

#### **University of Huddersfield Repository**

Bell, Robin

The Impact and Support of Constructivist Learning Environments to Develop Entrepreneurial and Enterprising Graduates to Enhance Employability

#### **Original Citation**

Bell, Robin (2018) The Impact and Support of Constructivist Learning Environments to Develop Entrepreneurial and Enterprising Graduates to Enhance Employability. Doctoral thesis, University of Huddersfield.

This version is available at http://eprints.hud.ac.uk/id/eprint/34634/

The University Repository is a digital collection of the research output of the University, available on Open Access. Copyright and Moral Rights for the items on this site are retained by the individual author and/or other copyright owners. Users may access full items free of charge; copies of full text items generally can be reproduced, displayed or performed and given to third parties in any format or medium for personal research or study, educational or not-for-profit purposes without prior permission or charge, provided:

- The authors, title and full bibliographic details is credited in any copy;
- A hyperlink and/or URL is included for the original metadata page; and
- The content is not changed in any way.

For more information, including our policy and submission procedure, please contact the Repository Team at: E.mailbox@hud.ac.uk.

http://eprints.hud.ac.uk/

# The Impact and Support of Constructivist Learning Environments to Develop Entrepreneurial and Enterprising Graduates to Enhance Employability

#### **Robin Bell**

A thesis submitted to the University of Huddersfield in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

The University of Huddersfield

October 2017

#### Copyright statement

- i. The author of this thesis (including any appendices and/or schedules to this thesis) owns any copyright in it (the "Copyright") and s/he has given The University of Huddersfield the right to use such copyright for any administrative, promotional, educational and/or teaching purposes.
- ii. Copies of this thesis, either in full or in extracts, may be made only in accordance with the regulations of the University Library. Details of these regulations may be obtained from the Librarian. This page must form part of any such copies made.
- iii. The ownership of any patents, designs, trademarks and any and all other intellectual property rights except for the Copyright (the "Intellectual Property Rights") and any reproductions of copyright works, for example graphs and tables ("Reproductions"), which may be described in this thesis, may not be owned by the author and may be owned by third parties. Such Intellectual Property Rights and Reproductions cannot and must not be made available for use without the prior written permission of the owner(s) of the relevant Intellectual Property Rights and/or Reproductions

#### **Abstract**

Governments have encouraged higher education institutions (HEIs) to develop entrepreneurial, innovative and highly employable graduates. Accordingly, employability, enterprise and entrepreneurship are all high on the agendas of United Kingdom (UK) HEIs (Sewell and Dacre Pool, 2010) and the use of constructivist approaches, such as experiential learning and problem based learning, may offer an effective way to develop the entrepreneurial, enterprising and employability skills that both graduates and employers need.

Constructivist approaches in higher education (HE) have become increasingly common across a wide range of disciplines in recent decades. This is particularly true in the field of entrepreneurship where the development of entrepreneurial skills requires different handson or experience based approaches to the more traditional didactic lecture based teaching methods (Jones and English, 2004; Jones and Iredale, 2010; Zahra and Welter, 2008). Constructivism lends itself to active based learning approaches which can result in improved problem solving skills, improved knowledge retention, and improved motivation (Bonwell and Eison, 1991; Rhem, 1998; Snyder, 2003). Furthermore, unlike didactic teaching approaches, constructivist active learning can lead to changes in both thought and attitude, and the development of behavioural skills (Bligh, 2000; Grimley et al., 2011).

Whilst there is much practical practitioner based research focusing on the implementation of constructivist enterprise education, there is limited existing research focusing on the constructivist learning theory underpinning constructivism. This has led to a degree of separation between practitioner-based research and constructivist learning theory in abstraction and application.

This thesis addresses three research questions

- How can constructivism be applied to enterprise education in HE?
- What is the relationship between constructivist learning environments and the development of enterprising graduates?
- How can learning environments be created and implemented to effectively support the development of enterprising graduates?

This thesis investigates a range of constructivist pedagogic interventions across a range of academic levels, subjects, and disciplines, both within and outside of formal curricula, to explore their ability to develop enterprising skills and to consider how they can be created, developed and implemented to effectively support the development of these skills.

In addition, the portfolio contains an assessment of the relationship between a range of entrepreneurial attitudes and the likelihood of graduate employment in a professional field six months after graduation in Paper 1. This provides some quantitative evidence that enterprising skills that can be developed by constructivist active learning can have an impact on graduate employability.

This portfolio provides a strong case for the use of constructivist approaches in developing a wide range of entrepreneurial and enterprising skills that graduates require, enhancing their employability and enabling them to be more enterprising. These skills included developing a proactive disposition, achievement motivation, self-efficacy, interpersonal skills, team working, communication skills, planning, attitude to risk, leadership and a preference for innovation. This portfolio found support for the contention that in general, students respond

positively to these approaches and satisfaction levels are high e.g. in Paper 5 and in Paper 6. However, Papers 2 and 4 highlighted the importance of adequate temporary scaffolding, where appropriate, to ensure access to learning for all students.

The learning points that can be taken from the portfolio to help develop and create the best pedagogy and constructivist learning environment for students to maximise the benefits of constructivism are summarised in Appendix 2. Paper 7 considers the development of a constructivist intervention that involves external stakeholders. This research focused on the perspectives of students, faculty and stakeholders to better understand the creation, implementation, and development of such pedagogic interventions.

This thesis concludes that enterprise education in HE should be based not only on didactic teaching but should also involve the application of constructivist active learning approaches (particularly experiential learning) based and grounded on constructivist learning theory to develop enterprise skills. Thus enterprise education can be viewed as a mixture or fusion of didactic teaching to impart essential theoretical knowledge and the application of constructivist learning approaches which seek to develop experiential knowledge and skills, which can be developed through both experience and reflection.

This thesis contributes to knowledge by combining constructivist learning theory and practice based research to underpin the application of constructivism in enterprise education. It provides additional depth and breadth to research on constructivist pedagogy, using a range of research methods across a range of educational settings, to support the development of enterprise skills and employability. It identifies how to achieve best practice in the delivery of constructivist learning through the implementation of constructivist learning principles and highlights the pivotal role of the educator in supporting student learning in a constructivist learning environment.

#### **Portfolio Publications**

This portfolio brings together and contextualises research which has been published in the following seven papers:

- Bell, R. (2016) Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability: An
  assessment of the relationship between entrepreneurial attitudes and likelihood of
  graduate employment in a professional field, *Education + Training*, 58(1), 2-17.
  doi:10.1108/ET-09-2014-0115
- 2. Bell, R. & Loon, M. (2015) The impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using business simulations, *The International Journal of Management Education*, 13(2), 119-127. doi:10.1016/j.ijme.2015.01.002
- 3. Bell, R. (2016) The continuing search to find a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods in higher education, *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, 53(3), 285-295. doi:10.1080/14703297.2014.956780
- 4. Bell, R. (2016) Concerns and expectations of students participating in study abroad programs: Blogging to reveal the dynamic student voice, *Journal of Research in International Education*, 14(3), 196-207. doi:10.1177/1475240916669028
- 5. Bell, R. (2015) Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs: Giving students the opportunity to gain experience and thrive. *The International Journal of Management Education*, 13(1), 37-47. doi:10.1016/j.ijme.2014.12.002
- 6. Bell, R. & Bell, H. (2016) An enterprise opportunity for entrepreneurial students: Student enterprise development and experience assessed through the student voice, *Education + Training*, 58(7/8), 751-765. doi:10.1108/ET-12-2014-0150
- 7. Bell, R. & Bell, H. (2016) Replicating the networking, mentoring and venture creation benefits of entrepreneurship centres on a shoestring: A student-centred approach to entrepreneurship education and venture creation, *Industry & Higher Education*, 30(5), 334-343. doi:10.1177/0950422216660921

### The Impact and Support of Constructivist Learning Environments to Develop Entrepreneurial and Enterprising Graduates to Enhance Employability

#### **Table of Contents**

Li	st of Abbreviations	8
1.	Introduction	9
	1.1. The Role of Higher Education	9
	1.2. Definition of Terms	12
2.	Research Aim, Contribution & Portfolio Structure	15
	2.1. Research Aim	15
	2.2. Research Questions	15
	2.3. Research Contribution	15
3.	Literature Contextualization	17
	3.1. Higher Education and Teaching Philosophies	17
	3.2. Constructivism and Entrepreneurship and Enterprise Education	18
	3.3. Active and Experiential Learning	20
	3.4. Summary	22
4.	Individual Paper Research Methodologies and Findings	24
	4.1. Paper 1: Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability	28
	4.2. Paper 2: The impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using business simulations	29
	4.3. Paper 3: The continuing search to find a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods in higher education	
	4.4. Paper 4: Concerns and expectations of students participating in study abroad programs	31
	4.5. Paper 5: Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs	32
	4.6. Paper 6: An enterprise opportunity for entrepreneurial students	33
	4.7. Paper 7: Replicating the networking, mentoring and venture creation benefits of entrepreneurship centres on a shoestring	35

4.8. Research Ethics	36
5. Research Results & Discussion	37
5.1. How can constructivism be applied to enterprise education in HE?	37
5.2. What is the relationship between constructivist learning environments and development of enterprising graduates?	
5.3. How can learning environments be created and implemented to effectively the development of enterprising graduates?	
6. Portfolio Conclusions	45
7. References	48
Appendix 1: Skills/Attributes Considered in Each Paper and their Link to Enterprise/Entrepreneurship and Employability	63
Appendix 2: Overview of the Constructivist Learning Environment, Data Collection  Analysis and the Findings in Relation to the Portfolio	
Appendix 3: Background and Diversity of Respondents in Papers	69
Appendix 4: Summary of Journal and Paper Impact	70
List of Tables	
Table 1: Overview of Appendices Supporting the Methodologies and Research Pag	oers24
Table 2: Research Aims of the Portfolio Papers and how they Contribute to the Po	rtfolio25

#### **List of Abbreviations**

HE Higher education

HEI Higher education institution

SAP Study abroad programme

IPA Interpretative phenomenological analysis

UK United Kingdom

ZPD Zone of proximal development

#### 1. Introduction

#### 1.1. The Role of Higher Education

From the late 1980s, an increase in globalisation and the adoption of neoliberal policies has resulted in the restructuring and downsizing of private organisations and a growing emphasis on competition and efficiency, which resulted in an increasingly competitive employment market (Clarke, 2008; Harvey, 2000). In addition, UK HE has undergone a 'massification' process over the past three decades. As a result, a HE approach that had once been necessary and sufficient for finding employment became necessary but insufficient (Sin and Neave, 2016) in a crowded graduate labour market. Thus being a graduate was no longer sufficient; it became necessary to be an employable graduate (Tomlinson, 2012) in an environment of mass higher education and economic policies that encouraged competition and efficiency. One of the missions of HEIs is to respond to the needs of employers (Boden and Nedeva, 2010), and the new neoliberal paradigm redefined the purpose of HE from the production of aware and rounded citizens to the development of employable graduates with requisite skills (Sin and Neave, 2016). In addition, HEIs were charged by the government with forging closer links with industry to improve employment prospects and skills and provide support to startups (Chatterton and Goddard, 2000; Rasmussen and Sørheim, 2006). HEIs have responded by offering consultative services, work experience links, and venture creation support. These development agendas require active regional engagement by HEIs (Chatterton and Goddard, 2000). Collaboration with outside agencies is illustrated in Papers 6 and 7 which look to create some of the benefits of a business incubator in a HEI on a shoestring.

Moreland (2006 p.21) described employability as "a set of skills, knowledge and personal attributes that make an individual more likely to secure and be successful in their chosen occupation(s) to the benefit of themselves, the workforce, the community and the economy". The reference to making the individual more likely to secure employment as opposed to definitions that talk of 'having the capability' (e.g. Hillage and Pollard, 1998) acknowledges the role of the labour market in employability. It should be acknowledged that being employable does not necessarily guarantee employment and that employability is also impacted by demand in the labour market (e.g. McQuaid and Lindsay, 2005; Brown et al., 2003). Brown et al. (2003) refer to this as the 'duality of employability'.

Brown and Hesketh (2004) highlighted the reduced importance of academic credentials to employers and the increased focus on personal attributes and skills. Since graduates may change employment during their working lives, possibly across sectors, they require a range of general competences to do so successfully. Personal characteristics such as creative and critical thinking, integrated skills and the ability to adapt to change are amongst the competences that are valued by employers' more than specific knowledge (Randma and Venesaar, 2016; EC, 2012).

Rae (2007) opined that enterprising students and graduates are generally regarded as being more employable than those without enterprise skills, and that there is a sound rationale to connect enterprise with employability. Pittaway and Cope (2007) however, highlighted the need for examining in more detail the links between entrepreneurship education and employability. Paper 1 in this portfolio investigates this link in a quantitative longitudinal study. A recent Higher Education Academy (HEA) report written by Artess et al. (2016) argues that there is increasing evidence for employment outcome through enterprise learning citing this study (Bell, 2016c).

An approach to education that is based on or includes entrepreneurship can help to develop new enterprising/entrepreneurial behaviours, including the identification of new opportunities and innovative approaches to problem solving (Bell, 2015; Karlsson and Moberg, 2013). Kuratko (2005) argued that entrepreneurs can drive technological change and produce wealth and employment through the development of new small businesses, whilst enterprising employees can play an important role within organisations by using their enterprising skills and attributes. It is perhaps not surprising that there have been calls for entrepreneurship/enterprise education to be more widely available to more people across a wider range of disciplines (e.g. Bell and Bell 2016a; Jones et al., 2012; Rae, 2010;).

Nabi and Holden (2008) suggested that it might be useful to consider enterprise/entrepreneurship as a spectrum ranging from broad and generic skills relevant to most students, to more specific and specialised skills for entrepreneurs, who may be more interested in creating new ventures. The skills and attributes at the enterprise end are particularly suitable for increasing the likelihood of employability, whilst those at the extreme entrepreneurship end, including for example, a high risk attitude, may be less suitable for employment (Sewell and Dacre Pool, 2010). Indeed, enterprise activities have often been

considered as synonymous with entrepreneurship in HE, with the more focused activities being aimed at the establishment of new businesses and the less focused or dispersed activities being directed towards the promotion of more diverse achievements that improve overall success in the labour market (Moreland, 2006). Rae (2007, p611) defined enterprise skills as, "the skills, knowledge, and attributes needed to apply creative ideas and innovations to practical situations". These included such skills as initiative, independence, problem-solving and acting resourcefully. Over time, the term enterprising skills has been extended to include soft, generic and more transferable competences such as communication skills, teamwork and learning to learn.

Governments have thus encouraged HEI's to develop entrepreneurial, innovative and highly employable graduates (Sewell and Dacre Pool, 2010). As a result, employability, enterprise and entrepreneurship are all high on the agendas of UK HEI's (Sewell and Dacre Pool, 2010). Cranmer (2006) argued that employability issues lie at the core of contemporary UK HE, resulting in a wide range of approaches and strategies that include introducing new courses and offering work experience to make the delivery of employability skills more explicit. Yorke (2006) proposed that employability was not about skills alone but also included other personal factors, including beliefs, understandings, skilful practices and the ability to learn from reflective practice. Thus, employment is not based solely on matching the skills required with the skills possessed by the applicant (Holmes, 2001; Harvey, 2005). Recent research has highlighted the role of graduate (or pre-professional) identity in gaining employment (Holmes, 2013; Hinchcliffe and Jolly, 2011; Holmes, 2015; Holmes, 2001). Graduate identity can be considered the cultural capital acquired before entering an organisation (Hinchcliffe and Jolly, 2011), and employment can be based on the graduate's identity and the extent to which others accept that identity (Holmes, 2015). Graduates can lay claim to an identity and provide evidence through past experiences such as work or authentic learning experiences. Knowledge of the culture, practices, norms, jargon and requirements can all be acquired to strengthen a graduate's claim and highlight their skills and attributes (Holmes, 2001). Tomlinson (2012) argues that recent evidence suggests that employability may depend on the development of a work-related disposition and a positive identity. It has also been claimed that graduate identity is emerging as a key construct in the graduate employability literature (Jackson, 2016; Holmes, 2013; Tomlinson, 2012). Constructivist learning approaches can be

effective in developing a graduate identity through experiential personal change and development. This can be further influenced by contact and association with experts and professionals from whom the individual can pick up aspects of wider community practice including norms and traditions of practice. This is reflected across papers 2-7 and particularly in papers 6 and 7 where discussing and completing business plans with mentors from industry gave students confidence in enterprise.

Recognising the importance of developing enterprising graduates, this portfolio explores the application of constructivism in enterprise education in HE and the potential ability of constructivist learning environments to develop enterprising and employable graduates. A range of constructivist pedagogic approaches are utilized in papers 2-7 in this portfolio, to investigate the impact that they have on the development of enterprising/entrepreneurial students and graduates, with the relevant skills and attributes. Appendix 2 lists the papers, the constructivist learning environments, the data collection and analysis, the impact, and effective design of the process.

To underpin the research included in this thesis, the next sub section provides a summary of key definitions, which are used consistently throughout the thesis and the papers included within this thesis.

#### 1.2. Definition of Terms

In order to research the application, design and impact of constructivist learning environments on the development of enterprising graduates, the following definition of terms is provided.

#### Learning & Pedagogy

Agreement over a definition of learning is hard to come by, due largely to the concept being broad and abstract (Houwer et al., 2013). The definition that is used in this portfolio is that proposed by Merriam et al. (2007, p. 277), that "Learning is a process that brings together cognitive, emotional, and environmental influences and experiences for acquiring, enhancing, or making changes in one's knowledge, skills, values, and worldviews."

Pedagogy can be defined as the teaching, learning, curriculum, and the culture thereto, framed by ideas, values and evidence (Alexander, 2004; Husbands and Pearce, 2012). In this portfolio, pedagogy will be considered in terms of teaching, learning and the design of the curriculum and culture and this definition has been adopted within this portfolio as the focus is on the design and impact of a range of constructivist pedagogic approaches on learning in different environments.

The definitions above are particularly appropriate for constructivist approaches, which involve learners being engaged in constructing their own knowledge through experience and reflection in a constructivist learning environment, scaffolded as required.

#### Constructivism

Constructivism is a theory of learning which asserts that knowledge is not transferred directly, but is constructed by the learner (Löbler, 2006). Learning comes from the individual making sense of new information against previous knowledge and experience and thus creating a new framework of knowledge (Snowman and Biehler, 2005).

#### Scaffolding

Scaffolding has been defined as the role of educators in supporting the learner's development by providing temporary support structures to enable students to progress to the next stage or level. Temporary scaffolding facilitates the ability to build on prior knowledge and internalise new information (Raymond, 2000). Such support can include approaches such as coaching, task structuring and emphasis of the benefits of a particular approach (Hmelo-Silver, 2006).

#### Enterprise

Enterprise has been defined as the application of creative ideas and innovations to practical situations. It involves the development of ideas, problem solving, creativity, communication and practical action (QAA, 2012). Enterprise education seeks to develop these skills in

graduates, and extends beyond knowledge acquisition to the use and application of enterprise skills (QAA, 2012).

#### **Enterprising Graduates**

The use of the term skill in this portfolio refers not only to the actual physical task specific skill involved but more widely to the skill and underlying competence based knowledge that surrounds the skill. In line with current usage, the term 'enterprising skill' has been extended to include a wider range of softer skills and attributes which include, for example, communication, teamwork and problem solving skills. It embodies skills and attributes that are brought together in a graduate/professional identity to match the context of the situation. This identity can reflect the enterprising/entrepreneurial nature of the graduate alongside other skills and attributes. In this portfolio an enterprising student/graduate is seen to not only have a specific skill set but a more holistic skill set comprising of skills, knowledge, attributes and identity.

The operationalization of these terms is described within the individual contexts of the individual papers in the portfolio.

#### 2. Research Aim, Contribution & Portfolio Structure

#### 2.1. Research Aim

The aim of this thesis is to more effectively understand how constructivism can be applied to enterprise education in HE, the ability of constructivist inter- and extra-curricular learning environments to develop enterprising graduates for the workplace, and how these constructivist environments can be designed effectively.

#### 2.2. Research Questions

This portfolio of seven published articles constitutes a thesis that seeks to answer three research questions in order to help meet the proposed research aim:

- 1. How can constructivism be applied to enterprise education in HE?
- 2. What is the relationship between constructivist learning environments and the development of enterprising graduates?
- 3. How can learning environments be created and implemented to effectively support the development of enterprising graduates?

#### 2.3. Research Contribution

Whilst there is much practical practitioner based research focusing on the implementation of constructivist enterprise education, there is limited existing research focusing on the learning theory underpinning constructivist enterprise education. This has led to a degree of separation between practitioner-based research and constructivist learning theory in abstraction and application. Fayolle et al. (2016) highlighted that existing research fails to engage with the deep body of educational literature on the nature of learning and pedagogical intervention. There is limited existing research focusing on the learning theory underpinning such approaches, even though many of the approaches used are based on educational science and research (Fayolle, 2013). This thesis brings the two fields together by underpinning the portfolio research with constructivist learning theory.

This portfolio of research brings together constructivist pedagogic interventions from different educational settings to explore their ability to develop enterprising skills. The interventions were undertaken across a range of academic levels, subjects, and disciplines,

both within and outside of formal curricula. This approach provides additional depth and breadth to research on constructivist pedagogy to support the development of enterprise skills and employability. This research considers a range of pedagogic interventions at different educational levels; however, it does not focus on the students' backgrounds, as it seeks to develop pedagogic approaches suitable for a range of students within a cohort.

This thesis also explores the effective design of a range of constructivist approaches in order to provide insights into how they can most effectively be created and implemented and to make recommendations based on the findings.

In summary, this thesis seeks to make the following four contributions:

- 1. It brings together constructivist learning theory and practice based research to underpin the application of constructivism in enterprise education.
- 2. It investigates a wide range of constructivist approaches using a range of research methods, across a range of educational settings, to add depth and breadth to knowledge on the use of constructivist pedagogy in developing enterprise skills.
- 3. It identifies how to achieve best practice in the delivery of constructivist learning based on the implementation of constructivist learning principles.
- 4. It details the important role of the educator in supporting student learning in a constructivist learning environment.

#### 3. Literature Contextualization

#### 3.1. Higher Education and Teaching Philosophies

The epistemological base of didactic teaching, that knowledge is an objective phenomenon, has been challenged in recent times by the constructivist perspective (Löbler, 2006). Didactic teaching is based on an objective view of knowledge, and is built on the idea that reality exists independently of the learner. This leads to efficient and functional mechanical processes (Löbler, 2006). Such didactic approaches are often lecture-based and the transfer of passive knowledge to learners can result in students becoming disengaged 'surface learners' who are only able and required to repeat back information (Bennett, 2006; Trigwell et al., 1999). These approaches are still commonplace but are increasingly considered more suitable for theoretical education and instructional information in entrepreneurship education (Gedeon, 2014). Finding a suitable balance between approaches to achieve different objectives based on the desired impact on learners becomes the key to success in a given field (Kirby, 2004). Despite this, much education is delivered passively through expediency and thus is not philosophically or pedagogically informed. In this portfolio of research (papers 2-7), didactic teaching is used to provide the basic instruction and information and then the experiential opportunity is provided in a constructivist learning environment to help the development of the experiential learning.

Constructivism has taken a leading theoretical position in HE and has become an influential force in the linkage between teaching methods and learning processes (Steffe and Gale, 1995; Tobin, 1993). It comes from an epistemology of knowledge based on the subjective understanding of the individual (Gergen, 2015). Constructivists argue that individuals play an active role in their knowledge construction (Mathews, 2007), which resides in the individual (Lorsbach and Tobin, 1992). Constructivism emphasises the role of the individual in creating their own meaning from knowledge in context (Mueller and Anderson, 2014) and lends itself to action-based learning whereby learners must construct their interpretations of their world through interactions with their surroundings (Mathews, 2007). This is particularly relevant for HE, with an emphasis on individual self-guided learning in which learners are responsible for their own development. Constructivism has been adopted (and researched) in numerous disciplines including mathematics (Kim, 2005), science (Madhuri et al., 2012; Geier et al.,

2008), management (Piercy, 2013), entrepreneurship (Löbler, 2006) and business (Mathews, 2007).

#### 3.2. Constructivism and Entrepreneurship and Enterprise Education

Learning is achieved when individuals make sense of new information or input by filtering it against their past experiences and existing knowledge to build a new knowledge framework and understanding (Snowman and Biehler, 2005). It is largely a situation-specific and context-bound activity (McInerney, 2013), in which the learner plays an active role in directing the learning process and constructing their own knowledge based on background, context, and existing knowledge. Constructivism lends itself to a range of active learning approaches which are the focus of this portfolio (papers 2-7).

The social constructivism approach, often ascribed to Vygotsky (1978), focuses on knowledge construction within the social environment. This includes social interaction, language, and culture in addition to the individual's personal characteristics. Vygotsky's Theory of Zone of Proximal Development (ZPD) (1978, p.100) describes ZPD as "the distance between the actual development level as determined by independent problem solving and the level of potential development as determined through problem solving under adult guidance or in collaboration with more capable peers". In effect, the social environment helps to facilitate or 'scaffold' (Wood et al., 1976) the learning process. Thus social constructivism is based on the social construction of knowledge within a social context of learning (Kerka, 1999). Originally developed with child development in mind, ZPD has contributed greatly in the field of education by designing appropriate curricula teaching techniques and has been extended and adopted widely to include other groupings such as in teacher education (e.g. Warford, 2011). This theory has informed this portfolio of research in the use of group work and the use of scaffolding to facilitate the learning process. In paper 3 for example, the students worked in groups, received teaching, developed their ideas, reported their findings back at each stage to the whole group and had access to the facilitators through the process. In paper 5, students received taught content regarding the process and stages they needed to go through in their groups, and were supported through the process.

Approaches rooted in constructivism are considered superior for entrepreneurship education (Balan and Metcalfe, 2012; Biggs, 1999), and can be considered to be one of the stepping stones to the development of an entrepreneurial mind (Assudani and Kilbourne, 2015). Since constructivism emphasises how individuals create meaning from new knowledge, it can offer a better explanation of how knowledge is created within the fast-moving and dynamic context of entrepreneurship. The experiential basis of constructivism can help to explain the experiential basis of entrepreneurial action (Mueller and Anderson, 2014). Korsgaard and Anderson (2011) have argued that entrepreneurship is both a social and economic process in which networking and social interaction plays a prominent role. This view suggests that a social constructivism approach should underpin entrepreneurship education. This has informed the research that has been conducted in papers 2-7 in this portfolio which has used group collaboration and a social constructivism approach to learning. However, it is necessary to find a balance between approaches underpinned by constructivism and didactic teaching approaches in order to teach both the 'about' and 'for' entrepreneurship (Kirby, 2004). For example, traditional approaches can provide the conceptual frameworks for students to analyse and understand their own experiences in the real world. All of the pedagogic interventions in the portfolio included teaching or instruction and none were entirely constructivist. The pedagogic interventions within papers 2, 3 and 5 all had teaching integral to the approach, paper 4 had scaffolded support before students went overseas and ongoing support whilst away, and papers 6 and 7 had one day of guidance and then the support of mentors.

A range of studies has highlighted the positive relationship between constructivist practice and cognitive and affective learning outcomes (Ernst and Monroe, 2006; Kim, 2005: Margianti et al., 2001; Yang et al., 2005), preference towards constructivist environments over didactic environments (Kim, 2005; Löbler, 2006), increased student engagement and motivation (Löbler, 2006), and positive impacts on interpersonal skills (Mathews, 2007). However, such approaches are not without criticism. Kirschner et al. (2006) have argued that these approaches are ineffective if they lack adequate guidance, making them less effective and less efficient than instructional approaches, which place a strong emphasis on student guidance. The necessity of adequate guidance only decreases when learners have sufficient knowledge of their own to build on, which may disadvantage novices. This criticism is countered by

Hmelo-Silver et al. (2007), who argue that the potential difficulties in problem based learning and inquiry-based learning can be countered by 'scaffolded' guidance, which allows learners to engage in complex tasks otherwise beyond their current abilities (Rogoff, 1990; Vygotsky, 1978). Instructors can also play a significant role in scaffolding by guiding learners, encouraging them to think deeply and leading them through the questioning process (Hmelo-Silver and Barrows, 2006). Support may include coaching; task structuring, and emphasizing the benefits of a certain approach (Hmelo-Silver, 2006). Scaffolding should only be used when appropriate and then gradually removed (Hmelo-Silver, 2006).

Teaching and scaffolding where appropriate was a feature of all the pedagogic interventions included in this portfolio, for example, in paper 3 group activities were interspersed with teaching, feedback and discussion. Instructors were available through the process to act as coaches or facilitators. Indeed, the importance of scaffolding is highlighted in Paper 2 which considers the importance of critical thinking disposition on learning outcome and scaffolding is discussed in paper 4 as being essential in study abroad programs to ensure that all students can maximise the benefits of the experience.

Having considered the role and impact that a social constructivist approach to entrepreneurship/enterprise education can have, the next section will explore in more detail the concept of active learning in entrepreneurship/enterprise education, within which experiential learning is particularly efficacious (e.g. Fuchs et al., 2008; Honig, 2004).

#### 3.3. Active and Experiential Learning

Active learning is an umbrella term for a range of activities that involve learners actively playing a role in their learning and which include problem based learning, inquiry learning, discovery learning and experiential learning. Bonwell and Eison (1991) describe active learning as students doing things and thinking about the things they are doing. Experiential learning can be defined as a participatory form of learning involving learners in mental processes to synthesise information in an active and immersive environment (Feinstein et al., 2002). One of the most widely adopted approaches to experiential learning is based on Kolb's (1984) experiential learning cycle, which draws on the earlier works of Dewey (1963), Piaget (1950) and others who emphasized the role of experience in learning and development.

According to Kolb (1984, p.38), "Learning is the process whereby knowledge is created through the transformation of experience." Experiential learning theory proposes a (social) constructivist theory of learning through which "social knowledge is created and re-created in the personal knowledge of the learner" (Kolb and Kolb, 2005 p. 194). Thus, the model is a dynamic and holistic model of the learning process based on experience (Kolb and Kolb, 2009). Kolb's experiential learning cycle is composed of four different stages of learning from experience: concrete experience, reflective observation, abstract conceptualisation, and active experimentation. Kolb's model thus focuses on the experiential learning process and incorporates personal change and development (Healey and Jenkins, 2000). It is both learning 'by' and 'through' doing (Morris et al., 2012), the latter being based on reflections of the experience and the lessons learned (Krueger, 2007). Reflection was encouraged in all the pedagogic interventions in this portfolio. In papers 2 and 3 reflection was undertaken in a classroom setting and was led by the instructor; in paper 5 reflection was part of the assessment and was supported by the instructor, whilst in papers 4, 6 and 7, students were encouraged and supported to undertake the reflective process outside of the formal classroom. Reflection ensured that the students learnt from the 'through doing' as well as from the 'by doing'. The personal change and development can not only help the student to develop new skills and knowledge but also help the individual to develop a new 'stronger' identity based on the new knowledge and understanding. This can be further influenced by contact and association with experts and professionals from whom the individual can pick up aspects of wider community practice including norms, tools, and traditions of practice. Papers 6 and 7 involved the use of business and industry experts to act as mentors to the students and act as judges to help provide an understanding of what is required in business and industry. Kolb and Kolb (2009) highlight how based on situated learning theory (Lave and Wenger, 1991), learning can be a process of becoming a member of a community of practice through participation (e.g. internships, apprenticeships, placements, work experience) in order to transition (develop a new identity) through mentorship and experience of the practice activities. Trede et al. (2012) highlighted authentic learning experiences, reconciling personal and professional identities, and students pursuing suitable development opportunities, as important factors in identity formation.

A wide range of approaches have been reported in the literature as beneficial experiential formats for the development of entrepreneurial/enterprise skills and attributes, which include meeting and interviewing entrepreneurs, developing business plans, attending entrepreneurship forums (Sherman et al., 2008), computer simulations, business visits, realistic class exercises (Solomon, 2008), mentoring experiences and case studies (Chang et al., 2013). A range of these activities have been utilized in the pedagogic interventions included in this portfolio. Papers 6 and 7 involved students meeting and speaking with entrepreneurs, papers 5, 6 and 7 involved developing business plans, paper 2 involved computer simulations, paper 2 and 5 involved realistic class experiences by designing a research project step by step and running a pop-up shop and event, and papers 6 and 7 involved mentoring experiences.

Whilst a range of approaches have been cited as experiential approaches, some may be more 'authentic' and may therefore offer the potential of being more effective as learning opportunities. Papers 5, 6 and 7 within this portfolio can be regarded as being the most authentic enterprise experiences as these offered students the opportunity to run real business activities and work and collaborate with industry mentors.

#### 3.4. Summary

Experiential learning has become increasingly popular in recent times, with the literature reporting favourable outcomes both in results and student satisfaction (e.g. Bell, 2015; Bell, 2016b; Piercy, 2013). It is argued that whilst didactic approaches are useful for transmitting knowledge or instruction, constructivist approaches can result in thought and attitude changes and new behavioural skills (Bligh, 2000; Grimley et al., 2011). It has also been argued that active engagement and enjoyment in participating in an authentic experiential process can increase motivation, improve knowledge retention, and help in the development of problem solving skills (Bonwell and Eison, 1991; Rhem, 1998; Snyder, 2003). As a result, active learning approaches are becoming increasingly common to supplement didactic educational approaches (Piercy, 2013). However, existing research has failed to engage with the deep body of educational literature on the nature of learning and pedagogical intervention (Fayolle et al., 2016). This has led to calls for the need for robust intellectual foundations at both

theoretical and methodological levels (Pittaway and Cope, 2007). This has led to the need to bring together practice based research with constructivist learning theory to underpin the application of constructivism in enterprise education and investigate how enterprise education can be successfully implemented and delivered based on constructivist learning principles.

This portfolio of research brings together six constructivist experiential learning pedagogic interventions from a range of educational settings to explore their ability to develop enterprising skills, and investigate how they can be created and implemented to effectively support the development of these enterprising skills and employability. In addition, paper 1 investigates the link between entrepreneurialism and employability.

#### 4. Individual Paper Research Methodologies and Findings

This chapter details the research aims and discusses the underpinning methodologies and findings of the individual papers included in this portfolio. Nind et al. (2016), highlight that pedagogic research can be viewed from different angles, which leads the researcher to use different methods. This portfolio follows this principle, by adopting a range of methodologies and methods to explore constructivist pedagogic interventions. A range of methods have been employed to their strengths to help meet the research aim set and answer the research questions posed. Table 1 provides an overview of the appendices that describe the research methodologies.

Table 1: Overview of Appendices Supporting the Methodologies and Research Papers

Appendix No	Appendix Title
1	Skills/Attributes Considered in Each Paper and their Link to
	Enterprise/Entrepreneurship and Employability
2	Overview of the Constructivist Learning Environment, Data Collection and
	Analysis and the Findings in Relation to the Portfolio
3	Background and Diversity of Respondents in Papers
4	Summary of Journal and Paper Impact

Table 2 details the research aims for each of the papers included in the portfolio, to help contextualise the different methodologies discussed in this chapter. The table also explains how each paper contributes to the overall portfolio.

Table 2: Research Aims of the Portfolio Papers and how they contribute to the Portfolio

Paper	Paper Aim	How the Paper Contributes to the Portfolio
Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability	The aim of Paper 1 was to investigate the relationship between students' entrepreneurial attitudes and traits and their employment classification six months after graduation. It explored which specific attitudes and traits were linked to employability in a professional or managerial field.	This research helps to conform the role and importance of entrepreneurial and enterprising attitudes and traits in successfully achieving graduate-level employment. This highlights the importance of developing enterprising/entrepreneurial skills. It sets a foundation for the research in the portfolio to explore the impact of constructivist learning environments and their design.
2. The impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using business simulations	The aim of Paper 2 was to determine the relationship between students' critical thinking disposition and their learning while engaging in a business simulation. This research assesses whether simulations are equally impactful for all students, regardless of their level of critical thinking disposition before they undertake the simulation.	This research contributes to the portfolio by exploring whether a constructivist teaching intervention (simulation) was appropriate for all students, and whether it was
3. The continuing search to find a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods	The aim of Paper 3 was to determine the impact of adopting an intensive, student-centred, and active learning approach on student's understanding and application of course content in research methods education.	impact of student-centred active learning and providing insight as to how to design a more effective way to teach
4. Concerns and expectations of students participating in study abroad programmes	Paper 4 aimed to develop an understanding of the concerns and expectations of students before and during a study abroad program (SAP) to add depth to the literature on supporting students before and during SAPs.	This research contributes to the portfolio by highlighting the importance of scaffolding student learning during an extracurricular EL experience.

5. Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs	The aim of Paper 5 was to explore the impact of a constructivist experiential learning approach on the perceived development of a range of entrepreneurial attitudes and traits and to measure the level of both student engagement and satisfaction. The research was conducted as part of a Higher National Diploma (HND) entrepreneurship module.	This research contributes to the portfolio by exploring the impact that adopting a constructivist experiential learning approach had on students' perceived development of entrepreneurial traits and how they found the experience.
6. An enterprise opportunity for entrepreneurial students	The aim of Paper 6 was to investigate the impact on students of an extracurricular experiential learning approach, which combined training, a hands-on entrepreneurial experience and professional consultant mentoring, through the use of a competition to win start up business funding. Feedback was obtained at each stage of the process to monitor student reaction and engagement. The extracurricular project was aimed at students across all departments in the HEI. The process was designed to give students practical skills and experience by developing their creative business ideas into solid business plans and pitching their ideas to compete for start-up funding. The use of professional consultant mentors can help not only to provide career-related support and insights, but also to facilitate reflection and learning.	This research contributes to the portfolio by exploring the impact and design of an extracurricular constructivist experiential teaching intervention undertaken with students from different academic subjects.
7. Replicating the networking, mentoring and venture creation benefits of entrepreneurship centres	The aim of paper 7 was to investigate the benefits to students and external stakeholders, and the associated impact on faculty, from an extracurricular entrepreneurial learning approach that focuses on networking, mentoring, and venture creation, as an alternative to activities that take place in an entrepreneurship centre. This research sought to identify the benefits and impact of an	This research contributes to the portfolio by adding further to the research and understanding of the impact of constructivist learning environments on developing enterprising skills and how these can be created and implemented effectively.

experiential approach that replicated the networking,	
mentoring and venture-creation aspects that would	
normally be offered through an entrepreneurship centre	
or incubator. This approach creates and implements a	
constructivist experiential learning environment for	
students for HEIs without the budget for entrepreneurship	
centres.	

#### 4.1. Paper 1: Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability

#### Research Methodology

Paper 1 sought to investigate the relationship between students' entrepreneurial attitudes and traits and their employment classification six months after graduation. To make generalizations regarding the link between entrepreneurialism and employability, Paper 1 is underpinned by a positivist research philosophy, which views reality as a concrete structure (Morgan and Smircich, 1980). This involved reducing entrepreneurialism and employability into objective and testable components using a previously validated questionnaire. Breaking down the world into measureable concepts is a common trait of positivism (Easterby-Smith et al., 2015). This approach allowed the researcher to follow a deductive research approach to test a theoretical proposition (Saunders et al., 2016). Positivism emphasises the use of a highly structured methodology to support the replication of results (Gill and Johnson, 2010). A positivist approach was suitable for this study as it sought to find causality and provide generalizable findings. The study utilized a questionnaire to collect standardized data from 105 participants regarding their entrepreneurial drive and level of employment 6 months after graduation. While this methodological approach helped to make generalizations that set the scene for other research included in the portfolio, it does not explore the individual respondents' entrepreneurialism or employment situation in depth, but rather used a standardized research process to test causality. There are additional variables which are outside the focus of this study, which might impact the results drawn from this quantitative study. The same is true for papers 2 and 3, which employ quantitative methods.

#### Research Findings

The research found that the Entrepreneurial Drive model, based on proactive disposition, preference for innovation, self-efficacy, achievement motivation and non-conformity, was statistically significant and able to explain 20.6% (Nagelkerke R²) of the variance between employment in a professional/managerial or non-professional/non-managerial job six months after graduation. Proactive disposition and achievement motivation in particular made a statistically significant contribution to predicting an increased likelihood of graduates being employed in a professional role six months after graduation.

HEIs are charged with producing employable graduates with enterprising qualities (Sewell and Dacre Pool, 2010). It has been argued that enterprising students and graduates are generally regarded as being more employable than those without enterprise skills (Rae, 2007) and that employers prefer graduates with entrepreneurial skills (Laguador and Ramos, 2014). This research provides evidence that entrepreneurial/enterprise skills, which can be encouraged and developed by HEIs, assist graduates. However, this study does not uncover why. It could be the skills make them more attractive to employers and/or the skills could help give them the motivation and ability to successfully navigate the employment search.

## 4.2. Paper 2: The impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using business simulations

#### Research Methodology

Paper 2 sought to determine the relationship between a student's critical thinking disposition and their learning while engaging in a business simulation. Similar to Paper 1, this research sought to find a generalizable causal relationship between two factors. To do so, a positivist research philosophy and a deductive research approach were used to underpin the research. This approach was suitable, as a testable hypothesis could be drawn from existing theory (Blaikie, 2003). To collect data suitable for testing the hypothesis, a standardized questionnaire collecting data was adopted as the research instrument (Gill and Johnson, 2010). This follows the guidance of Tharenou (2007), who suggests that quantitative analysis is best employed when the aim is to test theoretical predictions with precise measures of variables. Similarly, Punch (2003) argued quantitative research was best used to discover and understand how different variables are related. In order to obtain a 'precise' quantitative measure a previously validated questionnaire, the University of Florida Engagement, Cognitive Maturity, and Innovation instrument was adopted for this research. The total sample for this research was 173 participants and the quantitative data found a statistical causal link between critical thinking disposition and achievement of the set learning outcomes. However, the learning of participants and their critical thinking was not explored in depth and was taken from self-reported measures.

#### Research Findings

The results of this paper highlighted the positive relationship between critical thinking disposition and the student's learning. In this study, students with greater critical thinking dispositions achieved improved learning outcomes from business simulations. The Engagement dimension, defined as the disposition to use reasoning skills, solve problems, make decisions and communicate the rationale, was the most influential dimension. This was supported by the Cognitive Maturity dimension, defined as the disposition to be aware of the complexity of problems, to be open to the viewpoints of others, to be aware of internal and external dispositions and biases, and to consider such biases objectively before making a decision, in predicting student learning.

## 4.3. Paper 3: The continuing search to find a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods in higher education

#### Research Methodology

Paper 3 sought to explore a pedagogic intervention to determine if it offered a more effective, less daunting way to teach research methods. The research was approached from a realist philosophy, with the belief that there is an external reality that exists independently of people's beliefs or understanding (Ritchie and Lewis, 2003). To support this aim a mixed methods research design was undertaken, combining quantitative and qualitative research in a single research design (Saunders et al., 2016). Quantitative data was collected from 96 students and was used to objectively assess whether students' grades for the module had improved in relation to a previous cohort. Qualitative interviews were undertaken with dissertation supervisors to understand how prepared students were to conduct research and their general understanding of research methods, compared to previous cohorts. This research design helped to provide an understanding of student performance, acknowledging the existence of an external and objective reality, which might not be directly perceptible to the students being researched, a fundamental belief of the underpinning realist research philosophy (Saunders et al., 2016).

#### Research Findings

The research concluded that the new approach produced scores that were statistically higher than with the previous didactic teaching approach and that were more in line with the average overall course scores of students, although the standard deviation was greater. The last point may suggest the new format did not necessarily suit all students. In addition, students were better able to overcome the perceptual link between theory and practice. They had a deeper understanding of the subject, which enabled justification and defence of their individual proposed approaches. Students were also more enthusiastic and took greater ownership of their research topics. Routine post-course satisfaction surveys suggested similar levels of satisfaction.

#### 4.4. Paper 4: Concerns and expectations of students participating in study abroad programs

#### Research Methodology

This research sought to understand students' concerns and expectations in relation to undertaking a study abroad program (SAP). A strong focus on description was required to ascertain this. An underpinning phenomenological research philosophy was adopted. This was appropriate as it supported a focus on lived experience and meaning (Finlay, 2011). In order to get the rigorous, rich and resonant description required for interpretative phenomenological analysis (IPA) (Finlay, 2011), data was collected through blogs. Blogs allowed the respondents the opportunity to detail their views and thoughts throughout their experience from a personal perspective, rather than the after-the-event semi-structured interviews commonly used for IPA (Braun and Clarke, 2013; Smith, 1995). This research design allowed for students to report their experience and the analysis to build up results from indepth data.

#### Research Findings

Overall, the feedback from students was positive, highlighting several of the previously reported benefits of SAPs. However, feedback also suggested that SAPs can be stressful both academically (e.g., communication styles, teaching/assessment styles), in terms of domestic arrangements (e.g., accommodation, internet access), and different local customs and

conditions (e.g., slow service, refuse in the streets). Moreover, students reported that they related more effectively to other international students than to domestic students and locals, which can reduce some of the proposed experiential benefits of cultural immersion (Bandyopadhyay and Bandyopadhyay, 2015; Jones, 2003). Furthermore, some students were disappointed that they had not been able to develop their foreign language skills whilst abroad.

This research considered the scaffolding required pre-departure by the home HEI and during the SAP by both the home and host institutions for the students to realize the potential benefits of this experiential learning experience. These benefits can include self-confidence, leadership skills, problem solving skills, and a greater open-mindedness (Black and Duhon, 2006; Ingraham and Peterson, 2004; Sachau et al., 2010). Other skills include initiative, independence, and problem solving, acting resourcefully and responding to challenges (Rae, 2007). In addition, SAPs can positively impact early career development (Potts, 2015) possibly through a stronger graduate identity.

By analysing the concerns and expectations of students studying abroad on organised programmes, this research addressed how an experiential learning environment can be created, implemented and developed to maximise the benefits of SAPs and support the development of enterprise skills.

#### 4.5. Paper 5: Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs

#### Research Methodology

Paper 5 sought to explore the impact of a constructivist experiential learning approach on the perceived development of a range of entrepreneurial attitudes and traits and to measure the level of both student engagement and satisfaction. This research adopted an interpretivist philosophy to investigate how constructivist learning approaches may influence the development of entrepreneurial traits. Interpretivism does not test hypotheses; rather it seeks to provide a deeper understanding of a particular phenomenon (Polkinghorne, 1988). The study sought to provide understanding on the impact that a constructivist experiential learning intervention had on students' entrepreneurial attitudes and traits, as well as their satisfaction and engagement with the module. Interpretivism maintains that the researcher

must understand and interpret the respondents' environment and their interaction with it to contextualize the responses (Creswell, 2013). As students are influenced by a variety of factors, a more inductive approach was taken to gain an understanding of the impact and meaning the participants gave to certain events (Saunders et al., 2016). The research design collected students' narratives about the modules impact on them, through written reflections that formed part of the module assessment. Clandinin (2006) suggests that the narrative approach is an appropriate method when seeking to understand individuals' experiences. Czarniawska (2004) defined narrative research as a written or spoken account of an event/action or series of events/actions. The more open-ended approach afforded the researcher the opportunity to listen to and understand the students' experiences in greater detail (Creswell, 2013). Mayer (2004) identified student reflection as a particularly relevant form of assessment for constructivist learning.

#### Research Findings

The research concluded that the experiential approach design resulted in both a high level of engagement and student satisfaction. Whilst there was evidence that students innovativeness, proactiveness, attitude to risk and self-efficacy were all positively influenced, the development of self-efficacy was particularly noticeable. The reflective nature of the design also encouraged students to reassess their views of concepts such as risk-taking in the light of their experience. Students gave suggestions on how the course could be improved, which included comments on group formation and establishing penalties/incentives to increase accountability and individual participation. This feedback provides potential guidance for the future development of effective constructivist learning approaches.

#### 4.6. Paper 6: An enterprise opportunity for entrepreneurial students

#### Research Methodology

Paper 6 sought to investigate the impact on students of an extracurricular experiential learning approach, which combined training, an experiential entrepreneurial experience and consultant mentoring, through the use of a competition to win start-up business funding. This research was underpinned by an interpretivist philosophy and an inductive research

approach, which focused on developing theory and understanding from the data collected (Suddaby, 2006). The research sought to understand the educational and skills-based benefits students perceived they had obtained through participation in the pedagogic intervention. Semi-structured interviews were chosen to collect data which provided more open-ended questioning, and the chance to understand the participants' experiences (Creswell, 2013). This qualitative research approach provided detail and richness, along with sensitivity to the context (Tharenou, 2007). The data was thematically analysed (Braun and Clarke, 2006), which helped to identify the impact that the experience had on students' learning and development. This approach offered only limited generalizability, however. It focused on understanding the development of the students involved in the project in their contexts, which was important as the students came from a diverse subject background.

#### Research Findings

The research found that the experience resulted in an increase in the students' confidence and belief in their ability to undertake the process, which was enhanced by the experience of meeting and networking with experts. Networking and business planning are considered as being important for both entrepreneurs and existing businesses (Korsgaard and Anderson, 2011). Students also reported increased confidence in discussing their ideas with the mentors and experts. Importantly, the 'real-life' experience helped to demystify the business plan process, resulting in increased confidence towards future endeavours. The final stage of the process helped the winning students to develop other enterprising skills including communication, negotiation, planning and time management skills. Paper 6 provides evidence that entrepreneurship education linked to realistic and useful life practice can encourage the development of entrepreneurial skills (Arvanites et al., 2006; Jones et al., 2012).

## 4.7. Paper 7: Replicating the networking, mentoring and venture creation benefits of entrepreneurship centres on a shoestring

#### Research Methodology

Paper 7 sought to identify the benefits and impact of an experiential learning approach that replicated the networking, mentoring and venture-creation aspects that would normally be offered through an entrepreneurial centre. This research was approached from an interpretivist philosophy and employed inductive reasoning. This was appropriate for the research as it sought to observe a specific phenomenon (pedagogic intervention) and from this to arrive at general conclusions (Sekaran and Bougie, 2016), as to the benefits and impact on students, faculty and external stakeholders. Adopting an underpinning interpretivist philosophy was suitable, as the benefits and impact was context bound and subjective (Collis and Hussey, 2013). Semi-structured interviews were conducted with the students and faculty to allow them to detail the aspects that impacted them most through sharing their experiences (Creswell, 2013). Press releases were analysed to understand the benefits and impact the pedagogic intervention had on the external stakeholders. This approach was taken due to the difficulty in access to senior executives, although they openly engaged in press releases. This form of document interrogation is common when no one is accessible to offer their thoughts (Thomas, 2016). The inclusion of this document analysis provided a more holistic understanding of the benefits and impact created by the pedagogic intervention. This was important as this research was seeking particular depth of understanding of this one case; this depth is particularly common when looking at one case study (Thomas, 2016).

#### Research Findings

Entrants were positive about the experience and cited the major benefits as greater knowledge/demystification of the process and increased confidence/motivation towards starting a business in the future.

From the faculty perspective, the event took time to make the arrangements with stakeholders and arrange advertising of the event. However, it was agreed that this would be less time consuming in the future, having developed contacts with stakeholders and having learned from the experience previously. The faculty were excited about repeating the event,

having seen the results, and were pleased with the key contacts and networks that were developed. This was a positive outcome that offered future potential and could be developed into a key attribute. The stakeholder experience was similarly positive. In collaboration, it was possible to recreate the advantages of an entrepreneurship centre on a shoestring.

#### 4.8. Research Ethics

All of the research included in this portfolio followed the British Educational Research Association (BERA) 2010 guidelines and the research was subjected to the University of Worcester staff ethics review procedure, which involved making a formal application for ethical approval, which was reviewed by the departmental ethics review panel. Ethical research was considered during the research design and development phase, which impacted the decision making of the final research design and data collection.

### 5. Research Results & Discussion

The research results of the portfolio will now be presented and discussed, structured around the research questions posed in this thesis.

## 5.1. How can constructivism be applied to enterprise education in HE?

Although didactic teaching methods still predominate within HEIs, in the field of enterprise and entrepreneurship education, constructivist approaches are becoming more common (Piercy, 2013). Indeed, constructivism has taken a leading theoretical position in HE with its dynamic linkage between teaching methods and learning processes (Steffe and Gale, 1995; Tobin, 1993). This has been driven by the increased focus on the development of highly employable students with the enterprising and entrepreneurial skills to meet the needs of the economy. As such, employability, enterprise and entrepreneurship are all high on the agenda of HEI's (Sewell and Dacre Pool, 2010). Constructivist approaches are seen as particularly suitable for entrepreneurship and enterprise education, as it requires participants to actively engage in the construction of their knowledge, encouraging the development of higher order skills that are associated with entrepreneurship and enterprise. It has been argued that active learning approaches can address many of the limitations of didactic teaching approaches (Caldwell, 2007; Knight and Wood, 2005), including greater knowledge retention and the development of behavioural skills such as problem solving skills (Bligh, 2000; Grimley et al., 2011: Snyder, 2003). In addition, recent research suggests that graduate identity plays a part in employability (Holmes, 2013; Tomlinson, 2012) and this can be strengthened and defended through authentic constructivist experiential experience.

Paper 1 sought to unpack the link between entrepreneurial attributes and the likelihood of employment in a professional/management field six months after graduation. If such attributes increase the likelihood of professional/management employment, this would provide evidence that entrepreneurial/enterprising attributes that could be developed through constructivist approaches would indeed be advantageous. The research concluded that the overall model was statistically associated with the level of employment and furthermore the entrepreneurial variables proactiveness and achievement motivation were individually statistically associated. This research provides evidence that

entrepreneurial/enterprise skills that can be developed through constructivist approaches can impact the employability of graduates. This paper offers support for the use of constructivist approaches (including active and experiential learning) alongside didactic teaching approaches. In conclusion, enterprise education can be viewed as a mixture of didactic teaching and the application of constructivist learning environments designed to develop experiential knowledge and skills through both experience and reflection.

# 5.2. What is the relationship between constructivist learning environments and the development of enterprising graduates?

This portfolio presents a wide range of active and experiential approaches to develop enterprising and entrepreneurial skills and, in general, the results have been highly encouraging. This provides support for previous research that has reported a positive connection between constructivist learning environments and academic outcomes when compared to didactic teaching approaches (e.g. Alt, 2015).

Paper 5 studied the outcome of traditionally-taught sessions blended with applied group activities that increased in length and complexity. This gave the HND participants the opportunity to practice and develop their enterprise skills, reinforcing the taught material. The students worked in groups, which also gave them the opportunity to develop their communication and personal skills. At the end of the module, the students reflected on how their experiences had changed their behaviours and attitudes with regard to four key indicators (innovativeness, proactiveness, risk taking and self-efficacy).

Results indicated that the experiential opportunity had given the students the opportunity to develop their innovativeness, proactiveness, attitude to risk and self-efficacy behaviours and skills. The increase in self-efficacy was particularly noticeable in the group, as was the attitude to risk taking and innovation in some members. The experience gave students the opportunity to be creative and innovative in undertaking their projects. Student satisfaction and engagement were high and students liked the hands-on experience of handling money and undertaking the project. This reflects the importance of the experience being authentic (Kolb, 2014) and that constructivist approaches can produce increased student engagement and motivation (Löbler, 2006). Students offered suggestions as to how the experience could be

improved which included group selection, group size and so-called 'freeloading'. In addition, students suggested that previously produced business plans or worked examples might have helped them to understand the complexities of the process. These suggestions will be considered in more detail in the next section. Some students found the lack of formal structure unsettling. This can be allayed by periodic deadlines and formative feedback which can help to scaffold the process.

Papers 6 and 7 offered students studying different subjects at a HEI the opportunity to participate in an extracurricular experiential process in which they developed an idea and produced a business plan, with the chance to pitch the plan to experts and win funding for a venture start-up. Teaching, mentoring and direct contact with professionals were offered to the students, who were considered to be highly motivated but who lacked the money and opportunity to start a venture. Feedback was obtained at each stage and analysed.

The results indicated that experience helped to develop both enterprising and entrepreneurial skills, by building self-efficacy and the belief that they could undertake the process now that it had been de-mystified. Working with experts, mentors and team members also helped the students to gain confidence and develop more enhanced communication and networking skills. Students were able to benefit from the mentors who could offer guidance that could stimulate reflection, learning, and the development of new ideas. The final stage of the process offered the winning team the opportunity to develop other skills such as strategic thinking, creativity, negotiation, time management, cooperation, empathy and forward planning.

Once again, the authentic feel of the experience impressed the students who gained confidence from doing the 'real thing' and talking to experts and mentors. This reflects the belief that entrepreneurship education should be linked to life practice and should appear useful (Arvanites et al., 2006). The competitive element can add both a hook and excitement to the process (Ahamer, 2004). The findings of this research support the premise that entrepreneurship linked to constructivist experiential practice can encourage the development of entrepreneurial and enterprising skills.

Paper 7 focused on the benefits to students and external stakeholders, and the associated impact on faculty, from an extracurricular entrepreneurial learning approach that focuses on networking, mentoring, and venture creation, similar to those that take place in an

entrepreneurship centre. The student experience was similarly positive regardless of department of study. From the faculty point of view, the event took time and effort to make the arrangements with stakeholders, arrange advertising and actually run the event. However, it was agreed that this would be less time consuming in the future, having developed contacts with stakeholders and having learned from the experience the first time round. The faculty were excited about repeating the event having seen the results and were pleased with the key contacts and networks that were developed. This was a positive outcome that offered future potential and could be developed in to a key attribute. Indeed, it is an objective of HEI's to develop closer links with industry as part of their regional agendas. Paper 4 investigated the concerns and expectations of students participating in SAPs. Although this research focused on concerns and violated expectations, the feedback was

Paper 4 investigated the concerns and expectations of students participating in SAPs. Although this research focused on concerns and violated expectations, the feedback was generally positive, indicating that the students benefitted from the experiential process. The main focus of this paper was to identify the concerns and expectations of students, in order to help them maximise the benefits that come from SAPs, including enterprise skills such as leadership, self-confidence, independence, decision making, problem solving and openmindedness (Black and Duhon, 2006; Ingraham and Peterson, 2004; Sachau et al., 2010). This paper was directed towards the scaffolding process that can be provided through the home and host HEIs. The process can range from the development of realistic expectations before departure to 'student buddies' abroad to provide local guidance and assistance. The use of scaffolding is a temporary measure to enable students to engage in complex tasks (Hmelo-Silver et al., 2006) by making them more manageable or accessible.

Paper 3 looked to develop a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods. Didactic approaches to this subject have often been focused on theory rather than the application of research and were delivered using passive teaching methods. Many students struggle to make the perceptual links that they require to undertake research (Benson and Blackman, 2006). Students need to develop critical thinking skills to enable them to evaluate and undertake research projects. This requires both critical thinking and the use of enterprising skills such as evaluation, creativity and problem solving.

The research concluded that the new, student-centred approach produced scores which were statistically higher than with the didactic teaching approach and which were more in line with the average overall course scores of students (although the standard deviation was greater).

Faculty feedback indicated that students were more effectively able to overcome the perceptual link between theory and practice, had a greater understanding of their research approach, and took more enthusiastic ownership of their research topics. These results suggested that the new constructivist approach was generally successful, although routine post-course satisfaction surveys suggested similar levels of satisfaction. This together with the greater standard deviation in the results may suggest that the new format did not necessarily suit all students. It has been suggested that although group learning should benefit weaker students by supporting their self-esteem and facilitating their learning (Crooks, 1988), some student groupings may find it difficult to actively participate in group learning. Differences in pedagogical and cultural backgrounds can result in a number of difficulties such as dissatisfaction and stress (Kirby, 2008; Selvarajah, 2006). Active learning environments that require active participation may be particularly challenging and some students may require more language training and more meta-communication on learning styles and expectations (Gram et al., 2013).

Paper 2 investigated the impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using computer business simulations. The development of critical thinking skills is high on the agendas of HEI's (Kovalik and Kovalik, 2007; Roth, 2010). Such active learning approaches can help to develop the cognitive higher order thinking skills (e.g. Madhuri et al., 2012), of analysis evaluation and synthesis which are important in creative problem solving and decision making. Simulations can provide a framework in which participants make decisions to achieve their goals, whilst considering the effect that other participants' choices may have on their choices (Lainema and Nurmi, 2006). They can also reinforce learning through feedback and discussion, which can lead to reflection and learning.

The research found a positive correlation between critical thinking disposition and learning. The engagement dimension, defined as the disposition to use reasoning skills, solve problems, make decisions and communicate the rationale, was the most influential dimension. This suggests that students who already possess good reasoning skills, problem solving skills and decision making skills are more likely to meet the learning outcomes. Thus not all students will necessarily benefit from the use of such computer simulations. It is essential that computer simulations target specific cohorts, and some scaffolding may be appropriate in some cases. Previous research suggests that approaches to develop critical thinking skills,

such as computer simulations, can improve critical thinking disposition over time (Tishman and Andrade, 1996).

In conclusion, this portfolio provides support for the relationship and benefits of a range of curricular and extracurricular constructivist learning approaches which include the development of entrepreneurial/enterprise skills, which can potentially lead to a general increase in employability (Rae, 2007); a positive relationship with cognitive and affective learning outcomes (Kim, 2015; Margianti et al., 2001); an increase in student engagement and motivation (Löbler, 2006), and a positive impact on interpersonal skills, such as networking (Mathews, 2007). In addition, many of the approaches resulted in high levels of satisfaction.

A summary of the findings from the papers within the portfolio in relation to the impact constructivist learning environments have on the development of enterprising graduates can be found in appendix 2.

# 5.3. How can learning environments be created and implemented to effectively support the development of enterprising graduates?

Having found that constructivist learning environments can encourage and support the development of enterprising graduates, the creation and implementation of such environments will now be considered in the light of the research conducted in this portfolio.

The research on educational simulations (Paper 2) highlights two important points. The first is the importance of discussion, evaluation, feedback and reflection within the learning process. Making sense of situations can be aided by structured reflection (Platzer et al., 1997), which gives students the opportunity to consider new information against existing beliefs in order to come to a new and improved understanding of what has taken place (Mezirow, 1990). In the case of such business simulations, the benefit can be enhanced by discussions, analysis, feedback and revisiting the decision making processes (Arellano et al., 2001). This is an essential stage in all constructivist approaches and is highlighted in Kolb's experiential theory (1984). The role of the educator is crucial and involves being a facilitator of reflection and encouraging discussion and reflection on experiences in a trusting and open environment.

Secondly, when creating and implementing a constructivist experiential approach it is important that simulations target student cohorts that have the appropriate level of critical thinking (and disposition) to benefit from the process. Otherwise, scaffolding may be required until the students are able to fully engage with the process. This again is crucial to all constructivist approaches that rely on learners being engaged in constructing their own knowledge (Mayer, 2004). Mayer (2004) warns against the use of constructivist teaching techniques that do not require students to be cognitively active during the learning process.

Paper 4 also highlighted how scaffolding can help students studying abroad, particularly with pre-departure concerns, settling in abroad and the different arrangements and customs in the host HEI. The home HEI can prepare students and give them a realistic expectation of their SAP and the host HEI can arrange ongoing support for students, social support and help to develop intercultural competences through cultural immersion (Doyle et al. 2010). This paper provided an insight into a range of potential violations of expectations that scaffolding could help to ameliorate.

Paper 3 highlighted a greater standard deviation in the results obtained from the constructivist group active learning approach compared to both a didactic approach and students overall scores. This, together with similar satisfaction scores, may suggest that active learning group approaches may not be as popular or efficacious for all students. This may be the case for certain groups of students who may find it difficult to participate in group active learning approaches.

Paper 5 highlighted further potential problems in group active learning. Despite high levels of satisfaction and engagement, student feedback suggested changes in group selection, group size and incentives/penalties to prevent freeloading. Many of these problems can be resolved by reducing the group sizes, though this may involve greater organization, have greater cost implications, and may require more instructor resources. Research suggests that an ideal group size is around three or four members (Simon and Hamilton, 1994; Davies, 2009), allowing for greater accountability and adequate division of labour. The request for worked examples of business plans for guidance in the process, is noteworthy. The constructivist approach allows the students free rein using taught principles and does not seek to direct them along pre-ordained paths. Learning involves the active interpretation of experience by the learner. In order to develop enterprising/entrepreneurial skills students should be given

the opportunity to work in unstructured and uncertain environments. Some structure may however be required as a form of scaffolding to the process.

Paper 7 investigates the benefits to students and external stakeholders, and the associated impact on faculty, from an extracurricular entrepreneurial learning approach that focuses on networking, mentoring, and venture creation, similar to those that take place in an entrepreneurship centre. The student experience was similarly positive regardless of department of study. The benefits included greater knowledge of the venture creation process and increased confidence and drive to subsequently take on entrepreneurial ventures in the future. The faculty observed that the event took extra time and effort. Indeed, constructivist approaches can be more time consuming and complex to organise than didactic approaches. However, it was agreed that the time burden would lessen with future iterations, as contacts with stakeholders had already been developed. The faculty were excited about repeating the event, having seen the positive results and having developed contacts in industry networks. This was a positive outcome that offered future potential and could be developed in the future.

Finally, papers 5 and 6 highlighted the value of realistic or more authentic EL opportunities (Kolb, 2014). Authentic experiential learning can provide deep learning, increased motivation, engagement and improved learning outcomes (Macht and Ball, 2016). Collaboration with outside agencies can help to deliver this approach. Indeed, socially interacting with experts can both foster and stimulate learning and can help the learners appreciate the culture of the profession (Gardner, 2011). This in turn can enhance the graduate identity of a graduate which can increase the likelihood of employment (Holmes, 2001).

A summary of the findings from the papers within the portfolio in relation to the design and implementation of effective constructivist learning environments can be found in appendix 2.

### 6. Portfolio Conclusions

This portfolio brings together a series of constructivist pedagogic interventions from different educational settings and across a range of academic levels, subjects and disciplines, to explore their ability to develop enterprising skills and furthermore, how they can be created and implemented to effectively support the development of enterprising skills in HEI's to promote employability.

The research in this portfolio makes a strong case for the use of constructivist approaches in developing the entrepreneurial and enterprise skills that graduates require to enhance their employability. Reported feedback indicated the levels of enterprise skills including a proactive disposition, achievement motivation, self-efficacy; interpersonal skills, team working, communication skills, planning, attitude to risk, leadership and the preference for innovation were all potentially enhanceable by the constructivist approaches used in this portfolio. Many of these are regarded as enterprise skills that promote employability. In addition, students were also reported to be enthusiastic, motivated and took greater ownership of their research topics. The portfolio also provided direct empirical evidence of a link between entrepreneurial/enterprise skills and employability outcome.

Based on previous research and the findings within this portfolio there is a strong case for the use of constructivist approaches which are based on active and experiential learning involving learning through experience and reflection. Therefore, enterprise education can be viewed as a fusion of didactic transmission to provide a basis of theoretical education and the application of constructivist educational approaches. It is important, however, that constructivist education is underpinned by constructivist learning theory to ensure that the optimal possible constructivist learning environments and outcomes are achieved.

In general, students responded positively to these approaches and satisfaction levels were high. This included the experiential approaches that students considered as real or more authentic which highlights the importance of students feeling the experience is of value and useful e.g. in developing business plans with experts. In the research methods paper, however, satisfaction was similar to the didactic approach the year before although the average result was higher and more in line with the students' other grades.

This study highlights a number of important features for the development and implementation of constructivist approaches in general. These include the important role of discussion, evaluation and feedback which need to be planned in by the facilitator; adequate scaffolding is available to ensure participants are able to undertake the learning process, and that similarly, participants have the required critical thinking skills and disposition (otherwise some scaffolding may be required). In addition, the study highlighted the need to consider group selection, group size, and freeloading in group work, and the importance of participants being given sufficient free rein alongside taught principles to actively engage and learn through the active interpretation of their experience.

In addition, this portfolio has highlighted the value of authentic experiential learning and the possibility of providing this through active cooperation with outside agencies, which can provide opportunities for all partners concerned. Indeed, the process of replicating the benefits of networking, mentoring and venture creation that are normally provided by entrepreneurship centres is discussed in detail in the portfolio.

The research has also highlighted how working alongside experts can enthuse and motivate students and result in an increase in confidence and self- efficacy. It can also provide a window as to how a profession works and how things are done, what is expected and why. Recent research suggests that these are important in terms of graduate identity and employability.

It is important that all students within a cohort are able to take advantage of the constructivist learning opportunities, which may involve some students requiring additional scaffolding and support. Differences in both pedagogical and cultural backgrounds may result in some students finding the constructivist approaches more challenging. Overcoming these problems might require the alignment of students' expectations and supporting the metacommunication of learning styles.

Finally, the research highlights the crucial importance of the educator in the constructivist approach. Constructivist approaches require pedagogic competence and an understanding of the structure, the environment, the practice and the various roles of the educator. It is essential that, as in all teaching, the process is constructively aligned (Biggs 1996), that is the instruction, learning, and assessment methods are consistently aligned to produce effective higher-order learning.

It is worth noting that educators must be enthused as well as having the understanding of the processes of constructive learning environments and practices. Educators must also be supported in developing and delivering constructivist learning environments. A lack of resources, training and the perception that constructivist environments are time consuming, both in preparation and in the process, may result in some educators preferring to revert to didactic approaches. It is acknowledged that teaching methods can be constrained by contextual factors, which include social, economic, political and educational policies, or can result from simple expediency. However, with the right pedagogic approach, support, and curriculum alignment, constructivist approaches can add much to the didactic approaches adopted in HEIs, in terms of the development of enterprising and employable graduates.

## 7. References

Ahamer, G. (2004). Negotiate your future: Web-based role play. *Campus-Wide Information Systems*, *21*(1), 35–58.

Aldrich, H. E., & Martinez, M. A. (2007). Many are Called, but Few are Chosen: An Evolutionary Perspective for the Study of Entrepreneurship. In P. Á. Cuervo, P. D. Ribeiro, & P. S. Roig (Eds.), *Entrepreneurship* (pp. 293–311). Springer Berlin Heidelberg.

Alexander, R. (2004). Still no pedagogy? principle, pragmatism and compliance in primary education. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, *34*(1), 7–33.

Alt, D. (2015). Assessing the contribution of a constructivist learning environment to academic self-efficacy in higher education. *Learning Environments Research*, *18*(1), 47–67.

Ardichvili, A. A., Cardozo, R. R., & Ray, S. S. (2003). A theory of entrepreneurial opportunity identification and development. *Journal of Business Venturing*, *19*, 105–123.

Arellano, F., Hine, S., & Thilmany, D. D. (2001). Using MANECSIM as a Simulation for Agribusiness Capstone Courses. *Review of Agricultural Economics*, *23*(1), 275–285.

Artess, J., Hooley, T., & Mellors-Bourne, R. (2017). *Employability: A review of the literature* 2012 to 2016. York, UK: Higher Education Academy (HEA). Retrieved from https://www.heacademy.ac.uk/system/files/resources/employability\_a\_review\_of\_the\_lite rature.pdf

Arvanites, D. A., Glasgow, J. M., Klingler, J. W., & Stumpf, S. A. (2006). Innovation in entrepreneurship education. *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, *9*, 29–44.

Assudani, R., & Kilbourne, L. (2014). Enabling Entrepreneurial Minds: Using Appreciate Inquiry as a Pedagogical Tool for Uncovering Self-Awareness and for Generating Constructivist Learning. *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, 18(1), 52–61.

Balan, P., & Metcalfe, M. (2012). Identifying teaching methods that engage entrepreneurship students. *Education + Training*, *54*(5), 368–384.

Bandyopadhyay, S., & Bandyopadhyay, K. (2015). Factors Influencing Student Participation in College Study Abroad Programs. *Journal of International Education Research*, 11(2), 87–94.

Baum, J. R., & Locke, E. A. (2004). The relationship of entrepreneurial traits, skill, and

motivation to subsequent venture growth. Journal of Applied Psychology, 89(4), 587–598.

Bell, R. (2015). Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs: Giving students the opportunity to gain experience and thrive. *The International Journal of Management Education*, *13*(1), 37–47.

Bell, R. (2016a). Concerns and expectations of students participating in study abroad programmes: Blogging to reveal the dynamic student voice. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 15(3), 196–207.

Bell, R. (2016b). The continuing search to find a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods in higher education. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, *53*(3), 285–295.

Bell, R. (2016c). Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability: An assessment of the relationship between entrepreneurial attitudes and likelihood of graduate employment in a professional field. *Education + Training*, *58*(1), 2–17.

Bell, R., & Bell, H. (2016a). An enterprise opportunity for entrepreneurial students: Student enterprise development and experience assessed through the student voice. *Education + Training*, *58*(7/8), 751–765.

Bell, R., & Bell, H. (2016b). Replicating the networking, mentoring and venture creation benefits of entrepreneurship centres on a shoestring: A student-centred approach to entrepreneurship education and venture creation. *Industry and Higher Education*, *30*(5), 334–343.

Bell, R., & Loon, M. (2015). The impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using business simulations. *The International Journal of Management Education*, *13*(2), 119–127.

Bennett, R. (2006). Business lecturers' perceptions of the nature of entrepreneurship. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behavior & Research*, *12*(3), 165–188.

Benson, A., & Blackman, D. (2003). Can Research Methods Ever Be Interesting? *Active Learning in Higher Education*, *4*(1), 39–55.

Biggs, J. (1996). Enhancing teaching through constructive alignment. *Higher Education*, *32*(3), 347–364.

Biggs, J. (1999). What the Student Does: Teaching for Enhanced Learning. Higher Education

Research and Development, 18(1), 57-75.

Black, H. T., & Duhon, D. L. (2006). Assessing the Impact of Business Study Abroad Programs on Cultural Awareness and Personal Development. *Journal of Education for Business*, *81*(3), 140–144.

Blaikie, N. (2003). *Analyzing Quantitative Data: From description to explanation*. London: Sage.

Bligh, D. (2000). What's the Use of Lectures. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

Boden, R., & Nedeva, M. (2010). Employing discourse: universities and graduate "employability." *Journal of Education Policy*, *25*(1), 37–54.

Bonwell, C. C., & Eison, J. A. (1991). *Active Learning: Creating excitement in the class room*. Washington, D.C.: Jossey-Bass.

Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using Thematic Analysis in Psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *3*(2), 77–101.

Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2013). *Successful Qualitative Research: A Practical Guide For Beginners* (1 edition). Los Angeles: Sage Publications Ltd.

Brown, P., & Hesketh, A. (2004). *The Mismanagement of Talent: Employability and Jobs in the Knowledge Economy*. Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press, USA.

Brown, P., Hesketh, A., & Wiliams, S. (2003). Employability in a Knowledge-driven Economy. *Journal of Education and Work, 16*(2), 107–126.

Burns, P. P. (2011). *Entrepreneurship and Small Business* (3rd edition edition). New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Caldwell, J. E. (2007). Clickers in the Large Classroom: Current Research and Best-Practice Tips. *CBE-Life Sciences Education*, *6*(1), 9–20.

Chang, J., Benamraoui, A., & Rieple, A. (2013). Learning-by-doing as an approach to teaching social entrepreneurship. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, *51*(5), 459–471.

Chatterton, P., & Goddard, J. (2000). The Response of Higher Education Institutions to Regional Needs. *European Journal of Education*, *35*(4), 475–496.

Chen, C., Green, R., & Crick, A. (1998). Does Entrepreneurial Self-Efficacy Distinguish Entrepreneurs from Managers. *Journal of Business Venturing*, *13*(4), 295–316.

Clandinin, D. J. (Ed.). (2006). *Handbook of Narrative Inquiry: Mapping a Methodology* (1 edition). Thousand Oaks, Calif: SAGE Publications, Inc.

Clarke, M. (2008). Understanding and managing employability in changing career contexts. *Journal of European Industrial Training*, *32*(4), 258–284.

Collis, J., & Hussey, R. (2013). *Business Research: A Practical Guide for Undergraduate and Postgraduate Students* (4th edition edition). Houndmills, Basingstoke, Hampshire; New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.

Cranmer, S. (2006). Enhancing graduate employability: best intentions and mixed outcomes. *Studies in Higher Education*, *31*(2), 169–184.

Creswell, J. W. (2013). *Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches* (4 edition). Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications, Inc.

Crooks, T. J. (1988). The Impact of Classroom Evaluation Practices on Students. *Review of Educational Research*, *58*(4), 438–481.

Czarniawska, B. (2004). *Narratives in Social Science Research* (1 edition). London: SAGE Publications Ltd.

David, R. (2010). Universities and enterprise education: responding to the challenges of the new era. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, *17*(4), 591–606.

Davies, W. M. (2009). Groupwork as a form of assessment: common problems and recommended solutions. *Higher Education*, *58*(4), 563–584.

Davis, D., Morris, M., & Allen, J. (1991). Perceived Environmental Turbulence and Its Effect on Selected Entrepreneurship, Marketing, and Organizational Characteristics in Industrial Firms. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, *19*(1), 43–51.

Dewey, J. (1963). *Experience and Education*. New York, NY: Collier Books.

Doyle, S., Gendall, P., Meyer, L. H., Hoek, J., Tait, C., McKenzie, L., & Loorparg, A. (2010). An Investigation of Factors Associated with Student Participation in Study Abroad. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, *14*(5), 471–490.

Drucker, P. F. (1985). Innovation and Entrepreneurship. New York: Harper & Row.

Easterby-Smith, M., Thorpe, R., & Jackson, P. (2015). *Management and Business Research* (5 edition). Los Angeles: Sage Publications Ltd.

Ernst, J., & Monroe, M. (2006). The effects of environment-based education on students' critical thinking skills and disposition toward critical thinking. *Environmental Education Research*, *12*(3–4), 429–443.

European Commission (EC). (2012). *Rethinking education: Investing in skills for better socio-economic outcomes* (No. COM 2012 669). Strasbourg: European Commission.

Fayolle, A. (2013). Personal views on the future of entrepreneurship education. Entrepreneurship & Regional Development, 25(7–8), 692–701.

Fayolle, A., Verzat, C., & Wapshott, R. (2016). In quest of legitimacy: The theoretical and methodological foundations of entrepreneurship education research. *International Small Business Journal*, *34*(7), 895–904.

Feinstein, A. H., Mann, S., & Corsun, D. L. (2002). Charting the experiential territory: Clarifying definitions and uses of computer simulation, games, and role play. *Journal of Management Development*, *21*(10), 732–744.

Finlay, L. (2011). *Phenomenology for Therapists: Researching the Lived World* (1 edition). Hoboken, N.J: Wiley-Blackwell.

Florin, J., Karri, R., & Rossiter, N. (2007). Fostering Entrepreneurial Drive in Business Education: An Attitudinal Approach. *Journal of Management Education*, *31*(1), 17–42.

Fuchs, K., Werner, A., & Wallau, F. (2008). Entrepreneurship education in Germany and Sweden: what role do different school systems play? *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, *15*(2), 365–381.

Gardner, H. (2011). *The Unschooled Mind: How Children Think and How Schools Should Teach* (2nd Revised edition edition). New York: Basic Books.

Gedeon, S. (2014). Application of best practices in university entrepreneurship education: Designing a new MBA program. *European Journal of Training and Development*, *38*(3), 231–253.

Geier, R., Blumenfeld, P. C., Marx, R. W., Krajcik, J. S., Fishman, B., Soloway, E., & Clay-Chambers, J. (2008). Standardized test outcomes for students engaged in inquiry-based science curricula in the context of urban reform. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 45(8), 922–939.

Gelderen, M. van, Brand, M., Praag, M. van, Bodewes, W., Poutsma, E., & Gils, A. van. (2008). Explaining entrepreneurial intentions by means of the theory of planned behaviour. *Career Development International*, *13*(6), 538–559.

Gergen, K. J. (2015). *An Invitation to Social Construction* (3 edition). Los Angeles, CA: Sage Publications Ltd.

Gill, J., & Johnson, P. (2010). *Research Methods for Managers* (4 edition). Los Angeles: Sage Publications Ltd.

Gram, M., Jæger, K., Liu, J., Qing, L., & Wu, X. (2013). Chinese students making sense of problem-based learning and Western teaching – pitfalls and coping strategies. *Teaching in Higher Education*, 18(7), 761–772.

Grimley, M., Green, R., Nilsen, T., Thompson, D., & Tomes, R. (2011). Using computer games for instruction: The student experience. *Active Learning in Higher Education*, *12*(1), 45–56.

Hallows, K., Porter Wolf, P., & Marks, M. (2011). Short-term study abroad: a transformational approach to global business education. *Journal of International Education in Business*, *4*(2), 88–111.

Hammer, S. J., & Green, W. (2011). Critical thinking in a first year management unit: the relationship between disciplinary learning, academic literacy and learning progression. *Higher Education Research & Development*, *30*(3), 303–315.

Hancock, P., Howieson, B., Kavanagh, M., Kent, J., Tempone, I., & Segal, N. (2009). *Accounting for the future: more than numbers: a collaborative investigation into the changing skill set for professional accounting graduates over the next ten years and strategies for embedding such skills into professional accounting programs.* Perth, Western Australia: University of Western Australia. Retrieved from http://www.altc.edu.au/project-accounting-future-more-uwa-2007

Harvey, L. (2000). New realities: The relationship between higher education and employment.

*Tertiary Education and Management, 6*(1), 3–17.

Harvey, L. (2005). Embedding and integrating employability. *New Directions for Institutional Research*, 2005(128), 13–28.

Healey, M., & Jenkins, A. (2000). Kolb's Experiential Learning Theory and Its Application in Geography in Higher Education. *Journal of Geography*, *99*(5), 185–195.

Hillage, J., & Pollard, E. (1998). *Employability: Developing a framework for policy analysis*. London: DfEE.

Hinchliffe, G. W., & Jolly, A. (2011). Graduate identity and employability. *British Educational Research Journal*, *37*(4), 563–584.

Hmelo-Silver, C., & Barrows, H. (2006). Goals and Strategies of a Problem-based Learning Facilitator. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Problem-Based Learning*, 1(1).

Hmelo-Silver, C. E. (2006). Design principles for scaffolding technology-based inquiry. In A. M. O'Donnell, C. E. Hmelo-Silver, & G. Erkens (Eds.), *Collaborative reasoning, learning and technology* (pp. 147–170). Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.

Hmelo-Silver, C. E., Duncan, R. G., & Chinn, C. A. (2007). Scaffolding and Achievement in Problem-Based and Inquiry Learning: A Response to Kirschner, Sweller, and. *Educational Psychologist*, *42*(2), 99–107.

Holmes, L. (2001). Reconsidering Graduate Employability: The "graduate identity" approach. *Quality in Higher Education*, *7*(2), 111–119.

Holmes, L. (2013). Competing perspectives on graduate employability: possession, position or process? *Studies in Higher Education*, *38*(4), 538–554.

Holmes, L. M. (2015). Becoming a graduate: the warranting of an emergent identity. *Education + Training*, *57*(2), 219–238.

Honig, B. (2004). Entrepreneurship Education: Toward a Model of Contingency-Based Business Planning. *Academy of Management Learning & Education*, *3*(3), 258–273.

Hornaday, J. A. (1982). Research about Living Entrepreneurs. In C. A. Kent, D. L. Sexton, & K. H. Vestper (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of Entrepreneurship* (pp. 20–34). Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.

Houwer, J. D., Barnes-Holmes, D., & Moors, A. (2013). What is learning? On the nature and merits of a functional definition of learning. *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review*, *20*(4), 631–642.

Husbands, C., & Pearce, J. (2012). What makes great pedagogy? Nine claims from research. Nottingham: National College for School Leadership.

Ingraham, E., & Peterson, D. L. (2004). Assessing the Impact of Study Abroad on Student Learning at Michigan State University. *Frontiers: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad*, *10*(Fall), 83–100.

Jack, S. L., & Anderson, A. R. (1999). Entrepreneurship education within the enterprise culture: Producing reflective practitioners. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour & Research*, *5*(3), 110–125.

Jackson, D. (2016). Skill mastery and the formation of graduate identity in Bachelor graduates: evidence from Australia. *Studies in Higher Education*, *41*(7), 1313–1332.

Jones, B., & Iredale, N. (2010). Enterprise education as pedagogy. *Education + Training*, *52*(1), 7–19.

Jones, C., & English, J. (2004). A contemporary approach to entrepreneurship education. *Education + Training*, 46(8/9), 416–423.

Jones, C., Matlay, H., & Maritz, A. (2012). Enterprise education: for all, or just some? *Education* + *Training*, *54*(8/9), 813–824.

Jones, W. H. (2003). Over the Wall: Experiences with Multicultural Literacy. *Journal of Marketing Education*, *25*(3), 231–240.

Karlsson, T., & Moberg, K. (2013). Improving perceived entrepreneurial abilities through education: Exploratory testing of an entrepreneurial self efficacy scale in a pre-post setting. *The International Journal of Management Education*, 11(1), 1-11.

Kerka, S. (1999). Self-Directed Learning. Myths and Realities No. 3. *ERIC Clearinghouse on Adult, Career, and Vocational Education*.

Kim, J. S. (2005). The effects of a constructivist teaching approach on student academic achievement, self-concept, and learning strategies. *Asia Pacific Education Review*, *6*(1), 7–19.

Kirby, D. A. (2004). Entrepreneurship education: can business schools meet the challenge?

Education + Training, 46(8/9), 510-519.

Kirby, W. C. (2008). On Chinese, European & American universities. *Daedalus*, *137*(3), 139–146.

Kirschner, P., Sweller, J., & Clark, R. E. (2006). Why minimal guidance during instruction does not work: An analysis of the failure of constructivist, discovery, problem-based, experiential, and inquiry-based teaching. *Educational Psychologist*, *41*(2), 75–86.

Kivinen, O., Nurmi, J., & Salminiitty, R. (2000). Higher Education and Graduate Employment in Finland. *European Journal of Education*, *35*(2), 165–177.

Knight, J. K., & Wood, W. B. (2005). Teaching More by Lecturing Less. *Cell Biology Education*, *4*(4), 298–310.

Kolb, A., & Kolb, D. (2009). Experential learning theory: A dynamic holistic approach to management learning, education and development. In S. J. Armstrong & C. Fukami (Eds.), *Handbook of Management Learning, Education and Development* (pp. 42–68). London: Sage Publications.

Kolb, A. Y., & Kolb, D. A. (2005). Learning Styles and Learning Spaces: Enhancing Experiential Learning in Higher Education. *Academy of Management Learning & Education*, *4*(2), 193–212. Kolb, D. (1984). *Experiential Learning*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.

Kolb, D. A. (2014). *Experiential Learning: Experience as the Source of Learning and Development* (2 edition). Upper Saddle River, New Jersey: Pearson FT Press.

Korsgaard, S., & Anderson, A. R. (2011). Enacting entrepreneurship as social value creation. International Small Business Journal, 29(2), 135–151.

Kovalik, D. L., & Kovalik, L. M. (2007). Language simulations: The blending space for writing and critical thinking. *Simulation & Gaming*, *38*(3), 310–322.

Krueger, N. F. (2000). The Cognitive Infrastructure of Opportunity Emergence. Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice, 24(3), 9–27.

Krueger, N. F. (2007). What Lies Beneath? The Experiential Essence of Entrepreneurial Thinking. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, *31*(1), 123–138.

Kuratko, D. F. (2005). The Emergence of Entrepreneurship Education: Development, Trends,

and Challenges. Entrepreneurship Theory & Practice, 29(5), 577-597.

Laguador, J., & Ramos, L. J. (2014). Industry partners preferences for graduates: Input on curriculum development. *Journal of Education and Literature*, *1*(1), 1–8.

Lainema, T., & Nurmi, S. (2006). Applying an authentic, dynamic learning environment in real world business. *Computers & Education*, *47*(1), 94–115.

Lave, J., & Wenger, E. (1991). *Situated Learning: Legitimate Peripheral Participation* (1st Edition edition). Cambridge England; New York: Cambridge University Press.

Levie, J., & Autio, E. (2008). A theoretical grounding and test of the GEM model. *Small Business Economics*, *31*(3), 235–263.

Löbler, H. (2006). Learning entrepreneurship from a constructivist perspective. *Technology Analysis & Strategic Management*, *18*(1), 19–38.

Lorsback, A., & Tobin, K. (1992). Constructivism as a referent for science teaching. In F. Lorenz, K. Cochran, J. Krajcik, & P. Simpsons (Eds.), *Research Matters to the Science Teachers* (Vol. 5, pp. 3–21). New York, NY: NARST.

Lumpkin, G. T., & Dess, G. G. (1996). Clarifying the Entrepreneurial Orientation Construct and Linking It to Performance. *Academy of Management Review*, *21*(1), 135–172.

Luthje, C., & Franke, N. (2003). The "making" of an entrepreneur: Testing a model of entrepreneurial intent among engineering students at MIT. *R* & *D* Management, 33(2), 135–147.

Macht, S. A., & Ball, S. (2016). "Authentic Alignment" – a new framework of entrepreneurship education. *Education + Training*, *58*(9), 926–944.

Madhuri, G. V., Kantamreddi, V. S., & Prakash Goteti, L. N. s. (2012). Promoting higher order thinking skills using inquiry-based learning. *European Journal of Engineering Education*, *37*(2), 117–123.

Margianti, E. S., Fraser, B. J., & Aldrich, J. M. (2001). Investigating the learning environment and students' outcomes at the university level in Indonesia. Presented at the International Educational Research Conference of the Australian Association for Research in Education, Freemantle, Australia.

Mathews, M. (2007). Constructivist Pedagogy for the Business Communication Classroom. *Journal of College Teaching & Learning*, *4*(11), 99–106.

Mayer, R. E. (2004). Should There Be a Three-Strikes Rule Against Pure Discovery Learning? *American Psychologist*, *59*(1), 14–19.

McInerney, D. M. (2013). *Educational Psychology: Constructing Learning* (6 edition). Pearson Australia.

McQuaid, R. W., & Lindsay, C. (2005). The Concept of Employability. *Urban Studies*, 42(2), 197–219.

Merriam, S. B., Caffarella, R. S., & Baumgartner, L. M. (2007). *Learning in Adulthood: A Comprehensive Guide* (3rd Revised edition edition). San Francisco: Jossey Bass.

Mezirow, J. (1990). Fostering critical reflection in adulthood. San Francisco: CA: Jossey-Bass.

Mor-Barak, M. E. (2011). *Managing diversity: toward a globally inclusive workplace*. Los Angeles: Sage Publications.

Moreland, N. (2006). *Entrepreneurship and higher education: an employability perspective* (Learning and Employability). York: The Higher Education Academy.

Morgan, G., & Smircich, L. (1980). The Case for Qualitative Research. *The Academy of Management Review*, *5*(4), 491–500.

Morris, M. H., Pryor, C. G., & Schindehutte, M. (2012). *Entrepreneurship as Experience: How Events Create Ventures and Ventures Create Entrepreneurs*. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar Publishing Ltd.

Mudd, S. (1996). Kirton's A-I Theory: Evidence bearing on the style/level and factor composition issues. *British Journal of Psychology*, *87*(2), 241–251.

Mueller, S., & Anderson, A. R. (2014). Understanding the entrepreneurial learning process and its impact on students' personal development: A European perspective. *The International Journal of Management Education*, *12*(3), 500–511.

Nabi, G., & Holden, R. (2008). Graduate entrepreneurship: intentions, education and training. *Education + Training*, *50*(7), 545–551.

Nind, M., Curtain, A., & Hall, K. (2016). Research Methods for Pedagogy. London; New York:

Bloomsbury Academic.

Piaget, J. (1976). To understand is to invent: The future of education. New York: Penguin.

Piercy, N. (2013). Evaluating experiential learning in the business context: contributions to group-based and cross-functional working. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, *50*(2), 202–213.

Pillis, E. de, & Reardon, K. K. (2007). The influence of personality traits and persuasive messages on entrepreneurial intention: A cross-cultural comparison. *Career Development International*, *12*(4), 382–396.

Pittaway, L., & Cope, J. (2007). Entrepreneurship Education: A Systematic Review of the Evidence. *International Small Business Journal*, *25*(5), 479–510.

Platzer, H., Snelling, J., & Blake, D. (1997). Promoting Reflective Practitioners in Nursing: a review of theoretical models and research into the use of diaries and journals to facilitate reflection. *Teaching in Higher Education*, *2*(2), 103–121.

Polkinghorne, D. E. (1988). *Narrative Knowing and the Human Sciences*. Albany: State University of New York Press.

Potts, D. (2015). Understanding the Early Career Benefits of Learning Abroad Programs. Journal of Studies in International Education, 19(5), 441–459.

Pruett, M., Shinnar, R., Toney, B., Llopis, F., & Fox, J. (2009). Explaining entrepreneurial intentions of university students: a cross-cultural study. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour & Research*, *15*(6), 571–594.

Punch, K. F. (2003). *Survey Research: The Basics* (1 edition). London; Thousand Oaks, Calif: Sage Publications Ltd.

QAA (2012). Enterprise and Entrepreneurship Education: Guidance for UK higher education providers, The Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education: Gloucester.

Rae, D. (2007). Connecting enterprise and graduate employability: Challenges to the higher education culture and curriculum? *Education + Training*, *49*(8/9), 605–619.

Rae, D. (2008). Riding out the storm: Graduates, enterprise and careers in turbulent economic times. *Education + Training*, *50*(8/9), 748–763.

Randma, T., & Venesaar, U. (2016). Does the general education school curriculum support the development of enterprising people? *Baltic Journal of Management*, *11*(2), 142–166.

Rasmussen, E., & Sørheim, R. (2006). Action-based entrepreneurship education. *Technovation*, 26(2), 185-194.

Raymond, E. (2017). *Learners with Mild Disabilities: A Characteristics Approach*. New York: Pearson.

Rhem, J. (1998). Problem-Based Learning: An Introduction. *The National Teaching & Learning Forum*, 8(1), 1–4.

Ritchie, J., & Lewis, J. (Eds.). (2003). *Qualitative Research Practice: A Guide for Social Science Students and Researchers* (1 edition). Los Angeles, CA: SAGE Publications Ltd.

Robinson, P. B., Stimpson, D. V., Huefner, J. C., & Hunt, H. K. (1991). An attitude approach to the prediction of entrepreneurship. *Entrepreneurship Theory & Practice*, *15*(4), 13–30.

Rogoff, B. (1990). *Apprenticeship in Thinking: Cognitive Development in Social Context* (1st edition). New York, NY etc.: OUP USA.

Rosenfeld, R. B., Winger-Bearskin, M., Marcic, D., & Braun, C. L. (1993). Delineating Entrepreneurs' Styles: Application of Adaption-Innovation Subscales. *Psychological Reports*, 72(1), 287–298.

Roth, M. S. (2010). Beyond Critical Thinking. *The Chronicle of Higher Education, January 3rd*. Retrieved from https://chronicle.com/article/Beyond-Critical-Thinking/63288/

Sachau, D., Brasher, N., & Fee, S. (2010). Three Models for Short-Term Study Abroad. *Journal of Management Education*, *34*(5), 645–670.

Saunders, M. N. K., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2016). *Research Methods for Business Students* (7 edition). New York: Pearson.

Sekaran, U., & Bougie, R. J. (2016). *Research Methods for Business: A Skill Building Approach* (7th Revised edition edition). Chichester, West Sussex: John Wiley & Sons.

Selvarajah, C. (2006). Cross-cultural study of Asian and European student perception: The need to understand the changing educational environment in New Zealand. *Cross Cultural Management: An International Journal*, *13*(2), 142–155.

Sewell, P., & Dacre Pool, L. (2010). Moving from conceptual ambiguity to operational clarity: Employability, enterprise and entrepreneurship in higher education. *Education + Training*, 52(1), 89–94.

Sherman, P. S., Sebora, T., & Digman, L. A. (2008). Experiential Entrepreneurship in the Classroom: Effects of Teaching Methods on Entrepreneurial Career Choice Intentions. *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, *11*, 29–42.

Simon, B., & Hamilton, D. L. (1994). Self-stereotyping and social context: the effects of relative in-group size and in-group status. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *66*(4), 699–711.

Sin, C., & Neave, G. (2016). Employability deconstructed: perceptions of Bologna stakeholders. *Studies in Higher Education*, *41*(8), 1447–1462.

Smith, J. (1995). Semi-structured interviewing and qualitative analysis. In J. Smith, R. Harre, & L. Van Langenhove (Eds.), *Rethinking Methods in Psychology* (pp. 9–26). London: Sage.

Snowman, J., & Biehler, R. F. (2005). *Psychology Applied to Teaching*. Boston: Houghton Mifflin.

Snyder, K. D. (2003). Ropes, Poles, and Space Active Learning in Business Education. *Active Learning in Higher Education*, *4*(2), 159–167.

Solomon, G. (2008). Entrepreneurship education in the United States. In J. Potter (Ed.), *Entrepreneurship and Higher Education* (pp. 95–118). Paris: OECD and LEED.

Steffe, L. P., & Gale, J. (1995). Constructivism in Education. Hillsdale, N.J: Routledge.

Suddaby, R. (2006). From the Editors: What Grounded Theory is Not. *Academy of Management Journal*, 49(4), 633–642.

Tharenou, P. (2007). *Management Research Methods*. Cambridge England; New York: Cambridge University Press.

Thomas, G. (2016). How to Do Your Case Study (2nd ed.). London, UK: Sage.

Tishman, S., & Andrade, A. (1996). *Thinking dispositions: A review of current theories, practices, and issues*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University. Retrieved from http://learnweb.harvard.edu/alps/thinking/docs/Dispositions.pdf

Tobin, K. E. (1993). *The practice of constructivism in science education*. Washington D.C.: Association for the Advancement of Science (AAAS).

Tomlinson, M. (2012). Graduate Employability: A Review of Conceptual and Empirical Themes. *Higher Education Policy*, *25*(4), 407–431.

Trede, F., Macklin, R., & Bridges, D. (2012). Professional identity development: a review of the higher education literature. *Studies in Higher Education*, *37*(3), 365–384.

Trigwell, K., Prosser, M., & Waterhouse, F. (1999). Relations between teachers' approaches to teaching and students' approaches to learning. *Higher Education*, *37*(1), 57–70.

Vygotsky, L. (1978). *Mind in Society: Development of Higher Psychological Processes* (New edition edition). Cambridge: Harvard University Press.

Warford, M. K. (2011). The zone of proximal teacher development. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *27*(2), 252–258.

Wood, D., Bruner, J. S., & Ross, G. (1976). The Role of Tutoring in Problem Solving\*. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *17*(2), 89–100.

Yang, Y.-T. C., Newby, T. J., & Bill, R. L. (2005). Using Socratic Questioning to Promote Critical Thinking Skills Through Asynchronous Discussion Forums in Distance Learning Environments. *American Journal of Distance Education*, *19*(3), 163–181.

Yorke, M. (2006). *Employability in higher education: what it is - what it is not | Higher Education Academy*. York, UK: Higher Education Academy (HEA). Retrieved from https://www.heacademy.ac.uk/knowledge-hub/employability-higher-education-what-it-what-it-not

Zahra, S. A., & Welter, F. (2008). Entrepreneurship education for Central, Eastern and Southeastern Europe. In J. Potter (Ed.), *Entrepreneurship and Higher Education* (pp. 165–192). Paris: OECD and LEED.

Zhao, H., Seibert, S. E., & Hills, G. E. (2005). The Mediating Role of Self-Efficacy in the Development of Entrepreneurial Intentions. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *90*(6),

Zimmerer, T. W., & Scarborough, N. M. (1996). *Entrepreneurship and New Venture Formation*. Upper Saddle River, N.J: Prentice Hall.

Appendix 1: Skills/Attributes Considered in Each Paper and their Link to Enterprise/Entrepreneurship and Employability

Paper	Skills/Attributes Considered	Link to Enterprise/Entrepreneurship	Link to Employability
1. Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability	Entrepreneurial drive; High levels of entrepreneurial drive are often related to high achievement, high self-efficacy, questioning the status quo and a preference for innovative solutions.	Entrepreneurial drive is based on innovation, self-efficacy, non-conformity, proactivity and achievement motivation. These have all been connected with enterprise and entrepreneurship in the literature e.g. innovation (Drucker, 1985; Lumpkin and Dess, 1996; Robinson et al., 1991), self-efficacy (Chen et al., 1998; Krueger, 2000; Pillis and Reardon, 2007; Zhao et al., 2005), non-conformity (Mudd, 1996; Rosenfelt et al., 1993), proactivity (Davis et al., 1991; Lumpkin and Dess, 1996) and achievement motivation (Florin et al., 2007; Hornaday, 1982)	Nabi and Holden (2008) suggested that enterprise and entrepreneurship should be considered as a dimension, which range from generic skills (for employment) to more specific and specialised skills for entrepreneurs. Graduates should possess an entrepreneurial spirit and be flexible and eager to obtain results (Kivinen et al., 2000).
2. The impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using business simulations	Management skills; Problem solving, strategic and analytical thinking, planning and personnel management.	Enterprise skills include "initiative, independence, creativity, problem solving, identifying and working on opportunities, leadership acting resourcefully and responding to challenges" (Rae, 2007 p.611).	The ability to manage others, the assumption of responsibility, for making decisions and planning, coordinating and organising can all be considered to be generic employability skills (Sewell and Dacre Pool, 2010).
3. The continuing search to find a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods	Research skills; Evaluating the quality of research and proposing a research project.	Entrepreneurship is based on opportunity recognition and is an exploratory process (Jack and Anderson, 1999). Entrepreneurship and enterprise requires evaluation and problem solving skills. Opportunity discovery can be regarded as the gatekeeper to entrepreneurial activity (Ardichivili et al., 2003; Levie and Autio, 2008).	Problem solving is one type of critical thinking which is often used in employability and skill graduate attribute statements (Hammer and Green, 2011). Many employers desire graduates with the capacity to think critically and analytically (Hancock et al., 2009).
4. Concerns and expectations of students participating in	Study abroad skills; Self- confidence, independence, proactiveness, problem	Initiative, problem solving and independence can all be considered as enterprising skills (Rae, 2008).	Study abroad programs can impact students by increasing self-confidence, developing leadership and problem solving skills, fostering open mindedness

study abroad	solving skills, cross cultural		and developing cross cultural skills (Black
programmes	skills.		and Duhon, 2006; Ingraham and
p. 18. a.m.			Peterson, 2004; Sachau et al., 2010). This
			can help to prepare students for
			employment in global and multicultural
			environments (Hallows et al., 2011; Mor-
			Bark, 2011).
5. Developing the next	Enterprise and	Enterprise and entrepreneurship skills and	Enterprise and entrepreneurship
generation of	entrepreneurship skills and	attributes have been widely researched in the	education can help to develop students'
entrepreneurs	attributes; Innovation, risk	literature e.g. innovation (Drucker, 1985; Lumpkin	self-efficacy and to acquire business and
	taking, proactiveness and	and Dess, 1996; Robinson et al., 1991), risk taking	technical knowledge and skills (Baum and
	self-efficacy.	(Lumpkin and Dess, 1996; Davis et al 1991; Aldrich	Locke, 2004; Lüthju and Franke, 2003).
		and Martinez, 2007), proactivity (Davis et al., 1991;	
		Lumpkin and Dess, 1996) and self-efficacy (Pruett et	
		al., 2009; Florin et al., 2007; Gelderen et al., 2008)	
6. An enterprise	Entrepreneurship skills;	Business start-up requires a range of skills and	Nabi and Holden (2008) suggested that
opportunity for	Business start-up and	attributes, which include self-efficacy, proactivity,	enterprise and entrepreneurship should
entrepreneurial	planning skills.	innovation, business planning and networking.	be considered as a dimension, which
students		Entrepreneurship skills have been widely discussed	range from generic skills (for
&		in the literature e.g. self-efficacy (Florin et al., 2007;	employment) to more specific and
7. Replicating the		Chen et al., 1998; Krueger, 2000; Pillis and Reardon,	specialised skills for entrepreneurs.
networking, mentoring		2007; Zhao et al., 2005), proactivity (Davis et al.,	Networking and business planning are
and venture creation		1991; Lumpkin and Dess, 1996), innovation	considered important for both
benefits of		(Drucker, 1985; Lumpkin and Dess, 1996; Robinson	entrepreneurs and existing businesses
entrepreneurship		et al., 1991), business planning (Burns, 2011;	(Korsgaard and Anderson, 2011)
centres		Zimmerer and Scarborough, 1996) and networking	
		(Korsgaard and Anderson, 2011).	

Appendix 2: Overview of the Constructivist Learning Environment, Data Collection and Analysis and the Findings in Relation to the Portfolio

Paper Title	Constructivist Learning	Data Collection &	Impact of Constructivist Learning	Effective Design of Constructivist			
	<b>Environment Details</b>	Analysis	Environments (student)	Learning Environment (educator)			
1. Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability: An assessment of the relationship between entrepreneurial attitudes and likelihood of graduate employment in a	N/A	<ul> <li>Entrepreneurial Drive questionnaire</li> <li>Employment questionnaire</li> <li>Factor analysis</li> <li>Binary logistic regression</li> </ul>	N/A	It has been suggested that enterprising/entrepreneurial skills/attributes are important in job searching, preparing for the market and presenting one's abilities. This research suggests that education that focuses on entrepreneurial skills including proactive disposition and achievement motivation may be particularly advantageous.			
professional field  2. The impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using business simulations	<ul> <li>Change management computer simulation undertaken across 2 week</li> <li>Groups of approximately four students</li> <li>Scaffolding reduced after week 1</li> <li>Learning based on action and reflection</li> </ul>	measuring critical thinking disposition and achievement of simulation learning outcomes	The results of this research indicated that the level of critical thinking disposition is positively related to the students learning when using computer simulations as a learning tool. The results suggest that those students who are more open minded to the opinions and views of others and have a greater awareness of the complexity of problem solving are better able to learn from simulations.	The implications of this research suggest that educators should consider the level of student's critical thinking disposition when targeting specific cohorts. The research suggests progressive use of simulations at an appropriate level may help to further develop student's critical thinking.  The benefits of computer simulations can be maximised by analysis, feedback and revisiting the decision making process.			

3. The continuing search to find a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods	<ul> <li>New student-centred module delivered using an active learning approach in an intensive format</li> <li>Students were encouraged to develop constructive and reflective practices</li> <li>Curriculum presented with a focus on developing students research projects</li> <li>Scaffolding reduced as students moved through the module and started their research projects</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Student         assignment grades</li> <li>T-Tests         (independent and         paired samples)</li> <li>Interviews with         research project         (dissertation)         supervisors</li> </ul>	The new intensive format together with an active learning focus on independent learning resulted in improved assessment scores and a greater ability of students to apply learning to their research projects. Students were able to apply their learning through an improved perceptual link between theory and practice, a key barrier to the understanding of research methods. Post-course satisfaction surveys indicated similar levels of satisfaction.	Supervisors should be available to discuss proposals on a regular basis to provide feedback and encourage reflection. They should also be prepared to play a scaffolding role within the process. Although the mean scores were higher than with the didactic approach the standard deviation of results was larger. This may indicate that the process did not necessarily suit all students which may be due to a lack of engagement in the active learning process in some students.
4. Concerns and expectations of students participating in study abroad programmes	<ul> <li>Study abroad program</li> <li>Experiential learning supported by a reflective blog</li> <li>Support before and during the start of experience, removed after the first weeks abroad</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Student-authored blogs</li> <li>Interpretative phenomenological analysis</li> </ul>	Overall, postings were positive which indicated that in general participants benefited from their experience and from their predeparture briefings. A range of concerns were highlighted which included domestics, different cultural aspects and educational styles. Students did generally enjoy the experience of meeting other study abroad students.	The importance of scaffolding before departure to prepare students for their time abroad is well documented Feedback can be used to re-evaluate how pre- and post-departure assistance can be adjusted to maximise the benefits of study abroad programs and manage the expectations of participants. Students enjoyed using blogs to report their experiences and all eschewed anonymity and chose to share the blogs.
5. Developing the next generation of	<ul> <li>New Higher National Diploma (HND)</li> </ul>	• Student reflective essays	The design of the course resulted in both a high level of engagement	Students fed back suggestions on how the course could be improved. These

entrepreneurs: Giving students the opportunity to gain experience and thrive	entrepreneurship module  Applied group activities increasing in complexity and with reduced scaffolding  Facilitator provided content in bite-sized pieces and encouraged reflection	Top down thematic analysis	and of student satisfaction. All four entrepreneurial skills were found to be positively influenced with the development of self-efficacy being particularly noticeable.	included comments on group size, group formation and the setting of penalties/incentives to increase accountability and individual participation. This feedback can be used by faculty to improve the overall experience.
6. An enterprise opportunity for entrepreneurial students: Student enterprise development and experience assessed through the student voice	<ul> <li>Extracurricular experience supporting students to develop an entrepreneurial idea</li> <li>Scaffolding provided by consultant mentors and faculty and removed during the competition</li> <li>Assessment of student's ideas through business plans and presentations</li> <li>Students had the option to work in groups or individually</li> </ul>	Semi structured interviews students after stage 1 Semi structured interviews with students after stage 2 Semi structured interviews with the winning group before and after running their retail business Thematic analysis	The research found that the experience helped to develop both enterprising and entrepreneurial skills, particularly building confidence and self- belief in their ability to undertake the process. This was enhanced by the real life experience of meeting and networking with experts to undertake the process. Students reported how they had developed interpersonal skills working together, with the mentors and experts, and the external stakeholders. The final stage imparted students with more enterprising skills including communication and negotiation skills. These findings support the premise that entrepreneurship linked to experiential practice can encourage the development of entrepreneurial skills.	The use of consultant (external) mentors helped make the students more confident and developed affirmation and self-efficacy. The use of real bank business plan templates demystified the process and students felt networking with business professionals was valuable.  The role of the mentor plays an important part in such active constructivist approaches and can include facilitating reflection and helping the student to act on those reflections.  The inclusion of students from cross disciplinary backgrounds provided the opportunity for cross-fertilisation of ideas. The competitive nature of the process, helped to engage students in the experience.

7.	Repl	icat	ing	the
net	worki	ng,		
me	ntorin	g		and
ven	ture		crea	tion
ben	efits			of
ent	repre	neu	rship	
cen	tres:	Α	stud	ent-
cen	tred	арр	roacl	n to
ent	repre	neu	rship	
edu	ıcatioı	n		and
ven	ture o	rea	tion	

- Extracurricular
   experience supporting
   students to develop an
   entrepreneurial idea
- Scaffolding provided by consultant mentors and faculty and removed during the competition
- Assessment of student's ideas through business plans and presentations
- Students had the option to work in groups or individually

- Semi structured interviews students after stage 1
- Semi structured interviews and follow up interviews faculty
- Semi structured interviews with students after stage 2
- Semi structured interviews with the winning group before and after their experience
- Thematic analysis
- Document analysis of press releases from stakeholders

Entrants came from across the university but all were similarly positive about the experience. The major benefits were the greater knowledge and demystification of the process and increased confidence and drive to take on entrepreneurial ventures. Importantly, students felt they would be capable of undertaking the process on their own.

The event required time to make arrangements with stakeholders and arrange advertising pre and during the event although this would be easier in the future. At first, students were hesitant in talking to the consultant mentors but as they gained confidence these barriers were broken down. The development of enhanced links and networks with local businesses were a positive outcome which offered future potential and could be developed into a key attribute.

# **Appendix 3: Background and Diversity of Respondents in Papers**

Paper Title	Level of Study	Year of Study	Number of Participants	Percentage of Cohort with English as a Second Language
1. Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability: An assessment of the relationship between entrepreneurial attitudes and likelihood of graduate employment in a professional field	Bachelor	3 <sup>rd</sup> Year & Graduates	162 3rd Years 105 Employed Graduates	Data Not Available
2. The impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using business simulations	Bachelor	3 <sup>rd</sup> Year	173	25.4% (44)
3. The continuing search to find a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods	Masters	N/A	45 New Format 51 Old Format	New Format 80% (36) Old Format 76% (39)
4. Concerns and expectations of students participating in study abroad programmes	Bachelor	2 <sup>nd</sup> Year	16	50% (8)
5. Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs: Giving students the opportunity to gain experience and thrive	Higher National Diploma	2 <sup>nd</sup> Year	27	11.% (3)
6. An enterprise opportunity for entrepreneurial students: Student enterprise development and experience assessed through the student voice	Undergraduates	All Years	32	56% (18)
7. Replicating the networking, mentoring and venture creation benefits of entrepreneurship centres: A student-centred approach to entrepreneurship education and venture creation	Undergraduates	All Years	32	50% (16)

# **Appendix 4: Summary of Journal and Paper Impact**

				Number of Citations of the Paper (as of 10/10/2017)	
Paper Title	Year of Publication	Journal	Scopus/Scimargo Ranking (2015)	Google Scholar	Scopus
1. Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability: An assessment of the relationship between entrepreneurial attitudes and likelihood of graduate employment in a professional field	2016	Education + Training	Education: (Q2) 307 out of 1066 journals	15	3
2. The impact of critical thinking disposition on learning using business simulations	2015	International Journal of Management Education	Education: (Q3) 590 out of 1066 journals	14	4
3. The continuing search to find a more effective and less intimidating way to teach research methods	2016	Innovations in Education and Teaching International	Education: (Q2) 353 out of 1066 journals	5	0
4. Concerns and expectations of students participating in study abroad programmes	2016	Journal of Research in International Education	Education: (Q2) 303 out of 1066 journals	0	0
5. Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs: Giving students the opportunity to gain experience and thrive	2015	International Journal of Management Education	Education: (Q3) 590 out of 1066 journals	18	5
6. An enterprise opportunity for entrepreneurial students: Student enterprise development and experience assessed through the student voice	2016	Education + Training	Education: (Q2) 307 out of 1066 journals	2	1
7. Replicating the networking, mentoring and venture creation benefits of entrepreneurship centres: A student-centred approach to entrepreneurship education and venture creation	2016	Industry & Higher Education	N/A	0	0

**Unpacking the link between Entrepreneurialism and Employability:** 

An assessment of the relationship between entrepreneurial attitudes

and likelihood of graduate employment in a professional field

Robin Bell (r.bell@worc.ac.uk)

Education + Training (2016), Vol. 58, No. 1, pp. 2-17.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/ET-09-2014-0115

**Abstract** 

**Purpose** 

This research investigates the relationship between students' entrepreneurial attitudes and traits and their classification of employment six months after university graduation. It aims to identify

what specific attitudes and traits of entrepreneurial graduates are linked to employability in a

professional or managerial field.

Design/Methodology

The research adopts a quantitative approach to measure the entrepreneurial drive of final-year

undergraduate business school students and regresses this measurement against the employment

level of the same students six months after their graduation. The employment classification of each

respondent was classified as 'professional/managerial' or 'non-professional/non-managerial', in line

with the Standard Occupational Classification (SOC) 2010.

**Findings** 

The research found that both proactive disposition and achievement motivation were statistically

linked to the likelihood of graduates being employed in a professional or managerial position six

months after graduation.

Originality/Value

This research goes beyond existing literature linking entrepreneurship to employability to

quantitatively examine what specific attitudes and traits can be linked to employability in recent

graduates. By identifying the aspects of entrepreneurialism that have a relationship with

employability, more information is available for educators who are designing entrepreneurial

education programs and allows for greater focus on aspects that may be of greatest benefit to all

students.

Keywords

Graduate Employability, Entrepreneurship, Entrepreneurial Drive, Entrepreneurial Measurement,

**Entrepreneurship Education** 

1

### Introduction

Student employability is high on the agendas of business schools (Avramenko 2012; Hay 2008) and higher education establishments (Rae, 2007; Sewell and Pool, 2010). The educational process in business schools has been criticised for not adequately developing student employability skills (Neubaum et al., 2009; Bennis and O'Toole, 2005). Harvey et al. (1997) concluded that employers want graduates to possess knowledge, intellect, a willingness to learn, self- management skills, good communicational and interpersonal skills, and the ability to be a team player.

As universities seek to improve graduate employability, they have also placed importance on the development of the next generation of entrepreneurs. While the debate continues on the efficacy of entrepreneurship education, the literature has acknowledged employability and entrepreneurialism as complimentary skills. For example, Kivinen et al. (2000) highlighted the importance, in a competitive job market, of an entrepreneurial spirit, flexibility, and an eagerness to achieve results. An entrepreneurial attitude has been argued to aid job searching, preparing for the market, and presenting one's abilities (Smith et al., 2006). It often involves the identification of opportunities and taking action to make things happen (Davis et al., 1991). However, the way to best encourage both entrepreneurialism and employability in students is still under debate and linkages between specific aspects of entrepreneurialism and employability have not yet been identified.

### **Research Aim**

This research aims to determine if a relationship exists between the specific entrepreneurial drive dimensions of students and the relative likelihood of students being employed six months after graduation in professional or managerial employment. This research furthers the study of entrepreneurship education, which has previously argued in favour of a positive relationship between entrepreneurship and employability, by identifying which specific dimensions of entrepreneurship have the greatest relationship to graduate employment in a professional or managerial field six months after graduation.

### **Literature Review**

The Relationship between Employability and Higher Education

Yorke (2004 p.8) defined employability as "a set of skills, knowledge, and personal attributes that make an individual more likely to secure and be successful in their chosen occupation to the benefit of themselves, the workforce, the community and the economy." This 'supply-side' definition of employability has been expanded upon in some employment policy literature to include 'demand-side,' external aspects such as labour market conditions (McQuaid et al., 2005). This research, which

focuses on relationship between entrepreneurial skills of graduates and employment, will adopt the Yorke definition. While a theoretical working definition of employability may be reached, it must be acknowledged that an employer's choices when hiring an individual are influenced by more than these factors. Teichler (2009) found that employers' perceptions of potential employees with the same qualifications vary, depending on the employers' traditions, social biases, and the existence of nepotism, which may determine an employer's hiring choice more than do qualifications (Jaskiewicz et al., 2013)

The theoretical framework for the relationship between education and employability has been examined in economics literature, and education has been viewed as both a 'signal' to employers of ability (Spence, 1973; Stiglitz, 1975) and as a developer of abilities and skills, that is, 'human capital' (Cai, 2013, Schultz, 1961, Becker, 1962). Spence (1973) looked at education as an indicator or signal of abilities and skills. Individuals invest time and money in education in order to 'signal' to employers that they possess the requisite skills, lessening the perceived risk an employer feels during the hiring process (Stiglitz, 1975). The education itself is a proxy for ability, rather than a process through which ability is developed.

A contrary view is that knowledge and skill are the result of an investment in developing human capital, which the OECD (2001) defines as "productive wealth embodied in labor, skills and knowledge." Education is a source of this human capital development, as it provides the opportunity for students to gain marketable skills and increase their job-relevant abilities (Schultz, 1961 and Becker, 1962). The educated individual is more skilled and thus more attractive and more successful in the labour market (Marginson, 1989).

Since both models put forth a positive relationship between education and employability, it can be argued that the two models cannot be empirically distinguished (Lang and Kropp, 1986). A recent survey of employers in the UK revealed that graduates entering the workforce are expected to have developed both the competences encapsulated in their degree program and a range of soft skills, such as team-working, communication, critical thinking, problem solving and leadership (Lowden et al., 2011). Whether these skills are the result of the university experience or are skills inherent in (i.e., signalled by) students who are able to both afford and complete a degree program, the end effect is that education is increasingly demanded by students who want to enhance their employability. Indeed, the years following the 2008 financial crisis saw both an increase in unemployment and a surge in university enrolment (Long, 2015).

Despite the differing theories on the role of education in producing employable graduates, higher education institutions have responded to the increased demand in education by working towards producing highly employable graduates (Sewell and Pool, 2010). A 2011 report by the UK

Department for Business Education and Skills highlighted that it is increasingly expected that courses offer value, that is, skills that increase employability, for the money students invest in them. Universities' commitment to this agenda has led to the development of strategies directed at enhancing graduates' employability skills, including soft skills, introducing new courses, modifying existing courses, and offering work experience opportunities (Anderson et al., 2008; Finch et al., 2013). The aspects that can be developed in university-level students to increase their employability are a line of study that has calls for more research (Finch et al. 2013).

Another priority of higher education in the twenty-first century is developing graduates who will become entrepreneurs, as entrepreneurship is perceived as a key element in increasing a country's competitiveness and stimulating growth (Martinez et al., 2010, O'Connor, 2013). The relationships between entrepreneurship and employability in graduates will be explored in the next section. This will be followed by an overview of the attitudes and traits that make a student 'entrepreneurial'.

### Employability and Entrepreneurship

The development of entrepreneurship as an academic subject has seen considerable growth since the turn of the century, which has ushered in changes in overall employment structure (O'Connor, 2013). Economic realities such as downsizing, labour-force shifts, and restructuring mean that the path from higher education to sustainable employment is less direct than in previous years (Duval-Couetil, 2013; Kirby, 2004). As a result, graduates may not be adequately equipped if they are armed only with employment skills to take on a shifting world in which entrepreneurial start-ups are considered a key factor of modern economic growth (Duval-Couetil, 2013; Minniti, 2006).

It has been argued that a business education with a strong focus on entrepreneurial skills can enable students to develop their self-efficacy and acquire the required knowledge and skills to develop new initiatives (Baum and Locke, 2004; Luthje and Franke, 2003). The literature on the efficacy of entrepreneurship education is not conclusive, with Henry, Hill, and Leitch (2005) arguing that while entrepreneurship skills can be taught, entrepreneurship is also partially an 'art,' that cannot be imparted. However, a number of recent studies have argued that entrepreneurial teaching programs have positively impacted students' entrepreneurialism (Athayde, 2009; Bell, 2015; Fayolle and Gally, 2015; Karlsson and Moberg, 2013).

While the focus of entrepreneurial education may not be on enhancing graduate employability (Duval-Couetil, 2013), the literature has shown that the two subjects are related. According to Rae (2007), enterprising students and graduates are generally regarded as being more employable than those without enterprise skills. Since many of the enterprise skills can be regarded as entrepreneurial behaviours, this would suggest that students with a higher entrepreneurial spirit

would be more enterprising, more employable, and consequently more likely to obtain higher level graduate employment. Reinforcing this, Laguador and Ramos (2014) found that employers prefer graduates who have entrepreneurial skills. Charney and Libecap (2000) found in a comparative study between entrepreneurship and non-entrepreneurship graduates that entrepreneurship graduates, that is, students whose course of study had a focus on entrepreneurship modules, employed within organisations were more likely to be employed on a full time basis and were, on the whole, more satisfied with their employment opportunities.

If it can be shown that a students' entrepreneurialism can be developed to some extent, and that there is a positive link between graduates' entrepreneurial tendencies and their employability (Rae, 2007; Laguador and Ramos, 2014; Charney and Libecap, 2000), what remains to be uncovered is what is it about entrepreneurial students that makes them more successful and employable in the employment market? To examine this topic requires distinction of what makes a student 'entrepreneurial' and exploration of those aspects that can be examined/measured.

## Measuring Entrepreneurship in Students

The study of entrepreneurialism in students differs from studying entrepreneurs, as many students have not yet begun their employment and/or entrepreneurial pursuits, meaning that the instruments used to identify differences between working-level entrepreneurs and non-entrepreneurs based on their behaviour (i.e., engaging in entrepreneurial activities) may not be appropriate. However, an attitudinal approach has been argued to be able to discern entrepreneurial characteristics in students, as attitude and personality can be used to predict behaviour (Hatten and Ruhland, 1995). From this perspective, the literature has identified entrepreneurial skills, attitudes, and traits that are able to be developed in students, developed from studies on entrepreneurs in the workplace. The attitudinal approach to the study of entrepreneurship resulted in intention models that have been used as a means of measuring intention or attitude towards entrepreneurial behaviour, pursuant to Ajzen's (2002) theory of planned behaviour (Fayolle and Gally, 2015).

Florin et al. (2007) developed a comprehensive model dedicated to measuring the entrepreneurial drive (ED) of students. The ED model's approach is based on affect (feelings), cognition (beliefs and thoughts), and conation (intention to behave in a certain way) (Robinson et al, 1991). Florin et al. (2007, p. 26) defined ED as "an individual's perception of the desirability and feasibility to proactively pursue opportunities and creatively respond to challenges, tasks, needs, and obstacles in innovative ways." The model replaces or modifies items specific to practicing entrepreneurs to create a measurement instrument appropriate for students. The five latent constructs that form the

basis of ED are: preference for innovation, self-efficacy, non-conformity, proactive disposition, and achievement motivation.

Innovation refers to creativity, experimentation, creation, and creative destruction, which are key traits of entrepreneurs (Schumpeter, 1942). Innovation can also be considered in terms of developing and introducing new products and services, as well as perceiving and acting upon activities in new and unique ways (Lumpkin and Dess, 2001; Robinson et al., 1991). Students can show a preference for innovation by displaying creative and original thinking when completing class assignments and other extracurricular activities (Florin et al., 2007)

Self-efficacy is a belief in one's ability to successfully complete a task or attain a desired goal (Bandura, 1977). As such, it is a useful construct with which to predict an entrepreneur's behavioural persistence and effectiveness (Chen et al., 1998). It has been argued that differences in work interest and performance can often be traced back to differences in self-efficacy, which affects individual persistence, initiative and performance (Krueger, 2000). Students' self-efficacy can be observed by looking at their extracurricular activities; students with high self-efficacy will be more likely to be involved in the creation and running of student organizations (Florin et al., 2007).

Non-conformity means challenging the norms or accepted rules using originality and creative thinking (Mudd, 1996; Rosenfeld et al., 1993). Students who desire personal control over outcomes are more likely not to conform to others rules and regulations, and as a result will exhibit a higher level of non-conformity (Seibert et al., 2001).

Proactiveness focuses on implementation and on initiative to make things happen, using whatever means may be necessary (Davis et al., 1991). A proactive disposition is linked with career success (Seibert et al., 2001). It may involve seeking opportunities, looking forward, and anticipating the future actions of competitors (Lumpkin and Dess, 2001).

Entrepreneurs hold achievement as an important goal (Hornaday, 1982). Motivation to achieve has a positive effect on the performance of the enterprise (Stewart et al., 1999). Florin et al. (2007) argued that promoting achievement motivation in students can be approached by providing positive feedback regarding potential or realized entrepreneurial activities.

### Methodology

**Data Collection Methods** 

Data was collected from undergraduate students (some of whom later graduated) from a UK business school via two self-administered questionnaires that were disseminated electronically to students via a web link embedded in an email. All participation was voluntary and students were assured their anonymity would be maintained throughout the study. The students were all

undertaking a business-related course of study, and all students had completed a mandatory first-year enterprise and entrepreneurship module. The business school did not offer a specialist entrepreneurship program of study, so the students had all been exposed to similar levels of entrepreneurship education throughout their studies. It was an aspect of all of their undergraduate education rather than the focus.

A questionnaire measuring entrepreneurial drive (ED questionnaire) was sent to all full-time undergraduate students enrolled at the business school. The ED questionnaire consisted of 42 questions. Students were asked to rate themselves on a scale of one (strongly disagree) to five (strongly agree) against the questions based on the entrepreneurial dimensions in the student context. The scale questions can be found in Table Four. The questionnaire also included eleven demographic/background questions. The ED questionnaire produced a total of 340 responses across the three different years of undergraduate study. The questionnaire produced 91, 87, and 162 responses from first, second, and third years, respectively.

From the ED questionnaire responses, the 162 third-year respondents were sent the second questionnaire measuring their level of employment (employment questionnaire) six months after they had graduated. The employment questionnaire asked students to self-categorize their employment, describe their responsibilities, and give their job title. The self-categorization question included descriptions of job categorizations based on the Standard Occupational Classification (SOC) (Office for National Statistics, 2010). The SOC criteria includes nine employment groups, based on skill level and required qualifications and experience. These groups were then divided into a managerial/professional category and a non-managerial/non-professional category, in line with criteria used by the UK Higher Education Statistics Agency to categorize graduate employment from data collected six months after graduation.

To support the robustness of the classification process, the employment classification used in this study was developed from a triangulation of the respondent's self-categorization (based on SOC descriptions), their job title, and a brief job description. The employment questionnaire produced a total of 113 responses, 8 of which were removed from the data set as the graduates were unemployed. Table 1 shows a breakdown of the responses.

Table 1 Respondents Job Category and Gender Breakdown

	Gender		
	Male	Female	Total
Non Professional or Managerial Job	27	33	60
Professional or Managerial Job	20	25	45
Unemployed	5	3	8
Total (Gender)	52	61	113

## Statistical Analysis

The questionnaires were used such that the data collected could be subjected to statistical analysis to determine if any relationship existed between students' entrepreneurial attitudes and traits and their employment level. The data collected from the ED questionnaire were tested to ensure the sample size was suitable for principle component analysis, which was then used to confirm the ED factors to be tested. The data were then divided into respective respondents' year of study in order to confirm the validity of the ED measurement instrument in the UK context through the use of concurrent validity testing. Binary logistic regression was conducted to determine whether the factors from the ED questionnaire could explain the likelihood of graduate respondents' job category in the employment questionnaire.

The subscales measuring each component of ED were subjected to MANOVA analysis for differences based on the current study year of the respondents and the gender of the respondents. The latter was used to control for gender differences.

The data from the employment questionnaire was paired with the corresponding student respondent's final-year ED factor scores from the ED questionnaire (using the students' ID numbers and email addresses). The data were quantitatively analysed to test whether generalizations could be made about the relationships of the two data sets. The data were correlated and then regressed using binary logistic regression to determine if a relationship could be identified between the individual ED dimension scores and the two employment classifications. Binary logic regression allowed the research to show whether an increase in any of the ED dimensions was related to an increased likelihood that students would be employed in a professional/managerial line of work.<sup>1</sup>

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Because this research looks at two categories of employment (i.e., two outcomes), binary logistic regression is the most appropriate approach. Logistic regression allows the predicting of categorical outcomes from continuous predictors. The ED dimensions are used as predictors and are in this research being treated as continuous scale variables.

# **Data Analysis and Results**

Principle Component Analysis

The Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO) test was conducted on the ED questionnaire to ensure the sample size was suitable for principle component analysis. The results indicated that the sample size was suitable, producing a score of .832. The principle component analysis produced five distinct factors in line with the work of Florin et al. (2007), which are shown in Tables 2 and 3. Loadings below .4 were suppressed (Stevens, 2002). Two of the questions that were associated with the preference for innovation factor did not exhibit a loading of .4 or greater and were removed ("I usually take control in unstructured situations" and "I believe that to arrive at a good solution to a problem, it is important to question the assumptions made in defining the problem"), supporting a clean factor structure. The total variance explained by the 5 factors was 49.52% (see table 2). The Cronbach Alpha scores contained in Table 3 indicate that the internal consistency for all five factors is acceptable<sup>2</sup>.

**Table 2** Total Variance Explained in Principle Component Analysis of Scale Items Measuring Entrepreneurial Drive Dimensions

		Initial Eigenva	alues	Rotation Sums of Squared Loadings		
Factor	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %
1	5.767	14.418	14.418	4.979	12.447	12.447
2	5.100	12.751	27.169	4.404	11.011	23.458
3	4.150	10.376	37.545	4.176	10.440	33.898
4	2.721	6.803	44.349	3.358	8.394	42.292
5	2.070	5.176	49.524	2.893	7.232	49.524

Extraction method: Principle component

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Cronbach Alpha scores of greater than 0.7 are generally regarded as satisfactory in terms of internal validity (Bland and Altman, 1997).

**Table 3** Rotated Factor Matrix

				Facto	r	
Dimensions	Item Description	1	2	3	4	5
Proactive Disposition	No matter what the odds, if I believe in something I will make it happen	.768				
α=.887	I get a thrill out of doing new, unusual things at university or work	.763				
	I am constantly on the lookout for new ways to improve my life	.761				
	I excel at identifying opportunities	.752				
	I can spot a good opportunity long before others can	.725				
	I love being a champion for my ideas, even against others' opposition	.704				
	I am always looking for better ways to do things	.658				
	Nothing is more exciting than seeing my ideas turn into reality	.653				
	If I see something I don't like, I fix it	.629				
Preference for Innovation	I believe it is important to approach opportunities in unique ways		.742			
α=.834	I get excited when I am able to approach tasks in unusual ways		.706			
	I enjoy finding good solutions to problems that nobody has looked at yet		.676			
	I usually seek out colleagues who are excited about exploring new ways of doing things		.621			
	I believe that to be successful one must sometimes do things in ways that could seem unusual at first glance		.602			
	I often approach university tasks in unique ways		.596			
	I believe that when pursuing goals or objectives, the final result is far more important than following the accepted procedures		.593			
	I enjoy being the catalyst for change in school or work affairs		.574			
	I enjoy being able to do things in new ways		.532			
	I believe it is important to continually look for new ways to do things at university or work		.496			
	I get really excited when I think of new ideas to stimulate my group's performance in university assignments		.492			
	I usually take control in unstructured situations		-			
	I believe that to arrive at a good solution to a problem, it is important to question the		-			

- 10 - 20	assumptions made in defining the problem		
Self-Efficacy* $\alpha$ =.852	I feel very self-conscious when making university presentations	.778	
	I often feel badly about the quality of work I do	.767	
	I never persist very long on a difficult job before giving up	.767	
	I feel self-conscious when I am with very successful people	.763	
	I seem to spend a lot of time looking for someone who can tell me how to solve all my university problems	.753	
	I often put on a show to impress the people I work with	.575	
	I feel uncomfortable when I'm unsure of what my team members think of me	.568	
	I feel inferior to most people I work with	.508	
Achievement Motivation	I believe it is important to analyse your own weaknesses	.726	
α=.769	I feel good when I have worked hard to improve my assignments	.658	
	I make a conscientious effort to get the most out of my available resources	.651	
	I do every job as thoroughly as possible	.635	
	I believe that to be successful a person must spend time planning the future	.587	
	I feel proud when I look at the results I have achieved in my university activities	.525	
	For achievement to be successful I believe it is important to use your time wisely	.508	
Non-Conformity* $\alpha$ =.771	I always follow accepted practices in the dealings I have with others		.763
	I rarely question the value of established procedures		.725
	I feel best about my work when I know I have followed accepted procedures		.719
	I believe that currently accepted regulations at university were established for a good reason		.703
	I believe that in order to succeed, one must conform to accepted practices		.595

#### **MANOVA Analysis**

The results indicate that, overall (for the five ED dimensions), there is a statistical difference between the ED of the participants based on their year of study. Based on the previous work of Florin et al. (2007) and Bolton and Lane (2012) in the United States, it would be expected that the students' entrepreneurial attitudes and traits would be greater in each progressive year of study. The mean score of all the ED dimensions increased between year 1 and year 2, and similarly between year 2 and year 3, except for the non-conformity score which decreased between year 1 and 2. This suggests that ED increases as the number of years of study increases. The results help to demonstrate concurrent validity and confirm that that the measurement instrument is valid in a UK higher education setting to accurately measure the ED level of the graduates. When gender is considered against the year of study, no statistical difference appeared between the overall scores.

### Binary Logistic Regression

A binary logistic regression analysis was undertaken. The model produced was statistically significant<sup>3</sup> and was able to explain 20.6% (Nagelkerke R<sup>2</sup>) of the variance in employment category, a reasonable percentage, as it can be expected that many factors will affect the employability of graduates. As shown in Table Four, only Proactive Disposition and Achievement Motivation made a statistically significant contribution to predicting an increased likelihood of graduates being employed in a professional role six months after graduation<sup>4</sup>. The other three ED dimensions did not make a statistically significant contribution to predicting likelihood of employment category.

**Table 4** Binary Logistic Regression Predicting Likelihood of Employment in a Professional/Managerial Job Role Six Month after Graduation

	Beta	S.E.	Wald	df	Sig.	Odds Ratio (Exp B)
Proactive Disposition	.644	.271	5.649	1	.017*	1.904
Preference for Innovation	.390	.280	1.937	1	.164	1.477
Self-efficacy	.309	.261	1.411	1	.235	1.363
Achievement Motivation	.674	.292	5.335	1	.021*	1.962
Non-conformity	041	.218	.035	1	.852	.960

<sup>\*</sup> Significant at a 95% Confidence Level

-

 $<sup>^{3}</sup>$   $\chi^{2}$  (5, n=105) = 17.53, p < .005.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 4}$  (Proactive Disposition Exp (B) 1.90; Achievement Motivation Exp (B) 1.96)

## Discussion

As existing literature shows that relationships exist between entrepreneurialism and employability, this study seeks to further research in this field by identifying which individual entrepreneurial dimensions and traits have a relationship with employability. As HEIs respond to the dual mandate of producing highly employable and entrepreneurial graduates, it is useful to know how these two fields intersect and what teaching aspects can develop entrepreneurialism and employability.

Complimentary to existing literature on entrepreneurialism and employability, this study found a relationship between two ED dimensions and employment categorization. Proactive Disposition and Achievement Motivation were statistically significant for having an influence on the likelihood of individual graduates being employed in managerial or professional employment. The Preference for Innovation, Self-Efficacy, and Non-conformity constructs were found to be statistically insignificant. When examining the reasons behind the findings, some inferences can be drawn as to why Proactive Disposition and Achievement Motivation had a positive impact on likelihood of managerial or professional employment. A proactive attitude can help an individual to actively search out opportunities, prepare for the market, and to present and express one's abilities and competences (Kivinen et al., 2000). Proactiveness focuses on action, implementation, and making things happen, by whatever means necessary (Davis et al., 1991). Proactive behaviours can result in increased socialisation, the active elicitation of feedback, improved career management and the ability to cope with stress (Crant, 2000).

Individuals who display high achievement motivation have traditionally been characterized as willing and able to face challenges in order to acquire success. The motivation to achieve will drive an individual to set "difficult yet attainable goals, strive for performance, calculate risks, face uncertainties, and tolerate ambiguity, find novel and creative solutions for problems, and assume personal responsibility for the consequences of his/her behaviour" (Deshpandé et al., 2013). The association of the ED dimensions with increased likelihood of finding professional/managerial jobs may have as much to do with finding, working towards, and seizing opportunities in a competitive job market as it does with making the candidate more desirable to employers.

Business schools may employ teaching and learning methods that encourage individuals to behave proactively. Examples include student led approaches (Fiet, 2001) and experiential learning such as business simulations and scenarios (Avramenko, 2012; Solomon, 2008). Achievement motivation has been argued by Florin et al. (2007) to be a the most difficult entrepreneurial trait for educators to develop, yet the literature suggests that it can be encouraged by including in the curricula guest speakers who are entrepreneurs and business leaders (Dinis et al., 2013; Williams et al., 2013),

attendance at entrepreneurship and business forums (Sherman et al., 2008), business visits, realistic class exercises (Solomon, 2008), and engaging in business simulations (Avramenko, 2012).

Non-conformity, Innovativeness and self-efficacy were shown not to have a statistically significant relationship to the likelihood of a graduate attaining professional/managerial level employment six months after graduation. The non-conformity and innovativeness traits are similar in nature and some entrepreneurial literature pairs the two when deconstructing the entrepreneurial elements. The literature supports the notion that these two constructs may not aid in making a candidate employable within a traditional or managerial track of work. Entrepreneurship literature often argues that managers are more adaptive than innovative and tend to be rewarded and reward others for conformity and competence at carrying out tasks rather than innovating new ideas or taking a non-conformist approach (Buttner and Gryskiewicz, 1993; Carland and Carland, 1991; Schein, 1985).

As suggested by Teichler (2009) and Jaskiewicz et al. (2013) hiring managers choose candidates based on a number of criteria external to the applicant's qualifications, and non-conformity and innovativeness traits may create perceived distance between the applicant and the hiring manager and thus impact employability. To encourage these entrepreneurial attitudes while still working towards employability, educators may look to ensure students understand that non-conformist traits may need to be carefully conveyed, if not mollified, during entry-level employment. Educators may encourage students to accompany these attitudes with constructive ideas, as suggested by Seibert et al. (2001).

#### **Conclusions**

This study has furthered the literature on student entrepreneurship and graduate employability by identifying two ED factors that may impact the likelihood of professional/managerial employment, as well as identifying ED factors that had no impact. As universities respond to calls for increasing graduate employability and entrepreneurialism, they also must respond to students' expectations that their 'human capital' will increase in a way that will make them more marketable after graduation in a competitive job market. The literature has shown that entrepreneurial students are equipped both with the tools for enterprise creation and with increased employability, and this study shows that some linkages exist between specific entrepreneurial traits and employment classification.

Entrepreneurial education is a developing research field and no best teaching method has been identified, with many arguing for more innovative, active, and experiential teaching methods (Winkel, 2013; Jones and English, 2004; Gibb, 2002). The best means by which educators should

approach entrepreneurship education is beyond the scope of this paper. However, by identifying the aspects of entrepreneurialism that also make a graduate more employable, more information is available for educators who are designing entrepreneurial education programs and allows for greater focus on aspects that may be of greatest benefit to all students (not just future entrepreneurs).

#### **Limitations and Further Research**

While this research has found that two ED dimensions have impacted the likelihood that graduates will be employed in a managerial/professional role within a six month period, future research could further investigate whether there was additional impact based on field, industry, and firm size. In addition, repeating this study with a larger sample size to help confirm and develop the generalizability of the findings of this research. Studies on students in other university courses of study could also be considered.

Although some researchers have highlighted the difficulties in measuring employability outcomes six months after graduation (Harvey et al., 2002), this timeframe is in line with the DLHE early survey, managed by the HESA. Future research could investigate the job categories over a longer timeframe to offer further insights. For this study, the six month timeframe may well be suitable, as it ensured that a reasonable response for the questionnaires was achieved, as students may discontinue use of their university email address as time goes on.

The levels of ED measured in this study are inevitably influenced by other external factors, such as an increase in maturity, extra curricula activities, or outside work experience. However, as higher education institutions aim to prepare students for employment by developing their enterprise/entrepreneurship skills, it is the combination of influences within the university experience that helps to meet this aim.

Criticisms based on the different academic backgrounds of the graduates in employment studies, including potential advantage of some graduates from more prestigious universities (Brown and Scase, 1994; Hesketh, 2000) are addressed in this research by the use of graduates from the same institution.

## References

Anderson, S., Wainer, R. and Platman, H. (2008), "Future fit preparing graduates for the world of work, Education and skills group", CBI available at: <a href="www.cbi.org.uk">www.cbi.org.uk</a> (accessed 20 March 2010).

Ajzen, I. (2002), "Perceived behavioral control, self-efficacy, locus of control, and the theory of planned behavior", *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, Vol. 32 No. 4, pp. 665-683.

Athayde, R. (2009), "Measuring enterprise potential in young people", *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, Vol. 33 No. 2, pp. 481–500.

Avramenko, A. (2012), "Enhancing students' employability through business simulation", *Education + Training*, Vol. 54 No. 5, pp. 355–367.

Bandura, A. (1977), "Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change", *Psychological Review*, Vol. 84 No. 2, pp. 191-215.

Baum, J.R. and Locke, E.A. (2004), "The relationship of entrepreneurial traits, skill, and motivation to subsequent venture growth", *Journal of Applied Psychology*, Vol. 89 No. 4, pp. 587–598.

Becker, G.S. (1962), "Investment in human capital: A theoretical analysis", *Journal of Political Economy*, Vol. 70 No. 5, pp. 9-49.

Bell, R. (2015), "Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs: Giving students the opportunity to gain experience and thrive", *The International Journal of Management Education*, Vol. 13 No. 1, pp. 37-47.

Bennis, W.G. and O'Toole, J. (2005), "How business schools lost their way", *Harvard Business Review*, Vol. 83 No. 5, pp. 96–104.

Bland, J.M. and Altman, D.G. (1997), "Statistics notes: Cronbach's Alpha", *British Medical Journal*, 314, 572.

Bolton, D.L. and Lane, M.D. (2012), "Individual entrepreneurial orientation: development of a measurement instrument", *Education + Training*, Vol. 54 No. 2/3, 219–233.

Brown, P. and Scase, R. (1994), *Higher education and corporate realities: Class, culture, and the decline of graduate careers*, Routledge, London.

Buttner, E. and Gryskiewicz, N. (1993), "Entrepreneurs' problem solving styles: An empirical study using the Kirton adaptation/innovation theory", *Journal of Small Business Management*, Vol. 31 No. 1, pp. 22-31.

Cai, Y. (2013), "Graduate employability: A conceptual framework for understanding employers' perceptions", *Higher Education*, Vol. 65 No. 4, pp. 457-469.

Carland, J.W., and Carland, J. (1991), "An empirical investigation into the distinctions between male and female entrepreneurs and managers", *International Small Business Journal*, Vol. 9 No. 3, pp. 62-72.

Charney, A. and Libecap, G.D. (2000), "Impact of entrepreneurship education, Insights: A Kauffman research series", *Kauffman Center for Entrepreneurial Leadership*, Kansas City, MO.

Chen, C., Green, R. and Crick, A. (1998), "Does entrepreneurial self-efficacy distinguish entrepreneurs from managers", *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol. 13 No. 4, pp. 295–316.

Crant, J.M. (2000), "Proactive behavior in organizations", *Journal of Management*, Vol.26 No. 3, pp. 435-462.

Davis, D., Morris, M. and Allen, J. (1991), "Perceived environmental turbulence and its effect on selected entrepreneurship, marketing, and organizational characteristics in industrial firms", *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, Vol. 19 No. 1, 43–51.

Department for Business Innovation and Skills. (2011), "Higher education: Students at the heart of the system. Report No. 2438768", *Stationery Office*, London, England, available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/31384/11-944-higher-education-students-at-heart-of-system.pdf.

Deshpandé, R., Grinstein, A., Kim, S., and Ofek, E. (2013), "Achievement motivation, strategic orientations and business performance in entrepreneurial firms: How different are Japanese and American founders?" *International Marketing Review*, Vol. 30 No. 3, pp. 231-252.

Dinis, A., do Paço, A., Ferreira, J., Raposo, M., and Gouveia Rodrigues, R. (2013), "Psychological characteristics and entrepreneurial intentions among secondary students", *Education + Training*, Vol. 55 No. 8/9, pp. 763–780.

Duval-Couetil, N. (2013), "Assessing the impact of entrepreneurship education programs: Challenges and approaches", *Journal of Small Business Management*, Vol. 51 No. 3, pp. 394-409.

Fayolle, A. and Gailly, B. (2015), "The impact of entrepreneurship education on entrepreneurial attitudes and intention: Hysteresis and persistence", *Journal of Small Business Management*, Vol. 53 No. 1, pp. 75-93.

Fiet, J.O. (2001), "The pedagogical side of entrepreneurship theory", *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol. 16 No. 2, pp. 101–117.

Finch, D.J., Hamilton, L.K., Baldwin, R. and Zehner, M. (2013), "An exploratory study of factors affecting undergraduate employability", *Education + Training*, Vol. 55 No. 7, pp. 681-704.

Florin, J., Karri, R. and Rossiter, N. (2007), "Fostering entrepreneurial drive in business education: An attitudinal approach", *Journal of Management Education*, Vol. 31 No. 1, pp. 17–42.

Gibb A. (2002), "In pursuit of a new 'enterprise' and 'entrepreneurship' paradigm for learning: Creative destruction, new values, new ways of doing things and new combinations of knowledge", *International Journal of Management Reviews*, Vol. 4 No. 3, pp. 233–269.

Harvey, L., Locke, W. and Morey, A. (2002), "Enhancing employability, recognising diversity: Making links between higher education and the world of work", Universities UK, London, available at: http://www.heacademy.ac.uk/assets/hca/documents/employability/Enhancing\_employability\_recognising\_diversity.pdf (accessed 2 May 2013).

Harvey, L., Moon, S. and Geall, V. (1997), "Graduates work: Organisational change and students attributes", No. 1859201113, Centre for Research into Quality, Birmingham, available at: http://heer.qaa.ac.uk/SearchForSummaries/Summaries/Pages/GLM48.aspx [accessed 15 Jun 2013].

Hatten, T.S. and Ruhland, S.K. (1995). "Student attitude toward entrepreneurship as predicted by participation in an SBI program", *Journal of Education for Business*, Vol. 70 No. 4, pp. 224-228.

Hay, M. (2008), "Business schools: A new sense of purpose", *Journal of Management Development*, Vol. 27 No. 4, pp. 371–378.

Henry, C., Hill, F., and Leitch, C. (2005), "Entrepreneurship education and training: Can entrepreneurship be taught? Part II", *Education + Training*, Vol. 47 No. 3, pp. 158-169.

Hesketh, A.J. (2000), "Recruiting an elite? Employers' perceptions of graduate education and training", *Journal of Education and Work*, Vol. 13 No. 3, pp. 245–271.

Hornaday, J.A. (1982), "Research about living entrepreneurs", in Kent, C.A., Sexton, D.L. and Vestper, K.H. (eds.), Encyclopedia of Entrepreneurship, Prentice Hall, Englewood Cliffs, NJ, pp. 20–34.

Jones, C. and English, J. (2004), "A Contemporary Approach to Entrepreneurship Education", *Education + Training*, Vol. 46 No. 8/9, pp. 416–423.

Jaskiewicz, P., Uhlenbruck, K., Balkin, D. B., and Reay, T. (2013), "Is nepotism good or bad? Types of nepotism and implications for knowledge management", *Family Business Review*, Vol. 26 No. 2, pp. 121-139.

Karlsson, T. and Moberg, K. (2013), "Improving perceived entrepreneurial abilities through education: Exploratory testing of an entrepreneurial self efficacy scale in a pre-post setting", *The International Journal of Management Education*, Vol. 11 No. 1, pp. 1–11.

Kirby, D. A. (2004), "Entrepreneurship Education: Can Business Schools Meet the Challenge?" *Education + Training*, Vol. 46 No. 8/9, pp. 510–519.

Kivinen, O., Nurmi, J. and Salminiitty, R. (2000), "Higher education and graduate employment in Finland", *European Journal of Education*, Vol. 35 No. 2, pp. 165–177.

Krueger Jr., N.F. (2000), "The cognitive infrastructure of opportunity emergence", *Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice*, Vol. 24 No. 3, pp. 9–27.

Laguador, J. and Ramos Jr., L. (2014), "Industry-partners' preferences for graduates: Input on curriculum development", *Journal of Education and Literature*, Vol. 1 No. 1, pp. 1-8

Lang, K. and Kropp, D. (1986), "Human capital versus sorting: The effects of compulsory attendance laws", *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, Vol. 101 No. 3, pp. 609-624

Long, T. (2015), "The financial crisis and college enrollment: how have students and their families responded?" Brown, J. and Hoxby, C., *How the Financial Crisis and Great Recession Affected Higher Education*, NBER and University of Chicago Press, Cambridge, pp. 209 - 233.

Lowden, K, Hall, S., Elliot, D. and Lewin, J. (2011), "Employers' perceptions of the employability skills of new graduates", Report published by SCRE Centre at the University of Glasgow. Available at: <a href="http://www.edge.co.uk/media/63412/employability\_skills\_as\_pdf">http://www.edge.co.uk/media/63412/employability\_skills\_as\_pdf</a> - final online version.pdf

Lumpkin, G. and Dess, G. (2001), "Linking two dimensions of entrepreneurial orientation to firm performance: The moderating role of the environment and industry life cycle", *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol. 16 No. 5, pp. 429–451.

Luthje, C. and Franke, N. (2003), "The 'making' of an entrepreneur: Testing a model of entrepreneurial intent among engineering students at MIT", R & D Management, Vol. 33 No. 2, pp. 135–147.

Marginson, S. (1989), "Human capital theory and education policy: Discussion Paper No. 3", University of New South Wales: New South Wales, Australia.

Martinez, A.C., Levie, J., Kelley, D.J., Saemundsson, R.J. and Schott, T. (2010), "Global entrepreneurship monitor special report: A global perspective on entrepreneurship and training", Babson College: Babson Park, MA.

McQuaid, R. W., Green, A., and Danson, M. (2005), "Introducing employability", *Urban Studies*, Vol. 42 No. 2, pp. 191-195.

Minniti, M. (2006), "Entrepreneurs examined", Business Strategy Review, Vol. 17 No. 4, pp. 78-82.

Mudd, S. (1996), "Kirton's A-I theory: Evidence bearing on the style/level and factor composition issues", *British Journal of Psychology*, Vol. 87 No. 2, pp. 241–251.

Neubaum, D.O., Pagell, M., Drexler, J.A., Mckee-Ryan, F.M. and Larson, E. (2009), "Business education and its relationship to student personal moral philosophies and attitudes toward profits: An empirical response to critics", *Academy of Management Learning and Education Journal*, Vol. 8 No. 1, pp. 9–24.

O'Connor, A. (2013), "A conceptual framework for entrepreneurship education policy: Meeting government and economic purposes", *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol. 28 No. 4, pp. 546-563.

OECD. (2001), "Glossary of statistical terms." Retrieved from <a href="http://stats.oecd.org/glossary/detail.asp?ID=1264">http://stats.oecd.org/glossary/detail.asp?ID=1264</a>.

Office of National Statistics (2010), Standard Occupational Classification 2010: Volume 1 Structure and Descriptions of Unit Group, Office of National Statistics, London.

Rae, D. (2007), "Connecting enterprise and graduate employability: Challenges to the higher education culture and curriculum?", *Education + Training*, Vol. 49 No. 8/9, pp. 605–619.

Robinson, P.B., Stimpson, D.V., Huefner, J.C. and Hunt, H.K. (1991), "An attitude approach to the prediction of entrepreneurship", *Entrepreneurship Theory & Practice*, Vol. 15 No. 4, pp. 13–30.

Rosenfeld, R.B., Winger-Bearskin, M., Marcic, D. and Braun, C.L. (1993), "Delineating entrepreneurs' styles: Application of adaptation-innovation subscales", *Psychological Reports*, Vol. 72 No. 1, pp. 287–298.

Schein, E. H. (1985), Organizational culture and leadership: A dynamic view, Jossey-Bass, San Francisco.

Schumpeter, J.A. (1942), Capitalism socialism and democracy, Harper and Brothers, New York.

Seibert, S.E., Kraimer, M.L. and Crant, J.M. (2001), "What do proactive people do? A longitudinal model linking proactive personality and career success", *Personal Psychology*, Vol. 54 No. 4, pp. 845–874.

Sewell, P. and Pool, L.D. (2010), "Moving from conceptual ambiguity to operational clarity: Employability, enterprise and entrepreneurship in higher education", *Education + Training*, Vol. 52 No. 1, pp. 89–94.

Sherman, P.S., Sebora, T. and Digman, L.A. (2008), "Experiential entrepreneurship in the classroom: Effects of teaching methods on entrepreneurial career choice intentions", *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, Vol. 11, pp. 29–42.

Schultz, T. W. (1961), "Investment in human capital", *The American Economic Review*, Vol. 51 No. 1, pp. 1-17.

Smith, A.J., Collins, L.A. and Hannon, P.D. (2006), "Embedding new entrepreneurship programmes in UK higher education institutions: Challenges and considerations", *Education + Training*, Vol. 48 No. 8/9, pp. 555–567.

Solomon, G. (2008), "Entrepreneurship education in the United States", in Potter, J., ed., *Entrepreneurship and Higher Education*, OECD and LEED: Paris, pp. 95–118.

Spence, M. (1973), "Job market signalling", *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, Vol. 87 No. 3, pp. 355-374.

Stevens, J.P. (2002), Applied Multivariate Statistics for the Social Sciences, Erlbaum, Hilsdale, NJ.

Stiglitz, J. E. (1975), "The theory of 'screening,' education, and the distribution of income", *The American Economic Review*, Vol. 65 No. 3, pp. 283-300.

Stewart, W.H., Watson, W.E., Carland, J.C. and Carland, J.W. (1999), "A proclivity for entrepreneurship: A comparison of entrepreneurs, small business owners, and corporate managers", *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol. 14 No. 2, pp. 189–214.

Teichler, U. (2009), "Higher education and the world of work: Conceptual frameworks, comparative perspectives, empirical findings", Vol. 16, Sense Publishers, Rotterdam.

Winkel, D. (2013), "The changing face of entrepreneurship education", *Journal of Small Business Management, Special Issue: Measuring the Impact of Entrepreneurship Education*, Vol.51 No. 3, pp 313–314.

Williams, D., Smith, K., Yasin, N., and Pitchford, I. (2013), "Evaluating the state of enterprise training for postgraduate researchers in the UK", *Education + Training*, Vol. 55 No. 8/9, pp. 849–867.

Yorke, M. (2004), "Employability in higher education: What it is—What it is not", Higher Education Academy/ESECT.

# The Impact of Critical Thinking Disposition on Learning using Business Simulations

Robin Bell & Mark Loon

(r.bell@worc.ac.uk)

International Journal of Management Education (2015), Vol. 13, No. 2, pp. 119-127.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijme.2015.01.002

#### **Abstract**

This research seeks to determine the relationship between students' critical thinking disposition and their learning while engaging in a business simulation at a UK higher education institution (HEI). The research informs educators making decisions about the use of simulations as to the value of considering critical thinking dispositions. Previous research has found that simulations are an effective way for students to engage actively in learning, bridging the gap between theory and practice. It has also been found that such simulations can develop students' critical thinking skills. However, hitherto no research has been undertaken into the role that existing critical thinking disposition has on the learning of students, as measured by the degree to which students perceived that they met the module's intended learning outcomes. This research offers insights into the role and importance of critical thinking disposition and its component dimensions and how this impacts student learning. The results indicate that the level of critical thinking disposition is positively related to the students' learning. The implications of the research suggest educators should target business simulations at specific cohorts of students. The relative importance of the critical thinking disposition constructs and the practical educational implications of these findings are discussed.

## **Keywords**

Business Simulation, Critical Thinking, Critical Thinking Dispositions.

## **Critical Thinking Skills and Critical Thinking Disposition**

The term critical thinking is widely used in the fields of education, psychology, and philosophy, and there have been repeated attempts to define the concept in order to increase the understanding of how this cognitive ability can be utilised (Friedel et al., 2008).

An early definition by Dewey (1933, p.118) described critical thinking as "active persistent and careful consideration of a belief or supposed form of knowledge in light of the grounds that support it, and the further conclusions to which it tends." More recently, critical thinking has been defined as being the "purposeful, self-regulatory judgement, which results in interpretation, analysis, and inference, as well as explanation of the evidential, conceptual, methodological, criteriological, or contextual considerations upon which that judgement is based" (Facione, 1990 p2). Halpern (1996, p. 5) defined critical thinking as "thinking that is purposeful, reasoned and goal directed – the kind of thinking involved in solving problems, formulating inferences, calculating likelihood, and making decisions." Critical thinking is essential as a tool of enquiry (Faccione, 1990) and has been argued to be under-emphasized at the business school level (Örtenbald et al., 2013). It is believed to be vital for individuals to achieve their full potential (Meyers 1986) and to be one of the most valuable attributes for success in the twenty-first century (Huitt, 1998).

Critical thinking skills, however, are not stand-alone abilities. An individual requires the appropriate critical thinking disposition to use those skills (Friedel et al., 2008; Tishman et al., 1993). A critical thinking disposition can be defined as the consistent internal motivation to engage problems and make decisions through the use of critical thinking (Facione et al., 1996) and is a measure of the tendency towards critical thinking (Stedman and Andenoro, 2007).

Critical-thinking dispositions are attitudinal and can be developed, although their development may take longer than the development of critical thinking skills. Approaches that develop critical thinking skills can also improve critical thinking disposition (Tishman and Andrade, 1996). Research has suggested that, being inherently linked, both critical thinking skills and disposition should be developed together (Kitchener and King 1994). This was supported by Facione et al. (1995), who argued that, as skills and dispositions are mutually reinforced, they should be modelled and taught together. Importantly, critical thinking dispositions are precursors and gateways to critical thinking activity. A lower disposition is less likely to result in meaningful critical thinking that leads to problem solving, solutions, and decision making, whilst a higher disposition would be more likely to lead to these outcomes (Irani et al., 2007).

Two frequently adopted measurement instruments for critical thinking dispositions are the California Critical Thinking Disposition Inventory (CCTI) (Facione, 2001), and the University of Florida Engagement, Cognitive Maturity and Innovativeness assessment (UF-EMI) (Irani et al., 2007), which was developed from the former.

The UF-EMI instrument has been used to investigate critical thinking disposition across a wide range of academic study, including emotional intelligence (Stedman and Andenoro, 2007), the development of study programs (Lamm et al., 2011), and problem solving (Friedel et al., 2008). It will be adopted in this research and consists of 26 items based on three constructs, namely, engagement, cognitive maturity, and innovativeness. The three dimensions (constructs) of critical thinking disposition are described (Irani et al., 2007; Ricketts and Rudd, 2004) below.

Engagement is the predisposition to look for and anticipate situations that require reasoning, the use of reasoning skills, and confidence in one's belief to reason, solve problems, and make decisions. Engagement results in a desire to use reasoning and communicate the reasoning process used to come to a decision (Irani et al., 2007).

Cognitive maturity is the predisposition to be aware of the complexity of problems, open to the viewpoints of others, aware of predispositions and biases of one self and others, and to consider these factors objectively before making decisions. Cognitive maturity results in an acceptance that problems are often more complex than they may first seem and as such there may be more than one appropriate solution.

Innovativeness is the predisposition to seek out new knowledge, be intellectually curious, and seek out the truth. Individuals displaying innovativeness want to know more about their profession, their life and the world around them, even if this is at odds with their own beliefs and opinions. They are constantly seeking new knowledge (Irani et al., 2007; Ricketts and Rudd, 2004).

## **Business Simulations in Higher Education**

The development of critical thinking skills is high on the agenda for HE establishments (Stassen et al., 2011; Roth 2010: Kovalik and Kovalik, 2007; Halpern, 1998), and educators' teaching methods need to be adapted carefully to build on the students' current critical thinking skills in order to develop them further. Educators increasingly use virtual learning environments as a way to communicate effectively with students. Morris and Chikwa (2013) found that students who utilized e-learning to supplement their classroom-based studies experienced increased academic performance. The use

of computer simulations provides an e-learning medium for active engagement and the utilization of critical thinking skills in a risk-free environment. Business simulation games are a form of computer simulation that have become increasingly popular for business studies in higher education establishments, enabling educators to provide a bridge between theory and practice via active engagement.

Computer-based simulations aim to provide an operating representation of the central features of reality (Guetzkow, 1963) by imitating a system, entity, process, or phenomenon (Lean et al., 2006). The use of simulations as an educational tool has grown considerably over the last forty years. Encouraged by the widespread availability of computers and the Internet, they have become an important part in business education (Faria et al., 2009). Increases in computer power, availability, and graphic capability have all played a part in this rapid development (Kirriemuir, 2002; Neps et al., 1997) and the increase in the sophistication of computer technology has now enabled the simulation of realistic situations in computer programs (Martin and McEvoy, 2003).

A business computer simulation is, in essence, a model or software program that requires participants to make business decisions. The most popular business computer simulations used in business and management education are gaming simulations (Adobor and Daneshfar, 2006). Computer simulations have been classified in several ways, including on the basis of their use, e.g., gaming, training and modelling (Lean et al., 2002) or on the underlying model of the simulation, i.e., discrete, continuous, or combined event (Feinstein et al., 2002).

Simulations can play a role in two areas of development. Firstly, they can provide a teaching framework in which participants make decisions to achieve their final goal, taking into consideration how the other participants' decisions will affect their own choices (Lainema and Nurmi, 2006). An individual's cognitive style, referring to the different but consistent way in which an individual perceives, thinks, solves problems, and relates to others (Witkin et al., 1977; Armstrong and Hird, 2009), has been shown to have in impact on decision styles (Taggart et al., 1985) and task orientations (Foxall et al., 1990). In addition, it has been argued that cognitive style influences adaptive behaviour and level of risk taking and conflict (Kirton, 1984).

Secondly, the simulation process can reinforce learning through feedback after the results are obtained and the students' decisions discussed, allowing participants to reflect on and improve their strategies after the simulation experience (Arellano et al., 2001). The first area provides a simulation bridge between theory and practice, which allows students the opportunity to gain experience through engagement and learning through the actions they take and their consequences. The

second area provides an opportunity for reflection and the development of reasoning and critical thinking skills.

Approximately one third of matriculated undergraduate business school students have experienced a simulation as part of their learning experience (Jackson, 2014). The reported benefits of business simulations include increased motivation (Fripp, 1997), experiential learning (Adobor and Daneshfar, 2006; Feinstein et al., 2002), integration of diverse student populations (Piercy and Caldwell, 2011) the development of critical thinking skills (Springer and Borthick, 2004; Martin and McEvoy, 2003; Doyle and Brown, 2000), a risk free environment (Fripp, 1997), a simplified real world (Doyle and Brown, 2000), the development of team working skills (King and Newman, 2009), and the acquisition of time management skills (Doyle and Brown, 2000). Business simulations allow students to make strategic decisions based on their theoretical knowledge in a safe environment (Adobor and Daneshfar, 2006). Despite a wide consensus over what pedagogic advantages simulations can provide (e.g. Faria & Wellington, 2004; Lean et al., 2006), research into the barriers to the introduction of gaming simulations into business schools has highlighted a number of concerns expressed by educators. These include the resources required (both in capital expenditure and ongoing administrative and technical costs), a lack of fit with courses being taught, a lack of information regarding simulations, a preference for alternative pedagogic approaches, and the amount of class time required (Faria and Wellington, 2004).

The reported shortcomings of computer business simulations include the lack of suitability for gaining theoretical knowledge (Whiteley and Faria, 1989), the requirement for other traditional teaching required in combination (Doyle and Brown, 2000), the risk that an oversimplified or unrealistic simulation may result in some participants 'switching off' (Adobor and Daneshfar, 2006; Curry and Moutinho, 1992), team conflict and freeloading of some participants (Adobor and Daneshfar, 2006; Jehn and Mannix ,2001), a lack of flexibility (Morgan 2009), and a lack of effectiveness in general (Anderson and Lawton, 2009).

While some argue that the potential complexity of computer-based simulations could be a shortcoming (Anderson and Lawton, 2009; Lean et al., 2006), students are increasingly comfortable with many aspects of e-learning systems. E-learning systems in general are now a common part of the higher education experience and often viewed positively by students, which results in increasing use (Ituma, 2011; Ogba, Saul and Coated, 2011). In addition, Pryjmachuk et al. (2012) have shown that introducing students to e-learning via study skills courses can increase student comfort with the concept, leading to fewer obstacles to including computer simulations as part of study.

## **Simulations and Intended Learning Outcomes**

Intended learning outcomes (ILOs) predict what students will gain as a result of successful learning. The importance of ensuring that simulations are aligned with the achievement of ILOs is highlighted widely in the literature (Moizer et al., 2009, Ellington, 2004; Feinstein et al., 2002). Feinstein et al. (2002) concludes that computer simulations are "not an educational panacea", and the choice of teaching format should be chosen with the teaching objectives and learning outcomes in mind. The literature further stresses that consideration should be paid to the suitability, maturity, and experience of the student cohort for whom the simulation is being considered (Moizer et al., 2009; Sutcliffe, 2002). Considerations may include: computer skills required for the simulation, the background theoretical knowledge required to complete the simulation, and the complexity of the simulation. Greater complexity may enable a more realistic simulation, but it may also reduce the ability of students to learn if they are overwhelmed by it (Moizer et al., 2009; Dempsey et al., 2002). Control-value theory suggests that students will be more motivated to engage with a learning activity if they perceive it as an appropriate challenge for their skill level, such that they have some level of control over the outcome of the activity (Cordova and Lepper, 1996; Pekrun et al., 2010).

Overall, business simulations can provide a valuable tool to supplement the more traditional methods of teaching (Avramenko, 2012; Anderson and Lawton, 2009; Lean et al., 2006; Doyle and Brown, 2000). They provide the opportunity to develop higher order thinking skills (Springer and Borthwick, 2004) through the development of critical and strategic thinking skills (Doyle and Brown, 2000; Lane, 1995) and generate insights in a risk free environment (Fripp, 1997). As such, they can be particularly useful for integrative courses (Moizer et al., 2009; Sutcliffe, 2002) and for teaching general management skills (Adobor and Daneshfar, 2006).

This research will use the UF-EMI instrument to investigate the impact of the critical thinking disposition of individual students on the benefits to learning obtained from the simulation as measured by the degree to which the ILOs were met.

## **Research Questions**

This research aims to determine whether learning through business simulations is affected by students' critical thinking disposition. Existing literature has highlighted the fact that educators should consider the experience and knowledge of their students and the complexity of the activity when using simulations to achieve ILOs. This research will examine whether educators when making

decisions regarding the use of simulations should also consider critical thinking dispositions. The research will measure learning by the degree to which students perceived that they met the ILOs of the module. If the success of business simulations in meeting the ILOs is independent of critical thinking disposition, it is likely that business simulations can be used successfully across a wide range of students. Conversely, if those students with lower critical thinking disposition less successfully meet the ILOs, then it may be more important and appropriate to target specific business simulations at specific cohorts of students. In addition, this research will seek to investigate the relative importance of the constructs within the critical thinking disposition measurement instrument, namely engagement, cognitive maturity and innovativeness, on the perceptions of the students in meeting the ILOs.

The research questions that this research seeks to answer are as follows:

What is the impact of students' critical thinking dispositions on student learning during business simulations?

What is the relative importance of the individual critical thinking disposition dimensions in students' success in meeting ILOs?

From the above research question, the following hypothesis has been produced.

H1. Business students with greater critical thinking dispositions achieve better learning outcomes from business simulations.

## Methodology

The sample consisted of 173 final year students who undertook a change management simulation as part of a module entitled 'Enhancing Organizations' at a British higher education institute (HEI). The module was run within the university's business school and all the students enrolled were undertaking a business-related major. Adopting a sampling frame consisting of students within one department, at the same level and year of study, and at the same HEI, should help to minimize the potential for wide variations in student motivation and academic abilities. The students were taught in five classes with the support of one instructor. Teams of approximately four students were required to introduce changes into the operations of the simulated organization to make and design products which were more green and environmentally friendly and to address environmental waste issues. Success was measured by each group's ability to achieve the greatest number of adopters of

the change agenda within the organization, using the fewest resources to do so. Learning was based on action during the simulation and reflection on action after the simulation period. The simulation was undertaken across two weekly three hour sessions, each of which was followed by an instructor-led three hour reflective debrief. Structured approaches to the reflective stages can enhance the active interpretation of experience (Platzer et al 1997; Mezirow, 1990). Reflective debriefing is the point at which students analyze and uncover what they have learned through the simulation and thus is a crucial part of the learning process for students (Arellano et al., 2001; Cannice, 2014).

Data was collected through a self-administered Likert-style questionnaire that was distributed to all students upon completion of the simulation. Respondents were encouraged to consider the full range of the answer scales when completing the questionnaire, both verbally and within the printed instructions on the front page of the questionnaire. Completion of the forty-question questionnaire was voluntary and a total of 173 completed questionnaires were returned, representing a questionnaire completion rate of 65.8 percent. The questionnaire consisted of three parts: the respondents' demographics, an assessment of the degree to which the respondents perceive they met the ILOs through the simulation, and questions designed to measure the respondents' critical thinking disposition.

#### **Measurement Scales**

The respondents' critical thinking disposition was measured by the UF-EMI instrument (Irani et al., 2007), developed to measure the critical thinking disposition of students. The measurement instrument contains eleven questions to measure the engagement construct, eight questions to measure the cognitive maturity construct, and seven questions to measure the innovativeness construct. The overall critical thinking disposition score can then be calculated by summing the three construct scores, or the individual constructs can be tested (Irani et al., 2007; Ricketts and Rudd, 2004). This measurement instrument was selected as it has been used widely in higher education populations (e.g. Friedel et al., 2008; Lamm et al., 2011; Stedman and Andenoro, 2007; Ricketts and Rudd, 2004), and has previously been determined as reliable and valid (Lamm et al., 2011; Stedman and Andenoro, 2007; Ricketts and Rudd, 2004).

The business simulation was designed to bridge the gap between management theory and practice, while simultaneously developing their critical thinking and reasoning skills. The ILOs for the simulation are based on this intent. The students were asked on a scale of 1-5 how much they thought, 'The simulation has enabled me to' achieve each of the ILOs. The six ILO outcome questions for the simulation can be found in Table One.

Table 1 Questions to Measure the Intended Learning Outcomes of the Business Simulation

#### Questions to Measure the Intended Learning Outcomes

The simulation has enabled me to:

- 1. Practice my diagnostic skills in regards to leading strategic change.
- 2. Practice my action planning skills in regards to leading strategic change.
- 3. Gain insight into why individuals and groups might resist change and how to overcome that resistance.
- 4. Develop an appreciation for key contextual factors when implementing change.
- 5. Improve my ability to develop and apply appropriate change strategies and/ or tactics
- 6. Identify actions of successful/effective organisational change agents

## **Data Analysis and Results**

In the first stage of the data analysis, the critical thinking disposition data produced from the UF-EMI measurement instrument was subjected to principle component analysis. This was conducted in order to help validate the measurement instruments in the field of UK higher education.

A principal component analysis with Varimax rotation was conducted on the data collected. In order to obtain clear factor structures, only items with a minimum loading of .4 were retained. From this, factor scores were then created around the emergent factors encompassing the latent variables for each of the critical thinking disposition dimensions identified.

The emergent critical thinking disposition dimension factor scores were then added together to create the overall critical thinking disposition score for each participant. The responses to the questions measuring the six ILOs were also added together to create an overall ILO score.

Finally, the overall critical thinking disposition score and the individual critical thinking disposition dimension score were correlated and regressed against the overall ILO score to test whether the overall critical thinking score and the individual critical thinking disposition scores could predict the ILO score.

### **Factor Analysis of Critical Thinking Disposition**

A KMO test was conducted and produced a measure of .853, confirming that the data sample was suitable for principle component analysis<sup>5</sup>. Scale purification and item reduction, which was based on the removal of items demonstrating factor loadings below .4, produced (through the principle component analysis process) three subscales based on 25 items with significant factor loadings (see

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Kaiser (1974) recommended a bare minimum of .5, with values between .5 and .7 being mediocre, values between .7 and .8 being good and values between .8 and .9 are very good (Hutcheson and Sofroniou, 1999).

Table Two and Three). All of the original UF-EMI questions were correlated at the .4 level except 'I keep on working on things until I get them right.'

Table 2 Total Variance Explained in Principle Component Analysis of Scale Items Measuring Independent Variables

	Initial Eigenvalues Rotation Sums of Squared Loadings				d Loadings	
Factor	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %
1	7.526	28.947	28.947	4.590	17.655	17.655
2	2.218	8.532	37.479	3.655	14.056	31.711
3	1.497	5.756	43.236	2.996	11.525	43.236

Extraction method: Principle component

The three-factor structure accounted for 43.24 percent of the variance. The resultant emergent factors (dimensions) Engagement (28.95 percent), Cognitive Maturity (8.53 percent) and Innovation (5.76 percent) were in line with the work of Irani et al. (2007), which helped to demonstrate validity of the measurement instrument in the UK higher education setting.

The Cronbach Alpha score measures the internal consistency of the answers given to scale questions and provides evidence for the reliability of the scales. The scores for each individual factor that emerged from the principle component analysis are contained within Table Three. All of the dimensions exhibit a Cronbach Alpha score greater than .7, indicating that the internal consistency for all of the factors to be tested is acceptable<sup>6</sup>.

The rotated factor structure for the critical thinking dispositions is presented in Table Three.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Cronbach Alpha scores of greater than 0.7 are generally regarded as satisfactory in terms of internal validity (Bland and Altman, 1997). According to Sekaran (2003), reliabilities less than 0.6 are considered poor, those in the 0.7 range acceptable, and those over 0.8 good.

Table 3 Rotated Factor Matrix

		Factor		
Dimensions	Item Description	1	2	3
Engagement	I am a good problem solver	.758		
α=.859	I am confident that I can reach a reasonable conclusion	.709		
	I am able to relate to a wide variety of issues	.677		
	I am able to explain things clearly	.668		
	I am able to apply my knowledge to a wide variety of issues	.668		
	I present issues in a clear and precise manner	.616		
	I enjoy finding answers to challenging questions	.567		
	I am interested in many issues	.496		
	I look for opportunities to solve problems	.459		
	I ask focused questions when trying to clarify a solution	.427		
	It is important to be well informed	.412		
Cognitive	I listen carefully to the opinions of others even when they		.770	
Maturity	disagree with me		.//0	
α=.779	I believe that most problems have more than one solution		.599	
	I ask many questions when making a decision		.591	
	I consider how my own biases affect my opinions		.586	
	I try to consider the facts without letting my biases affect my		.561	
	decisions		.501	
	I try to find multiple solutions to problems		.551	
	I can get along with people who do not share my opinions		.543	
	I am likely to change my opinion when I am given new		.496	
	information that conflicts with my current opinion		.490	
Innovation	I enjoy learning about many topics			.691
α=.731	I will go out of my way to find the right answers to a			.616
	problem			.010
	I search for the truth even when it makes me uncomfortable			.585
	I ask lots of questions in a learning environment			.553
	I enjoy learning even when I am not in University			.505
	I enjoy solving problems			.491

Extraction method: Principle component analysis. Rotation method: Varimax with Kaiser normalization

## **Regression and Correlation Analysis**

The Impact of Overall Critical Thinking Disposition

Correlation analysis between the overall critical thinking disposition score developed and the ILO score was undertaken. The analysis indicated there was a significant correlation between the two

variables at a 99 percent confidence level. Regression analysis was then undertaken between the two variables, the results of which can be found in Table Four.

Table 4 Regression Model Predicting Learning Outcome from the Overall Critical Thinking Disposition Score

	SE	Beta	t	Sig.	
Overall Critical Thinking Disposition	.038	.506	7.663	.000*	
* Significant at a 95% Confidence Level	$R^2 = .256$				

The results indicate that there was a significant positive relationship between the overall critical thinking disposition of the respondents and their ILO score at a 95 percent confidence level. The overall critical thinking disposition score is able to explain 25.6 percent (R<sup>2</sup>) of the variance within the ILO score.

#### The Impact of the Individual Critical Thinking Dimensions

Further analysis was undertaken to determine which dimensions within the critical thinking disposition were most influential in predicting the ILO score. Correlation analysis was undertaken between the individual critical thinking disposition dimensions to determine if any of the individual dimensions were significantly correlated to the ILO score. It was determined that that both the Engagement Factor Score and the Cognitive Maturity Factor Scores were correlated with the ILO score at a 99 percent confidence level (see table 5). Accordingly, these two dimensions were taken forward for regression analysis. The Innovation dimension was found not to be statistically correlated with the ILO score at a 99 or 95 percent confidence level.

Table 5 Correlations Statistics between the Individual Component Factor Scores

	Engagement Factor Score	Cognitive Maturity Score	Factor	Innovation Factor Score	Learning Outcomes Score	Factor
Engagement Factor	_					
Score	_					
Cognitive Maturity	.000	_				
Factor Score	.000					
Innovation Factor	.000	.000		_		
Score	.000	.000				
Learning Outcomes	.435**	.292**		.149	_	
Factor Score				5		

<sup>\*\*</sup> Correlation is significant at the .01 level (2 tailed)

<sup>\*</sup> Correlation is significant at the .05 level (2 tailed

Stepwise regression analysis using the Engagement Factor Score and the Cognitive Maturity Factor Scores as independent variables and the ILO score as the dependent variable produced two models as shown in Table 6.

Table 6 Regression Models Predicting Learning Outcome from the Individual Component Factor Scores

	SE	Beta	t	Sig.
Model 1				
Engagement Factor Score	.069	.435	6.315	.000*
Model 2				
Engagement Factor Score	.065	.435	6.655	.000*
Cognitive Maturity Factor Score	.065	.292	4.467	.000*

The results indicate that an increase in both the Engagement and the Cognitive Maturity dimensions are able to predict an increase in the ILO score. The Engagement dimension has the biggest impact on the ILO score, explaining 18.9 percent (R<sup>2</sup>) of the variance in the ILO score. The Cognitive Maturity dimension supports this dimension and together they are able to explain 27.4 percent (R<sup>2</sup>) of the variance in the ILO score.

## **Discussion and Conclusion**

The results of this research indicate that an increase in the critical thinking disposition, as measured by the UF-EMI measure instrument, was able to predict an increase in the ILO score. The results support the hypothesis that students with greater critical thinking dispositions achieve better learning outcomes from business simulations. It is widely acknowledged that the content of the simulation should be suitable for the student cohort in terms of experience, knowledge, and complexity (Moizer et al 2009, Sutcliffe, 2002), for the students to benefit the most from the simulation and achieve the required ILOs. This research suggests that critical thinking disposition should also be considered. The existing literature suggests that critical thinking skills can be developed and that business simulations can play a part in developing these skills (Springer and Borthick, 2004; Martin and McEvoy, 2003; Doyle and Brown, 2000). It is also widely accepted that, in developing critical thinking skills, critical thinking disposition can be improved, although the process may take longer (Tishman and Andrade, 1996). Indeed, it has been argued that critical thinking disposition is reinforced with the development of critical thinking skills (Facione et al., 1995). This argument suggests that the progressive use of simulations at an appropriate level (where students have a sufficient level of existing knowledge and critical thinking skills) may help to further develop

not only the critical thinking skills of students further but, over time, may also develop their critical thinking dispositions.

Upon analysis, it was found that the Engagement dimension was the most influential critical thinking disposition dimension in students' level of success at achieving the ILOs. Engagement is the disposition to use reasoning skills, solve problems, make decisions and communicate the rational thereto (Irani et al., 2007). The study's finding suggests that individuals who already exhibit good reasoning, problem solving, and decision making skills are in a better position to meet the ILOs from simulations.

The Engagement dimension was statistically supported by the Cognitive Maturity dimension in predicting an increase the ILO score. Cognitive maturity is the disposition to be aware of the complexity of problems, to be open to the viewpoints of others, to be aware of internal and external predispositions and biases, and to consider biases objectively before making decisions (Irani et al, 2007). The results of this research suggest that those students who are more open minded to the opinions and views of others and have a greater awareness of the complexity of problem solving are better able to learn from simulations.

These two findings highlight the importance and value of the discussion, evaluation, and feedback stages to the simulation process. Engagement and Cognitive Maturity can be actively encouraged through discussion, the exchange of viewpoints, analysis, a review of decision making, and reflection on how things could have been done better. All participants should be actively encouraged to take part, listen, contribute, and reflect. Research suggests that making sense of situations can be enhanced by structured approaches to reflection (Platzer et al., 1997), giving individuals the opportunities to challenge existing beliefs and mind-sets and to come to a better understanding of what has taken place (Mezirow, 1990). Encouragement of the development of these two dimensions will have a beneficial effect on the development of the critical thinking disposition.

The Innovation dimension was not found to be statistically related to the ILO scores achieved in this research. Innovativeness was defined as the disposition to be intellectually curious and to seek new knowledge (Irani et al., 2007). Although innovation may play a part in critical thinking disposition, no association could be identified with the ILOs score in this research. The finding may be a result of innovation's focus on seeking out new knowledge, whereas, during the simulation, the required knowledge and information is given to students, and much of the learning benefit comes from the discussions, feedback and reflection at the end of the process. In short, this finding may be influenced by the specific requirements or demands that the simulation used in this research made

on the individual students. Further research using different simulations may shed further light on this aspect.

It has been highlighted that the benefits from simulations can be maximized by discussions, analysis, feedback and revisiting the decision making process (Arellano et al., 2001), all of which could be considered to improve the depth of learning. These processes may well encourage and further develop critical thinking disposition and the component dimensions over time.

#### **Limitations and Future Research**

In common with all research, this project has limitations. The data collected for this project was based on a sample size of 173 participants undertaking one simulation exercise; however, the participants involved in the study had not previously undertaken a business simulation while studying their current degree program. Consequently, the participants all had equal exposure to business simulations and had similar levels of knowledge and experience of simulations while completing the simulation and questionnaire. Similarly, whilst the research only considered one-year group, the homogeneity of the group should ensure similar levels of business knowledge and university experience. Future research could be directed towards conducting similar research with larger sample sizes across different year groups to investigate the variation that the year and level of study might have on student learning during business simulations. It could be argued that the students' self-assessment of how the simulation met the ILOs may be less accurate than a formative or summative assessment result; however, such approaches have deficiencies which include the impact of potential external and unforeseen factors, whilst self-assessment allows individual respondents to take these potential factors into account when making their assessment. An interesting line of enquiry would be to test the critical thinking disposition of participants longitudinally over time after the same group of participants had undertaken a series of business simulations. Past research suggests that approaches to develop critical thinking skills (such as simulations) can also improve critical thinking disposition (Tishman and Andrade, 1996), and that critical thinking disposition is mutually reinforced along with the development of critical thinking skills (Facione et al., 1995). A study of this kind would not only provide evidence of this mutual reinforcement but would also provide useful information about the value of simulation formats.

## References

Adobor H and Daneshfar A (2006) Management simulations: Determining their effectiveness. *Journal of Management Development* 25(2): 151–168.

Armstrong SJ and Hird A (2009) Cognitive Style and Entrepreneurial Drive of New and Mature Business Owner-Managers. *Journal of Business & Psychology* 24: 429-430.

Anderson PH and Lawton L (2009) Business Simulations and Cognitive Learning Developments, Desires, and Future Directions. *Simulation & Gaming* 40(2): 193–216.

Arellano F, Hine S and Thilmany DD (2001) Using MANECSIM as a Simulation for Agribusiness Capstone Courses. *Review of Agricultural Economics* 23(1): 275–285.

Avramenko A (2012) Enhancing students' employability through business simulation. *Education + Training* 54(5): 355–367.

Behar-Horenstein LS and Niu L (2011) Teaching Critical Thinking Skills In Higher Education: A Review Of The Literature. *Journal of College Teaching & Learning* 8(2), Available at: http://journals.cluteonline.com/index.php/TLC/article/view/3554 (accessed 11 April 2014).

Bland JM and Altman DG (1997) Statistics notes: Cronbach's Alpha. British Medical Journal 314: 572.

Cannice MV (2013) The right moves: Creating experiential management learning with chess. The International Journal of Management Education, 11(1), 25–33.

Curry B and Moutinho L (1992) Using computer simulations in management education. *Management Learning* 23: 155–167.

Dempsey JV, Haynes LL, Lucassen BA, et al. (2002) Forty simple computer games and what they could mean to educators. *Simulation & Gaming* 33(2): 157–168.

Dewey J (1933) How We Think. New York: D.C Health & Co Publishers.

Doyle D and Brown FW (2000) Using a business simulation to teach applied skills – The benefits and the challenges of using student teams from multiple countries. *Journal of European Industrial Training* 24(6): 330–336.

Ellington H (2004) Higher Education Academy Imaginative Curriculum Guide: Using games, simulations, case studies and role-play to stimulate students' creativity. York, UK, Available at: www.heaacademy.ac.uk/1646.html.

Facione P (1990) *The California critical thinking skills test: College level.* Millbrae, CA: California Academic Press.

Facione P, Giancarlo C, Facione N, et al. (1995) The disposition toward critical thinking. *Journal of General Education* 44(1): 1–25.

Facione P, Facione N and Giancarlo C (2001) *California Critical Thinking Disposition Inventory: CCTDI Inventory Manual.* Millbrae, CA: California Academic Press.

Faria AJ, Hutchinson D, Wellington WJ, et al. (2009) Developments in business gaming: A review of the past 40 years. *Simulation & Gaming* 40(4): 464–487.

Feinstein AH, Mann S and Corsun DL (2002) Charting the experiential territory: Clarifying definitions and uses of computer simulation, games, and role play. *Journal of Management Development* 21(10): 732–744.

Foxall G, Payne A, Taylor J et al. (1990). Marketing vs non-marketing managers. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning* 8: 63–66.

Friedel C, Irani T, Rhoades E, et al. (2008) It's in the genes: Exploring relationships between critical thinking and problem solving in undergraduate agri-science students' solutions to problems in Mendelean genetics. *Journal of Agricultural Education* 49(4): 25–37.

Fripp J (1997) A future for business simulations? *Journal of European Industrial Training* 21(4): 138–142.

Grimley M, Green R, Nilsen T, et al. (2011) Using computer games for instruction: The student experience. *Active Learning in Higher Education* 12(1): 45–56.

Guetzkow H (1963) Simulation in International Relations. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.

Halpern DF (1996) *Thought and Knowledge: An Introduction to Critical Thinking*. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.

Halpern DF (1998) Teaching critical thinking for transfer across domains. Dispositions, skills, structure training, and metacognitive monitoring. *The American Psychologist* 53(4): 449–455.

Huitt W (1998) Critical Thinking: An Overview. Valdosta, GA.: Valdosta State University.

Hutcheson G and Sofroniou N (1999) The Multivariate Social Scientist. London: Sage.

Irani T, Rudd R, Gallo M, et al. (2007) *Critical Thinking Instrumentation Manual*. Gainesville, FL.: University of Florida.

Ituma, A, 2011. An evaluation of students' perceptions and engagement with e-learning components in a campus based university. *Active Learning in Higher Education* 12: 57-68. DOI: 10.1177/1469787410387722

Jackson D (2014) Business graduate performance in oral communication skills and strategies for improvement. The International Journal of Management Education, 12(1), 22–34.

Jehn KA and Mannix EA (2001) The dynamic nature of conflict: A longitudinal study of intragroup conflict and group performance. *Academy of Management Journal* 44(2): 238–251.

King M and Newman R (2009) Evaluating business simulation software: approach, tools and pedagogy. *On the Horizon* 17(4): 368–377.

King PM and Kitchener KS (1994) *Developing Reflective Judgment: Understanding and Promoting Intellectual Growth and Critical Thinking in Adolescents and Adults.* San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.

Kirriemuir J (2002) The relevance of video games and gaming consoles to the higher and further education learning experience. *JISC*: 3(1). Available at: www.jisc.ac.uk/uploaded\_documents/tsw\_02-01.rtf (accessed 27 January 2014).

Kirton M (1984) Adaptors and innovators: Why new initiatives get blocked. *Long Range Planning* 17: 137-143.

Kovalik DL and Kovalik LM (2007) Language simulations: The blending space for writing and critical thinking. *Simulation & Gaming* 38(3): 310–322.

Lainema T and Nurmi S (2006) Applying an authentic, dynamic learning environment in real world business. *Computers & Education* 47(1): 94–115.

Lamm A, Harder A, Irani T, et al. (2011) Developing strong international education programs by understanding cognition. *Journal of International Agricultural and Extension Education* 18(2): 30–39.

Lean J, Moizer J, Towler M, et al. (2006) Simulations and games: Use and barriers in higher education. *Active Learning in Higher Education* 7(3): 227–242.

Martin D and McEvoy B (2003) Business simulations: a balanced approach to tourism education. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 15(6), 336–339.

Meyers C (1986) Teaching students to think critically. San Francisco: CA: Jossey-Bass.

Mezirow J (1990) Fostering critical reflection in adulthood. San Francisco: CA: Jossey-Bass.

Moizer J, Lean J, Towler M, et al. (2009) Simulations and games Overcoming the barriers to their use in higher education. *Active Learning in Higher Education*, 10(3), 207–224.

Morgan G (2009) Challenges of Online Game Development: A Review. *Simulation & Gaming* 40(5): 688–710.

Morris, C and Chikwa, G (2014) Screencasts: How effective are they and how do students engage with them? *Active Learning in Higher Education* 15: 25-37.

Ogba I, Saul N and Coates, N (2012) Predicting students' attitudes towards advertising on a university Virtual Learning Environment (VLE). *Active Learning in Higher Education* 13: 63-75. doi:10.1177/1469787411429184.

Örtenblad A, Koris R, Farquharson M, et al. (2013) Business school output: A conceptualisation of business school graduates. The International Journal of Management Education, 11(2), 85–92.

Piercy N and Caldwell N (2011) Experiential learning in the international classroom: Supporting learning effectiveness and integration. The International Journal of Management Education, 9(2), 25–35.

Platzer H, Snelling J and Blake D (1997) Promoting reflective practitioners in nursing: A review of theoretical models and research into the use of diaries and journals to facilitate reflection. *Teaching in Higher Education* 2(2): 103–121.

Pryjmachuk S, Gill A, Wood P, et al. (2012) Evaluation of an online study skills course. *Active Learning in Higher Education* 13(2): 155-168

Rhem J (1998) Problem-based learning: An introduction. *The National Teaching & Learning Forum* 8(1): 1–4.

Ricketts JC and Rudd RR (2004) The relationship between critical thinking dispositions and critical thinking skills of selected youth leaders in the national FFA organization. *Journal of Southern Agricultural Education Research*, 54(1): 21–33.

Roth MS (2010) Beyond critical thinking. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, January 3rd, Available at: https://chronicle.com/article/Beyond-Critical-Thinking/63288/ (accessed 12 March 2014).

Sekaran U (2003) *Research Methods for Business: A Skill Building Approach*. New York: Johan Wiley & Sons.

Snyder KD (2003) Ropes, poles, and space: Active learning in business education. *Active Learning in Higher Education* 4(2): 159–167.

Springer CW and Borthick AF (2004) Business simulations to stage critical thinking in introductory accounting: Rationale, design, and implementation. *Issues in Accounting Education* 19(3): 277–303.

Stassen MLA, Herrington A and Henderson L (2011) Defining critical thinking in higher education. In: *To Improve the Academy: Resources for Faculty, Instructional, and Organizational Development*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, pp. 126–141.

Stedman NL and Andenoro C (2007) Identification of relationships between emotional intelligence and critical thinking dispositions in undergraduate leadership students. *Journal of Leadership Education* 6(1): 190–208.

Sutcliffe M (2002) *Games, Simulations and Role Playing: The Handbook for Economics Lecturers*. Bristol, UK: Economics LTSN.

Taggart W, Robey D and Kroeck C (1985) Managerial decision styles and cerebral dominance: An empirical study. *Journal of Management Studies* 22(2): 175-192.

Tishman S and Andrade A (1996) *Thinking dispositions: A review of current theories, practices, and issues.* Cambridge, MA: Harvard University, Available at: http://learnweb.harvard.edu/alps/thinking/docs/Dispositions.pdf (accessed 12 December 2013).

Tishman S, Jay E and Perkins DN (1993) Teaching thinking dispositions: From transmission to enculturation. *Theory Into Practice* 32(3): 147–153.

Tiwari SR, Nafees L and Krishnan O (2014) Simulation as a pedagogical tool: Measurement of impact on perceived effective learning. The International Journal of Management Education, 12(3), 260–270.

Whiteley TR and Faria AJ (1989) A study of the relationship between student final exam performance and simulation game participation. *Simulation & Gaming* 20(1): 44–64.

Witkin HA, Moore CA, Oltman PK, Goodenough DR, et al. (1977) Role of the field dependent and field independent cognitive styles in academic evolution: A longitudinal study. *Journal of Educational Psychology* 69(3): 197-211.

The Continuing Search to Find a More Effective and Less
Intimidating Way to Teach Research Methods in Higher Education

Robin Bell (<u>r.bell@worc.ac.uk</u>)

Innovations in Teaching and Education International (2016), Vol. 53, No. 3, pp. 285-295.

http://doi.org/10.1080/14703297.2014.956780

**Abstract** 

Existing literature examining the teaching of research methods highlights difficulties students face when developing research competencies. Studies of student-centered teaching approaches have found increased student performance and improved confidence in undertaking research projects. To develop a student-centered approach, it could be beneficial to teach students through active participation, with the development of their research agendas as the basis for progression. To develop this goal, the research methods module for graduate students at a UK business school was restructured into a two-week block utilizing a student-centered approach. The performance of the students was then compared to the performance of students who undertook the same course material presented in a traditional semester-long module and the results were then statistically analyzed. The results of this study provide new and interesting evidence of increased student achievement and understanding through the new format and provide new avenues for future research.

**Keywords** 

Research Methods, Intensive Course, Active Learning Environments

### Introduction

Existing literature acknowledges that university students find courses in research methods difficult and challenging, and students often perform poorly (Edwards & Thatcher, 2004). Research methods courses are often unpopular with students because the course material is perceived to be complex and technical in nature, resulting in low student interest in the material (Ball & Pelco, 2006) and a belief that learning research methods is difficult and irrelevant (Hubbell, 1994). Research has indicated that students struggle in research methods courses with developing 'intangible' aspects of research skills, including the development of a research disposition (Van der Rijst, Visser-Wijnveen, Verloop & Van Driel, 2013).

In addition, courses are often focused on teaching theory rather than the application of research and are often delivered using a passive, lecture-based format (Benson & Blackman, 2003). Students may thus form a poor perceptual link between learning research methods as an academic subject and the application of their learning to future studies (Benson & Blackman, 2003). In addition, students may lack the skills necessary for the selection and use of qualitative and quantitative data collection and analysis procedures (Edwards & Thatcher, 2004).

Nevertheless, the mastery of research methods is a critical skill in higher education, both to prepare students to undertake original research and to enable them to critically analyze research findings (Doyle & Buckley, 2014; Zablotsky, 2001). Recent research has suggested that teaching research methods using passive, lecture-based approaches has met with limited success and can result in decreased student motivation and interest (Ball & Pelco, 2006; Edwards & Thatcher, 2004). As a result, attempts have been made to develop new approaches that students may find more accessible (Ball & Pelco, 2006; Benson & Blackman, 2003; Edwards & Thatcher, 2004).

A UK business school has similarly observed that students struggle with understanding research methods and applying them to their own research and final-year dissertations. The business school accordingly adopted a new teaching approach that was designed to combine the advantages of an intensive format with increased participant engagement and a focus on independent learning. The new format was designed to help students increase their understanding of the subject matter and its applicability to their research and ultimately to improve grades in research methods courses.

#### Literature review

The advantages of intensive course design formats and active participant engagement are well described in the literature. This literature review considers these benefits and how they can aid in the development of effective course design.

#### Intensive course design

Intensive courses have become increasingly common in universities to meet changing needs, including increasing numbers of non-traditional students seeking higher education (Austin & Gustafson, 2006). The courses are usually structured in condensed formats that may include weekend and evening classes and work-based programs (Wlodkowski, 2003).

Scott (2003) suggested that, under the right conditions, which include an enthusiastic and experienced instructor, an active-learning and collegial atmosphere, classroom interaction, good course organization, student input, and a relaxed learning environment, intensive courses could have many benefits over a traditional format. These benefits include more focused learning, greater in-depth discussion, less procrastination, and stronger academic performance. The benefits may also encourage faculty to improve levels of interaction and discussion, which can increase student motivation and achievement (Kucsera & Zimmaro, 2010).

Scott and Conrad (1992) reviewed fifty studies comparing intensive courses to traditional-length courses in many disciplines. They concluded that intensive courses resulted in largely equal or superior learning outcomes. Similarly, Van Scyoc and Gleason (1993) compared the outcomes of economics learning in a quantitative study and concluded that students taking a three-week course scored better than those taking a fourteen-week course, although there appeared to be no difference in knowledge retention. A review of the literature by Daniel (2000) compared intensive courses with traditional courses and concluded that intensive courses appear to yield equivalent or superior long- and short-term academic performance, with students expressing greater satisfaction with the intensive courses. Austin and Gustafson (2006) examined a database of 45,000 observations to conclude that intensive courses resulted in higher grades than did sixteen-week courses. They found that the benefit to students of an intensive course peaked at four weeks. By considering future performance, they showed that the higher grades were due to increased knowledge and not a lowering of standards during the shortened sessions.

Many reasons have been cited as to why intensive courses produce similar or superior outcomes to traditional formats. One reason is that students enrolled in intensive courses might be more highly motivated or develop a higher level of motivation than those in traditional courses (Windish, 1993). Another reason may be student preference. In a study comparing the effectiveness of intensive and traditional courses, Kucsera and Zimmaro (2010) found that while intensive courses did not significantly differ from traditional courses in students' instructor ratings, intensive courses received significantly higher course ratings overall, after controlling for class size and probable course grade. Intensive courses have been criticized as being too compressed to achieve consistent educational value. Another criticism is that they sacrifice breadth and depth, resulting in poorly-developed learning (Shafer, 1995). Doubts remain that intensive courses can produce the same results in less

time than traditional education formats, based on the belief that longer face-to-face classroom meeting time produces a more effective learning experience (Reardon, Payan, Miller & Alexander, 2008). Other arguments against intensive courses include insufficient time to cover syllabi, reduced contact time with instructors that is necessary for analysis of the taught content, decreased academic rigor, and the risk of increased stress and reduced student satisfaction. It has also been argued that higher education institutions may adopt intensive courses for student convenience and to increase enrolment, rather than to improve students' learning experience (Scott, 2003; Wlodkowski, 2003). Nevertheless, evidence suggests that intensive course formats can provide outcomes equally effective to, if not more effective than, traditional formats (Wlodkowski & Westover, 1999).

#### **Active learning environments**

The literature suggests that students learn research methods best by actively engaging in the subject matter. Nixon and Williams (2014) found effective curriculum design to be a crucial aspect of student engagement. Hubbell (1994) found that statistical formulae and theoretical concepts meant little to students who lacked an environment in which they could actively participate. This sentiment was echoed by Fallows and Ahmet (1999), who argued that students could most effectively learn when their involvement, participation, and interaction with module materials and concepts were maximized. Research suggests that a more student-centered approach, can result in improved student performance and increased student satisfaction, with students reporting they felt more stimulated and better prepared to conduct research in the future (Ball & Pelco, 2006; Edwards & Thatcher, 2004). Edwards and Thatcher (2004) found that active engagement via seminars and the opportunity for continual assessment throughout the course by instructors contributed to improved student performance.

Ames (1992) argued that students would be more likely to fully engage in learning if they perceived meaningful reasons for participating in an activity. Meaningful reasons include developing an understanding of the activity content and improving or gaining new skills. Students are also more likely to fully engage in their learning when they find assignments and presentations meaningful and personally relevant (Meece, 1991). Piercy (2013) found that students perceive an applied workshop experience to be both engaging and personally relevant, providing a better incentive to learn than the traditional lecture format.

In order to move towards an active-participant learning environment, it is necessary to adapt the role of the instructor. Instructors should initiate, encourage, and support student ownership of their learning processes (Benson & Blackman, 2003) and be encouraged to undertake activity-based

learning. By implementing a program that allows space for reflection and feedback via peer groups, instructors will encourage and aid students' learning (Beveridge, 1997). Structured approaches to reflection can enhance the process (Platzer, Snelling, & Blake, 1997).

Instructors frequently use group work and group presentations to engage students, and an extensive body of literature supports their benefits in higher education (Nordberg, 2008; Plastow, Spiliotopoulou, & Prior, 2010). These benefits include the ability to develop transferable and subject-specific skills (Wisker, 1994) and the active involvement they provide in the student learning process (Matveev & Milter, 2010). Whilst some studies have suggested that students responded positively to group activities (Cadiz Dyball, Reid, Ross, & Schoch, 2007), others have suggested that students were less satisfied with their group work experiences (Shah, 2013).

The literature outlines the benefits of an intensive course design which include increased student performance (Austin & Gustafson, 2006; Daniel, 2000; Scott & Conrad, 1992; Van Scyoc & Gleason, 1993) and increased student satisfaction (Kucsera & Zimmaro, 2010; Windish, 1993). Furthermore, research has found that students are better able to learn research methods in an active learning environment (Ball & Pelco, 2006; Edwards & Thatcher, 2004; Hubbell, 1994; Nixon & Williams, 2014). This research aims to combine the potential advantages of an intensive format with student-centered learning and active engagement in research methods education. The features of the new course design are detailed in Table 1.

Table 1. Course Design Considerations Based on Existing Literature

Issues	Potential Solutions	Feature of New Course Design								
Research Methods Course Design										
Passive teaching approaches	Active participation in course	Students worked with peer								
		groups based on their topics of								
		interest								
Theory-based course design	Activity-based learning	Learning and group discussions								
	incorporating constructive and	centered around students'								
	reflective practices	individual research ideas								
Often taught over the course	Teach research methods in a	Two-week intensive course to								
of a semester, which can	more compact/integrated	deliver integrated sessions and								
hinder the comprehension of	format	provide a focused learning								
a complete picture		environment								
Student Understanding of the	Research Methods Process									
Research methods course	Use small groups learning to	Students received peer feedback								
material perceived as difficult	increase student interaction	regularly and undertook two								
and technical		formative assessments								
Difficulty in identifying	Practical application of data	Students taught theoretical								
appropriate quantitative and	collection and analysis to 'real'	strengths/weaknesses of								
qualitative data	projects	different methods and were								
collection/analysis techniques		expected to justify their choice								
Students inadequately	Provide the opportunity for	Students discussed their								
prepared to undertake	students to discuss and develop	proposals with subject specialists								
dissertation research	their own research ideas in a	daily, increasing feedback and								
	supported environment	reflection								

# Research design

Instructors of research methods courses at a UK business school observed that students struggled with the course content and the perceived complexity of the course material, which was delivered via weekly lectures and seminars over a 12-week period. Students struggled with conceptualizing the course content and applying it to their research projects. Subsequently, students often received relatively low grades on their two assignments. Drawing from existing research (Fallows & Ahmet,

1999; Matveev & Milter, 2010; Piercy, 2013) the business school implemented a new, intensive course format, aiming to increase student participation, increase the relevancy of the teaching, and promote independent learning in a less formal and more collegiate environment. Importantly, students were encouraged to develop constructive and reflective practices by allowing time for reflection and feedback throughout the process, as discussed by Beveridge (1997). The new teaching format condensed the course teaching into a two-week intensive block, conducted before the start of the second semester. The intended learning outcomes and details of the summative assessment are detailed in Table 2.

**Table 2**. Intended Learning Outcomes & Module Assessments

#### **Intended Learning Outcomes**

To be able to:

- 1. Evaluate the strengths and weaknesses of particular research approaches and methodologies
- 2. Formulate research questions and aims/hypotheses as appropriate
- 3. Design research methods to achieve stated research aims
- 4. Critically evaluate research methods against given aims/hypotheses

Summative Module Assessm	ent	Intended Learning
		Outcome Assessed
Assignment 1 – Research	Evaluation of a published peer	1,4
Critique	reviewed paper	
Assignment 2 – Research	Development of a research	2,3
Proposal	proposal	

The first stage of course development required the written course material to be sent to the students electronically to allow them to review it prior to the start of the course. The teaching was then carried out over a two-week period in fifteen- to twenty-minute instructor-led presentations that were followed by a practical activity wherein students developed a set of methods suitable for their own research project. Their methodological decisions were discussed within small peer groups and then with the entire class. Two optional sessions with an instructor were available for the students to individually discuss their proposals and check that their methodological approaches were appropriate. Sample research questions were available for reference during the optional sessions to aid any student struggling with conceptualizing his/her own research question.

This format covered the entire syllabus and took students through each stage of the research process, enabling them to critically analyze many research approaches. Instructors helped students understand why some approaches and methods were more suitable and why other approaches and methods were less suitable. Students were thus better able to develop the research methods most suitable for their dissertations. A further advantage of this approach was that the students were able

to obtain feedback and learn from their errors after each stage of the process by interacting regularly with their groups and instructors.

The outcome of the change in course format was measured by a quantitative analysis of the grades achieved from the two assessments, which were compared to grades from the previous year's courses. In addition, qualitative feedback was obtained from the students' dissertation supervisors regarding students' preparedness to conduct their research.

#### Research ethics

The project was conducted using best ethical practice. Student performance was recorded anonymously using student's numbers, stored in accordance with the United Kingdom Data Protection Act 1998, and care was taken to ensure a fair and accurate representation of the results (Saunders, Lewis, & Thornhill, 2011). The ethics of changing teaching methods warranted consideration; however, the changes were introduced to bring student performance to a desired standard. Hopkins (2008) suggests that, while improvement through innovation should be supported, improving teaching should be the primary objective and research should not hinder education of the students. Sound reasons from the literature supported the belief that the new format would enhance student learning.

# Methodology and results

The new, intensive, two-week research methods course was run for the 2012-13 academic year (n= 45). The overall module grade for each participant (calculated from the two course assignments) was then compared to grades obtained in the previous academic year by students completing the same two assignments within the traditional 12-week course (n= 51). The assessment scores used in the analysis were both internally and externally moderated, which should ensure consistency between the scores over the two years. The data was then subjected to an independent sample t-test to determine whether a significant difference existed between the mean score of the intensive course students and the score from the previous year. A summary of the results is shown in Table 3 and Table 4.

**Table 3**. Independent Sample t-test Group Statistics

Course Studied	N	Mean	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean
New Format Class Score (2012/13)	45	56.47	11.23	1.67
Traditional Class Score (2012/13)	51	51.18	9.33	1.31

Table 4. Independent Sample t-Test Results

	Leven Test	e's	t-Test for Equality of Mean									
	F	Sig.	Т	df	Sig. Taile	•				95% Confidence Interval		
										Lower	. Upper	
Grade - Equal Variances Assumed	2.57	.11	2.52	94	.013		5.29	2.10		.12	9.46	

The results in Table 4 indicate that a significant difference at a 95% confidence level exists between the overall scores achieved in the new class format and those in the traditional format. The results in Table 3 confirm that the mean score for the new format (56.47) is greater than that for the traditional format (51.18) in this sample. Interestingly, the standard deviation of scores is greater in the new format than the traditional format. This may be a characteristic of the cohorts or could indicate that some students benefited from the new format whilst others struggled.

To provide a deeper analysis of the scores, paired t-tests were undertaken between the individual student scores and the average scores for the other previous courses each student had sat as part of their program of study. The tests highlight how students performed on the research methods module compared to other courses, which were delivered in a variety of formats. The test considered the ability of individual students and gave an indication of achievement against individual ability, as measured across a range of previous courses. The results of the paired t-tests are shown in tables 5-8.

**Table 5**. Paired Samples t-test Group Statistics – New Format

Score	N	Mean	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean
Research Methods Score	45	56.47	11.23	1.67
Average Score	45	55.61	7.80	1.16

Table 6. Paired Samples t-Test Results – New Format

#### Paired Differences

	Mean	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean	95% Confidence Interval		T	Df	Sig. (2 tailed)
				Lower	Upper	_		
Research Methods Score – Average Score	.85	9.14	1.36	-1.89	3.60	.626	44	.534

**Table 7**. Paired Samples t-test Group Statistics – Traditional Format

Score	N	Mean	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean
Research Methods Score	51	51.18	9.33	1.31
Average Score	51	57.55	5.84	.82

Table 8. Paired Samples t-Test Results – Traditional Format

#### **Paired Differences**

	Mean	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean	95% Confidence Interval		Т	Df	Sig. (2 tailed)
			ca	Lower	Upper			
Research Methods Score – Average Score	-6.37	7.31	1.02	8.43	-4.31	-6.22	50	.000

The results indicate the following. With regard to the traditional course, there was a significant difference between the research methods scores and the students' overall average scores (51.18 against 57.55). There was also a larger standard deviation in the scores from the research methods course compared to the average grade scores. Regarding the new course format, it was found that no statistical difference existed between the research methods and the students' average overall scores (56.47 against 55.61). Once again, the standard deviation in the research methods course scores was larger than for the average student scores. Based on these findings, it would appear that whilst the average overall scores have remained relatively similar (2011-12, 57.55 against 2012-13, 55.61), the research methods scores have shown a statistically significant increase for the new

format (2011-12, 51.18 against 2012-13, 56.47). The data suggest that the students performed better in the newly formatted research methods module when compared to the traditional format, and more in line with the students' overall average scores.

Additional evidence was collected from interviews following the intensive courses with five faculty members who supervised the students' research projects (dissertations). The interviewees had also supervised the research projects of students who had undertaken the traditional research methods during the previous year. The interviews elicited the faculty members' views regarding students' preparedness to conduct research and general understanding of research methods. The main points emerging from the interviews are summarized below:

#### Positive comments:

- Students came prepared with ideas to discuss, making the initial meeting more productive.
- The proposed methods could be defended and justified, reflecting deeper knowledge and understanding.
- Projects were outlined, and students had a realistic idea of what was required regarding the stages and timing.
- Students had a better understanding of their proposed research topics.
- Students were enthusiastic and took greater ownership of their projects.

#### **Negative Comments**

- Some students had difficulty thinking up new ideas.
- Students found it difficult to deviate from a linear path and overcome obstacles.
- Proposed project topics were too similar between students.
- Students were often set on their proposed ideas and seemed resistant to change.

## **Analysis and Conclusions**

The desired outcome of the new format was to improve assignment scores, enable a more comprehensive understanding of the course material, and, enable students to produce better dissertations. The following tentative conclusions can be drawn from the findings. The new format produced scores that were at least as good as the traditional format and which were more closely aligned with students' average overall course scores. Subsequently, students were often able to come to their initial supervisory meetings prepared with ideas regarding their research plans. They had a clearer idea of the research process and were often enthusiastic and more prepared to take ownership of their project. The findings provide additional evidence to support existing research

arguing that an intensive format and high levels of participant engagement are advantageous to the learning process.

The improvements in the students' performance on their assignments may be attributed to the compressed format and focused learning, which helped students to make the perceptual link between the taught content and an applied project. The active learning environment enabled greater in-depth discussion, shown by Kucsera and Zimmaro (2010) to increase student achievement, and gave students the opportunity to apply their learning throughout the course.

The feedback from the interviews suggests that the students were better able to overcome the perceptual link between learning research methods as a subject and then using the knowledge in practice. This was a key barrier to students' understanding of research methods, identified by Benson and Blackman (2003). Overcoming this barrier could decrease the perception that learning research methods is irrelevant and difficult (Hubbell, 1994).

There was, however, a greater standard deviation in the new course format scores than with both the traditional format course and the average course scores. This could be a reflection on the cohort samples or may signify a larger variation in how students responded to the new format, suggesting that certain students may benefit more greatly from this format whilst others may find it more difficult. Although group learning can be beneficial to weaker students by helping to support their self-esteem and facilitating their learning (Crooks, 1988), certain student groupings may still find it difficult to participate in active engagement. This may, in part, reflect the variation in the results reported in the literature regarding the attitude of students towards group activities (Cadiz Dyball et al., 2007; Shah, 2013; & Piercy, 2013). Due to the limited size of this project, it is not possible to investigate this further.

Other concerns expressed included the difficulty in moving away from a linear thought path and a resistance to different approaches and ideas. The concerns could reflect a less developed understanding and knowledge of alternative options, which may develop once the student clarifies his/her idea. This highlights the importance of teaching and engaging students on the whole syllabus to ensure overall understanding of the subject matter.

In common with all research, this project has several limitations. While increasing the size of the groups would have produced stronger and more generalizable evidence, the statistical analysis provides a sound basis for future research to extend the principles and conclusions drawn from this research. Similarly, this research was conducted across two years, which may have made the results less comparable. Additionally, this research only considered the effects of the changes in terms of student achievement and did not account for the students' experience and satisfaction, which could have highlighted the particular aspects that students found difficult and could have been used to

make amendments to the teaching format in the future. However, interestingly, it should be noted that routine post course student satisfaction surveys conducted at the end of both courses indicated similar levels of student satisfaction. Finally, by introducing a number of changes at the same time in a teaching program, it is not possible to pinpoint which of the individual changes had the greatest impact on the student achievement. However, since the objective of this research was to combine the potential advantages of an intensive format, a high level of active engagement, and a focus on independent learning, this does not weaken the conclusions of this research.

In conclusion, after a research methods course was redesigned to combine the advantages of an intensive format with an active learning environment focused on participant engagement, it appears to have, resulted in improved assessment scores and a greater ability of students to apply their learning to research projects. Furthermore, the new format adopted in the research study provides new and interesting avenues for future research.

# References

- Ames, C. (1992). Classrooms: Goals, structures, and student motivation. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 84(3), 261–71.
- Austin, A. M., & Gustafson, L. (2006). Impact of course length on student learning. *Journal of Economic and Finance Education*, *5*(1), 26–37.
- Ball, C. T., & Pelco, L. E. (2006). Teaching research methods to undergraduate psychology students using an active cooperative learning approach. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, *12*(2), 147–154.
- Benson, A., & Blackman, D. (2003). Can research methods ever be interesting? *Active Learning in Higher Education*, *4*(1), 39–55.
- Beveridge, I. (1997). Teaching your students to think reflectively: The case for reflective journals. *Teaching in Higher Education*, *2*(1), 33–44.
- Cadiz Dyball, M., Reid, A., Ross, P., & Schoch, H. (2007). Evaluating assessed group-work in a second-year management accounting subject. *Accounting Education*, *16*(2), 145–162.
- Crooks, T. J. (1988). The impact of classroom evaluation practices on students. *Review of Educational Research*, *58*(4), 438–481.
- Daniel, E. L. (2000). A review of time-shortened courses across disciplines. *College Student Journal*, 34(2), 298-308.
- Doyle, E., & Buckley, P. (2014). Research ethics in teaching and learning. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, 51(2), 153-163.
- Edwards, D. F., & Thatcher, J. (2004). A student-centred tutor-led approach to teaching research methods. *Journal of Further and Higher Education*, *28*(2), 195–206.
- Fallows, S., & Ahmet, K. (1999). *Inspiring students: Case studies in motivating the learner*. London: Kogan Page/Staff and Educational Development Association.
- Hopkins, D. (2008). A teacher's guide to classroom research. London: Open University Press.
- Hubbell, L. (1994). Teaching research methods: An experiential and heterodoxical approach. *Political Science and Politics*, *27*(1), 60–64.
- Kucsera, J. V., & Zimmaro, D. M. (2010). Comparing the effectiveness of intensive and traditional courses. *College Teaching*, *58*(2), 62–68.
- Matveev, A.V., & Milter, R.G. (2010). An implementation of active learning: Assessing the effectiveness of the team infomercial assignment. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, 47(2), 201-213.
- Meece, J. (1991). The classroom context and children's motivational goals. In M. Maehr & P. Pintrich (Eds.), *Advances in Achievement Motivation Research* (Vol. 7, pp. 261–286). Greenwich, CT: JAI

Press.

- Nixon, S., & Williams, L (2014). Increasing student engagement through curriculum redesign:

  Deconstructing the 'Apprentice' style of delivery. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, 51(1), 26-33.
- Nordberg, D. (2008). Group projects: More learning? Less fair? A conundrum in assessing postgraduate business education. *Assessment & Evaluation in Higher Education*, *33*(5), 481–492.
- Piercy, N. (2013). Evaluating experiential learning in the business context: Contributions to group-based and cross-functional working. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, *50*(2), 202–213.
- Plastow, N., Spiliotopoulou, G., & Prior, S. (2010). Group assessment at first year and final degree level: A comparative evaluation. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, *47*(4), 393–403.
- Platzer, H., Snelling, J., & Blake, D. (1997). Promoting reflective practitioners in nursing: A review of theoretical models and research into the use of diaries and journals to facilitate reflection. *Teaching in Higher Education*, *2*(2), 103–121.
- Reardon, J., Payan, J., Miller, C., & Alexander, J. (2008). Optimal class length in marketing undergraduate classes: An examination of preference, instructor evaluations, and student performance. *Journal of Marketing Education*, *30*(1), 12–20.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2011). *Research methods for business students*. Harlow: FT/Prentice Hall.
- Scott, P. A. (2003). Attributes of high-quality intensive courses. *New Directions for Adult and Continuing Education*, 2003(97), 29–38.
- Scott, C., & Conrad, P. A. (1992). A critique of intensive courses and an agenda for research. In J. Smart (Ed.), *Hand Book of Theory and Research* (pp. 411–459). New York: Agathon Press.
- Shafer, D. W. (1995). A qualitative study of adult and traditional college students' perceptions of a compressed and traditional length college course (Unpublished Doctoral Thesis). Boston University, Boston, MA.
- Shah, S. Z. A. (2013). The use of group activities in developing personal transferable skills. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, *50*(3), 297–307.
- Van der Rijst, R., Visser-Wijnveen, G., Verloop, N., & Van Driel, H (2013) Undergraduate science coursework: Teachers' goal statements and how students experience research. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, 50(2), 178-190.
- Van Scyoc, L., & Gleason, J. (1993). Traditional or intensive course lengths? A comparison of outcomes in economics learning. *Journal of Economic Education*, *24*(1), 15–22.

- Windish, C. E. (1993). *Motivation of intensive English program participants: A factor analytic exploration*. Georgia State University.
- Wisker, G. (1994). Innovative assessment: Peer group and oral assessment. *Innovations in Education* & *Training International*, *31*(2), 104–114.
- Wlodkowski, R. J. (2003). Accelerated learning in colleges and universities. *New Directions for Adult and Continuing Education*, 2003(97), 5–16.
- Wlodkowski, R. J., & Westover, T. N. (1999). Accelerated courses as a learning format for adults.

  Canadian Journal for the Study of Adult Education, 13(1), 1–20.
- Zablotsky, D. (2001). Why do I have to learn this if I'm not going to graduate school? Teaching research methods in a social psychology of aging course. *Educational Gerontology*, *27*(7), 609–622.

Concerns and expectations of students participating in study

abroad programs: Blogging to reveal the dynamic student voice

Robin Bell (r.bell@worc.ac.uk)

Journal of Research in International Education, Vol. 15, No. 3, pp. 196-207.

http://doi.org/10.1177/1475240916669028

**Abstract** 

Study abroad programmes (SAP) have become increasingly popular with university students

and within academia. They are often seen as an experiential opportunity to expand student

learning and development, including increases in global, international, and intercultural

competences. However, despite the increasing popularity of and participation in study

abroad programmes, many student concerns and uncertainties remain. This research

investigates initial pre-departure concerns and apprehensions of students undertaking a

one-semester study abroad programme and uses these as context for an examination of

violated expectations of students during their programme. The research uses interpretative

phenomenological analysis to interpret data collected from regularly-updated blogs

composed by students throughout their SAP experience. The process of using blogs to

collect data is less formalised than many other approaches of interpretative

phenomenological analysis, enabling 'in the moment' feedback during the SAP and lending

greater depth to the understanding of student perceptions.

**Key Words** 

Study Aboard, Erasmus, Student Expectations, Student Blogs

57

### Introduction

Study abroad programmes (SAPs) are an experiential opportunity to expand student learning and development (Paige & Fry, 2010). SAPs can be defined as "all educational programmes that take place outside the geographical boundaries of the country of origin" (Kitsantas, 2004). As globalization has internationalized many processes and operations, education is no exception; as a result, universities are increasingly promoting international study (Ahn, 2014). The potential benefits of participation in SAPs include increased appreciation of global issues and intercultural awareness (Douglas & Jones-Rikkers, 2001), greater sensitivity to new and different cultures (Wright & Clarke, 2010), understanding of global interdependence (Sutton and Rubin, 2004), and increased intercultural communication skills (Wright & Clarke, 2010). SAPs have been shown to have a broad and long-lasting impact on students' lives (Paige et al, 2009), increasing self-confidence, leadership skills and problem-solving skills, and fostering open-mindedness (Ingraham & Peterson, 2004; Black & Duhon, 2006; Sachau et al, 2010). SAPs may also positively impact the early stages of career development (Potts, 2015), giving students a competitive edge when seeking employment (Peacock 2005) and preparing students to work in a global and multicultural environment (Mor-Barak, 2011).

In an increasingly global environment, the ability to communicate effectively with those of different cultures is becoming a vital requisite in many fields including marketing (Jones, 2003), engineering (Klahr and Ratti, 2000), and business (Tarrant, 2010; Hallows et al., 2011). International and more diverse workplaces demand employees with international and intercultural skills (Hallows et al., 2011). As such, cross-cultural skills are required both by organisations and by students competing in the employment market (Williams 2005). Indeed, the development of attractive and high-quality exchange programs is often seen as an aid to university student recruitment (European Commission [EC], 2013). The number of American and European college students participating in SAPs has been increasing (Bandyopadhyay and Bandyopadhyay, 2015; EC, 2013). Nevertheless, only 10 percent of American or European Union (EU) university undergraduates currently undertake SAPs (Redden 2014; EC, 2013; European Union, 2013). The small percentage of students participating in SAPs, despite increased focus and support, suggests that there is room for further investigation of factors that concern students before and during their study abroad.

This research draws from student blogs to investigate student concerns and expectations before and during their SAP experience.

## **Study Abroad**

#### The Choice to Study Abroad

To explore the perceived concerns and expectations that create barriers to studying abroad, it is useful to examine the theoretical frameworks that influence a student's choice to study abroad. Human capital theory, which suggests that students can improve their individual capacities through investment in education, is argued to influence students' educational choices (Salisbury et al, 2009). Supporting this is Thirolf's (2014) study that found that many students forgo SAPs because they would rather focus their energy on experiences that they believe will enhance their résumés with concrete outcomes in order to secure employment, meaning students may perceive workplace experience and internships as more valuable and capital-building than study-abroad experiences.

Perna (2006) argues that students make decisions regarding their higher education by weighing expected benefits and costs, which is influenced by, *inter alia*, their values and beliefs, and Salisbury et al (2009) suggest that this 'student-choice construct' can be applied to study abroad choices. These choices are also subject to cultural and social capital levels, which would indicate that access to information, resources, and interaction with other participating individuals may influence student choices.

Potential barriers to participation can include cost (Foster, 2014), difficulties with transferring credits between universities, delaying graduation (Shaftel et al, 2007), work, academic scheduling, family, and financial considerations (Lenz and Wister, 2008). Interestingly, is has been argued that students who benefit from Erasmus schemes (student exchange programme that provides scholarships for European Union students to study abroad) perceive similar barriers to study abroad as do their non-Erasmus European student counterparts (Beerkens et al, 2016), suggesting that reducing financial barriers may not in itself increase student participation in SAPs.

## Study Abroad Programme Concerns and Expectations

Research has suggested that addressing the concerns of students can play an important role in influencing their decision to study abroad (Maringe & Carter, 2007). Findlay et al (2006) consider the significance of financial factors in student decision-making, and Klahr and Ratti (2000) identify barriers perceived by students to engaging in SAPs, including academic prerequisites and qualifications for the foreign university that students either do not understand or do not meet, differences in academic year structures, a lack of foreign language skills, information on local living conditions, and knowledge about local accommodation. Other perceived barriers described in the literature include a lack of support from home university faculty and staff, particularly from academic advisors who could help students understand how an SAP could fit into their academic journey, and a lack of information about studying abroad (Matthews et al, 1998). The perception of barriers varies among individual students; while learning a foreign language may intimidate some students, for instance, it may motivate others (Nilsson 2014). For some students, the concerns emanating from perceived barriers may be overcome, or at least reduced, by the provision of appropriate information, guidance, and preparation, which requires planning on the part of universities (Lillyman & Bennett, 2014).

Engle and Engle (2003) noted that success in university SAPs often was measured by how many students studied abroad rather than on the quality of the SAP and its contribution to students' development. They developed a system for categorizing SAPs on the basis of the level of students' immersion in the host culture. This approach allows student needs to be matched to appropriate SAPs in decision-making, as well as appropriate preparation beforehand. Such preparation can help students to have more realistic expectations, leading to a more positive experience (McLeod and Wainwright 2009). McLeod and Wainwright (2009), using post-SAP focus group data, found that expectations, both met and unmet, were significantly related to how students viewed their SAP experiences.

# **Expectation Violation Theory**

Expectation Violation Theory (EVT) (Burgoon, 1978) was developed to explain how people respond to unexpected communication and will be used in this study as a theoretical framework to understand students' SAP experience. EVT originally focused on non-verbal behaviour, but has since been extended to include verbal behaviours. Expectation can be

defined as "an enduring pattern of anticipated behaviour that may be either generalized or person specific" (Burgoon & Walthers, 1990, p. 235). Using this theoretical framework, expectations derive from communicator, relationship, and contextual characteristics (cultural and situational). Norms and values are thus based on the social and cultural environment as well as on past experiences. Individuals expect that others will follow the same set of norms and values (Burgoon and Walthers, 1990). However, norms, rules, and expectations vary between cultures, and are easy to violate due to a lack of understanding (Burgoon, 1995). Human interaction is driven by learned expectations, and variations thereto may elicit reaction. The greater the negative variation with an interaction or experience, the greater can be the potential for doubt, uncertainty, anxiety a disillusionment. Similarly, positive interactions relative to expectations lead to more favourable outcomes (Burgoon et al, 1995). Analysing data on SAPs through the lens of EVT can offer an informative background to students' perceptions and experiences during a SAP in a 'foreign' environment. Differences in local customs, teaching, and communication styles hold the potential to create dissatisfaction and uncertainty.

## **Blogging to Reveal the Student Voice**

Research in the use of social media and blogs in education is relatively new, given that the technology is also in its early stages. Blogs and other forms of social media have been argued to be easily-accessible, user-friendly means of networking, collaborating, communicating, and gathering information (Schroeder et al, 2010). Blogs are increasingly used in higher education, allowing for greater interaction among and between students and instructors, and creating real-time notifications of information and feedback, as well as a chronological record of interactions (Yueh et al, 2014; Bausch et al, 2002). The sense of control over the structure of an individual blog has been found to create an atmosphere of comfort, facilitating reflection (Karger and Quan, 2004) and thus supporting social and individual learning (Lin et al., 2006). Tolmie and Boyle (2000) and Pena-Shaff et al (2005) suggested that online forums such as blogs give individuals a sense of ownership, increasing the likelihood of successful communication between students and faculty and/or peers and reducing anxiety about participating in online communication.

Blogs have been found to elicit an affective response in students, resulting in the sharing of personal information (Leslie & Murphy, 2008). Students may prefer to post about their lives

rather than share factual information (Leslie & Murphy, 2008). A social need for personal connections may motivate the high level of self-disclosure seen in blogs (Ma et al, 2006; Leslie & Murphy, 2008). Kim (2008) applied Lawler's (1973) theory that motivation is influenced by the expectation of outcomes to argue that individuals are motivated to increase their participation in blogging by seeing feedback to their blog posts.

# The Research: Aim and Methodology

The continual review and assessment of SAPs ensures students' learning and development needs are met, thus maintaining the credibility of programs (Williams, 2005; McLeod & Wainwright, 2009). In line with recommendations by Engle and Engle (2003) and McLeod and Wainwright (2009), this research sought to develop an understanding of students' concerns and expectations prior to and while taking part in a SAP, to add depth to the literature on developing preparations and ongoing support which will help students realize the benefits of studying abroad (Behrnd & Porzelt 2012).

Qualitative data were collected from student-authored blogs narrating their individual experiences before, during, and after their SAP. Sixteen students preparing for a one-semester SAP volunteered to participate, agreeing to write six blog posts throughout their experience on directed topics to enable reflection and development. The students in the study were European and came from the same home university in the United Kingdom. Because they had access to Erasmus scheme funding, students had a stipend to cover their living costs while abroad and paid no additional tuition fees. The SAP placements were all voluntary and provided transferable credits. Students studied abroad at six different institutions. The SAP placements were all undertaken within Western Europe, in non-English speaking countries, while academic instruction was in English. Students chose their modules during the SAP based on their course of study, so there was no fixed 'programme' at any of the universities for international students and all students mixed into regular classes with peers on similar courses of study. While some of the students in the study went to the same foreign university, they were not in the same programmes of study and thus were in different modules during the SAP.

Students were asked by the researcher (a faculty member charged with providing academic advice for SAP students, but who was not the students' instructor) to write an initial blog post before departing for their SAP, detailing their concerns and expectations regarding

their time studying abroad. The students were encouraged to write at least four posts

throughout their SAP experience to provide an ongoing narrative of their experiences.

Students were asked to reflect, upon or just before their return, and then blog on their

original concerns and expectations and their overall experiences in light of these. The

timeline of the blog posts was left to the individual students, allowing students to write

whenever they were 'in the moment.'

Students were assured that their blog posts would remain anonymous for the purpose of

the research and were given suggestions of free blog-hosting websites. They were allowed

to choose whether to share their blogs with friends and family. The narratives collected

from the blogs were collated and interpretative phenomenological analysis (IPA) was used

to analyse the findings. Blogs were an ideal data source for this analysis; allowing the

subjects the opportunity to detail their views and thoughts freely in their own time, rather

than in a more formal, semi-structured 'after the event' interview setting that has typically

been used for IPA (Braun and Clarke, 2013; Smith, 1995). Linked to the fact that the goal of

this study was to create a real-time archive of affective responses to the study-abroad

process, the use of blogs allowed for ongoing data points and reduced the retrieval and

memory problems associated with ex-post interviews (Tourangeau, 1984).

In line with arguments that blogs fulfil a need for social connection with others and elicit

sharing of personal information (Ma et al, 2006; Leslie and Murphy, 2008), all of the

students eschewed anonymity and chose to share their blog entries. Many posted links to

their blog entries to social media outlets (e.g. Facebook) and elicited comments and 'likes' in

response to their posts. All students composed more blog entries than were requested by

the researchers. In addition, students embraced their blogs and the concept of their being

read by others; nearly all of the students began them blogs with introductions of themselves

for their readers.

**Findings** 

Initial postings: Pre-departure expectations and concerns

63

The first blog posts by the students provided the lens through which the participants' later postings could be viewed, thus providing insights into their pre-departure assumptions and expectations (Braun and Clarke, 2013). This lens allowed the researchers to better interpret students' reactions to their SAP experiences. Postings before departure focused on hopes and expectations, and concerns and anxieties. Students expressed optimism and excitement at the concept of moving away from their home country (all for the first time) and immersing themselves in a wholly new culture. Responses indicated that students believed they would return from their experience more cultured and worldly, often with greater fluency in a foreign language. The use of emoticons to convey hope and happiness was strong in these initial posts. Students focused on how the experience would shape and change them in a positive way. For example:

"dreams of spur-of-the-moment train rides ... getting lost in the cobblestones with nothing to do but absorb everything."

"It's a big step towards independence"

"New, amazing city, new experience, have a mini fresh start."

"I am sure it's a life changing experience and that I will definitely regret if I won't take this opportunity, so off we go!"

Students appeared cognizant that they were being offered something special in the SAP; they judged the opportunity to be rare and special. Students seemed confident that their SAP experience would not be a great challenge and felt they were prepared to live in another culture. Initial blog posts held predictions of future success in another culture and often 'invited' the reader to follow their blog postings. The language was light and peppered with positive emotions and an aura of cultural invincibility that they felt could benefit or impress readers.

Despite this optimism about the 'big picture', analysis indicated pre-departure concerns intermixed with enthusiasm. Students were both worried and excited about making new friends. This seemed to be an unknown that was not fully grasped:

"No exchange programme experience can be fun without people with who[m] you can hang out and spend time together ... really looking forward to meeting new people with who[m] I can share my experiences and discoveries."

Loneliness and isolation during SAPs has been highlighted by several authors, including Sawir et al (2008), Nilsson (2014), and Robertson et al (2000). However, while previous studies have often focused on both distance from loved ones and making new friends, only one student expressed concern about being far from her family. Indeed, this study's blogs may help explain the shift towards being more concerned about new friends. Increased internet access, enabling free or inexpensive communication with friends and family, may mitigate these concerns ex ante.

Logistically, students expressed concerns about luggage size, packing for a semester abroad, and navigating transportation stations by themselves to arrive at their new home. While this matter is not often highlighted in the SAP literature, these pre-departure blog posts may have captured concerns long forgotten after the SAP experience. In contrast with previous studies (e.g. Luethge, 2004), concerns about money stemmed from how they would access their funds from foreign banks, and credit card acceptance. The availability of Erasmus funding likely mitigated most money concerns. Most students at the time of the first blog had not secured housing and accommodations were a primary concern. The host universities provided students with information on housing and suggested companies ahead of their arrival, but ultimately the students were responsible for securing their own place to live for the semester. Students worried about finding a permanent place to live and the cost of rent, as well as their future roommates and the quality of the accommodation. The perception of a lack of suitable or affordable accommodation, and unknowns regarding the host country's living conditions, are highlighted in the literature as potential barriers to the undertaking of SAPs (e.g. Klahr & Ratti, 2000). For example:

"I am really freaked out about the place I am going to stay for a semester."

Academically, students wondered how they would fit into their new classes, and while many were excited to learn a new language, one student was concerned with being understood in

her new country. Others presumed English would be spoken widely. Concern was expressed with how their classes would be taught and their ability to adapt to a new educational style.

"How will the lectures be? What about teachers? Will I understand? Oh no~! Assignments~!?"

# **During the SAP: Violated Expectations**

The tone of the blog postings changed during the students' SAP experience. They reported a number of frustrations or violated expectations, both about their domiciles and their education.

## **Violated Social Expectations**

Data collected indicated a perceived lack of cultural immersion compared to original expectations. While courses were taught in English, during groupwork domestic students would often revert to their own language, which continued after class, resulting in the SAP students feeling disengaged and like outsiders. Students appeared more focused on the 'international experience' rather than on integrating with the existing culture. Data reflected friendship circles mainly consisting of international students. The tone of postings indicated pride in making multicultural friendship bases with others who were not from the host country, be it on study-abroad programmes or who were expatriates living in the country long-term, and few comments were made about friendships with domestic students. Students wrote that they related better to other international students, reducing some of the opportunities for experiential learning that can come from cultural immersion (Jones, 2003; Bandyopadhyay and Bandyopadhyay, 2015). A feeling of isolation or time spent largely with other expatriates can reduce the potential benefits that the SAPs can offer (Doyle et al., 2010).

Students reported with pride their preference for friendships with other SAP students, who came from many different countries, seeing these friendships as a mark of their burgeoning worldliness, and often listing the number or names of countries from which their new friends came. Comments about friendships with domestic students were often part of another narrative rather than the topic of the post. It should be noted that the shared

nature of the blogs may have impacted this, as students may have wanted to focus on the more romantic and 'international' aspects of their SAP for their readers.

While students had focused, pre-departure, on the adventure of living in a new culture, they may have found the day-to-day nature of the new domicile disappointing. Students bemoaned slow internet connections and technological differences, soliciting advice from other SAP students because they felt it was rude to ask a local. This theme continued when students expressed disillusionment with their new neighbourhoods. While some reported that they "could not believe it each day when I looked out the door" in reference to the idyllic scenery, others were aghast at the homeless population, the litter in locations previously believed to be iconic, and level of customer service:

"Basically all these things are slower than in the UK. Additionally you may have to push to get things done. Get used to waiting."

Central to Expectation Violation Theory is the role that existing expectations play (Burgoon & Hubbard, 2005). Students responded to violated expectations by associating with other international students. The data suggested that students felt they could empathize regarding violated expectations of the SAP. While Ruben and Kealey's (1979) "U-curve" culture shock cycle argued that feelings of isolation and alienation are followed by a retreat to the home culture, the path these students followed may be more closely aligned with the work of Brein and David (1971), who argued that the cultural adjustment process is aided by developing interpersonal relationships based on mutual understanding. The SAPs were a semester long or "long-term" (Carley, Stuart & Dailey, 2011)), and the data indicates that effective cultural immersion may take longer than this, though a semester does allow for meaningful cross-cultural interaction.

Another violated expectation noted in blog postings was disappointment in not developing foreign language skills, often one of the main incentives for students to participate in SAPs (Nilsson 2014). The initial violated expectations regarding lifestyle and customer service may have led to the preference for associating with other international students, which may have exacerbated this problem. In addition, English language was reported to be often used in casual conversation with other international students since it was spoken by everyone, often as a second language and often more fluently than the host-country language. Wright

and Schartner (2013) similarly found that frustration with levels of social interaction during an SAP coincided with students' reluctance to interact with the host country culture.

# Violated academic expectations

It was clear that students felt conflicted about their struggles with different academic systems, and at different times referred to these systems as both "refreshing" and "impossible". Students admitted that there was an adjustment needed to different teaching and learning styles at their new institution. Early postings celebrated students' ability to adapt. As the semester progressed, students may have felt at a loss to explain how the academic systems were different, and they would reconcile the new teaching style by categorizing it as "experience-based" or "theory-based". As the semester moved towards exams, discomfort with these differences was emphasized.

A different communication style with faculty than they were used to made students uncomfortable. Confusion was expressed at needing appointments for face-to-face meetings rather than communicating primarily by email. Postings reflected anxiety when faculty did not immediately respond to email messages, and discomfort with in-person meetings, with tones reflecting that these universities were 'behind' their home institution. SAPs can help to improve problem-solving skills, the ability to cope with the unfamiliar, and open-mindedness (Ingraham & Peterson, 2004; Black & Duhon, 2006). Learning to adapt to institutional differences can be argued to be a long-term benefit of SAPs. In the short term, however, students clearly felt their expectations of faculty to be violated.

The language style changed when frustrations were at their highest with the new teaching style: close to examination time. Students no longer spoke as an individual; they now formed part of a collective with fellow SAP students:

"Most of us are likely to fail."

"Recently we have often found parts of the exchange program to have been pretty unmanageable."

A tone of abandonment was clear in many later postings. Students expressed indignation that they had not been given a fair chance to pass the modules and had experienced

substandard teaching. This occurred for at least three of the different universities students attended. Students complained of cancelled lectures, being unprepared for examinations, inadequate teaching, and faculty apathy, all of which they felt would be to blame if they did not pass their examinations. These examples provide important insights into how initial worries and concerns can play out, and how unmet expectations can result in dissatisfaction and disappointment.

The negativity expressed towards the education system may also be linked to the students' lack of connection to the university. While friendships at the university level are argued to influence academic performance and satisfaction (Ashwin, 2003), so too does the level of connection with the university community (Pittman & Richmond, 2008). The focus on connections with other international students may undermine the university connection necessary to realize the benefits of a new learning style.

#### **Discussion and Conclusions**

This research sought to develop an understanding of student concerns and apprehensions prior to a study abroad programme, and to follow their experiences in order to gain understanding of what expectations were violated. It was hoped that the informal use of blogs would capture a rich source of 'in the moment' detail that could otherwise be lost over time, but that would be useful in future SAP preparation. The greatest source of predeparture anxiety was accommodation. Once abroad, most students felt their expectations were violated in some way, often with respect to their new domicile, including technology access and customer service. Overall, a greater emphasis was placed on living an 'international' lifestyle rather than integrating into the host country's culture. Academically, students experienced most anxiety through the different communication, teaching, and assessment styles and reacted often by blaming the hosts. While these blogs offer only a snapshot of the student experience, they provide a useful perspective to ongoing SAP research.

Doyle et al. (2010) concluded that ongoing support for students, social support abroad and help in developing intercultural competence through interaction and relationships with others in the host country (i.e. immersion) will all benefit students and promote the uptake of placements abroad. Reviewing and learning from research such as this can enable universities to prepare students and impart realistic expectations. Altered expectations may

then mitigate some of the affective responses of students to their new home, resulting in a more enriching SAP experience. SAP student blogs may serve as a record of experiences highlighting adjustments to accommodation, cultural, educational and communication differences. Shao and Crook (2015) found group blogs to be beneficial among student cohorts studying abroad. These blogs that address major issues and concerns could aid prospective SAP students and be preserved as an archive for future student and faculty reference.

Analysis of the blogs indicated that, for many students, entering the unknown can be a stressful experience. Despite this study's analytic emphasis on violated expectations, postings were positive overall, indicating benefits from the experience, in line with previous research (e.g. Paige et al., 2009). The information in this study can be used to re-evaluate how universities provide pre- and post-departure assistance. The purpose of this research is not to encourage the impossible extinguishment of the romantic hopes associated with SAPs, but rather to provide insight on which of these can result in problems when students study abroad.

It is worth noting that in addition to the natural variation to be found in the concerns and expectations between individual students from any given educational establishment, the outcome of the experience relative to the expectancy will be coloured by the students' experiences at their home university. Additionally, the use of blogs as a data source for IPA is a new phenomenon and its full range of limitations is yet to be discovered, which may include social desirability bias, that is, an inherent bias towards what an individual believes to be a socially desirable response (Maccoby & Maccoby, 1954). In addition, blogs may not be an appropriate research tool for all demographics, with the students in the study having grown up in the UK with computer and internet access. While blogs have been shown to give students a sense of control and ownership, more research into the validity of the data verses the interviews traditionally used for IPA would bring more depth and perspective to the topic.

# References

Ahn, S. E. (2014). A good learning opportunity, but is it for me? A study of Swedish students' attitudes towards exchange studies in higher education. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 13(2), 106-118.

Ashwin, P. (2003). Peer support: Relations between the context, process and outcomes for the students who are supported. *Instructional Science*, *31*(3), 159-173.

Bandyopadhyay, S., & Bandyopadhyay, K. (2015). Factors influencing student participation in college study abroad programs. *Journal of International Education Research*, *11*(2), 87–94.

Bausch, P., Haughey, M., & Hourihan, M. (2002). *We blog: Publishing online with weblogs*. Indianapolis, IN: Wiley Publishing.

Beerkens, M., Souto-Otero, M., de Wit, H., & Huisman, J. (2016). Similar students and different countries? An analysis of the barriers and drivers for Erasmus participation in seven countries. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 20(2), 184-204.

Behrnd, V., & Porzelt, S. (2012). Intercultural competence and training outcomes of students with experiences abroad. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 36(2), 213–223.

Black, H. T., & Duhon, D. L. (2006). Assessing the impact of business study abroad programs on cultural awareness and personal development. *Journal of Education for Business*, 81(3), 140–144.

Brein, M., & David, K. H. (1971). Intercultural communication and the adjustment of the Sojourner. *Psychological Bulletin*, 76(3), 215.

Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2013). Successful qualitative research: A practical guide for beginners. London, UK: Sage.

Burgoon, J. K. (1978). A communication model of personal space violations: explication and an initial test. *Human Communication Research*, 4(2), 129–142.

Burgoon, J. K. (1995). Cross-cultural and intercultural applications of expectancy violations theory. In R. Wiseman (Ed.), *Intercultural communication theory* (pp. 194–214). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Burgoon, J. K., & Hubbard, A. E. (2005). Cross-cultural and intercultural applications of expectancy violations theory and interaction adaptation theory. In W.B. Gudykunst (Ed.), *Theorizing about intercultural communication* (pp. 149-171). London, UK: Sage.

Burgoon, J. K., Stern, L. A., & Dillman, L. (1995). *Interpersonal adaptation: Dyadic interaction patterns*. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.

Burgoon, J. K., & Walther, J. B. (1990). Nonverbal expectancies and the evaluative consequences of violations. *Human Communication Research*, 17(2), 232–265.

Carley, S., Stuart, R., & Dailey, M. (2011). Short term study abroad: An exploratory view of business students outcomes. *Journal of Management Policy and Practice*, 51(39), 44–53.

Douglas, C., & Jones-Rikkers, C. G. (2001). Study abroad programs and American student worldmindedness. *Journal of Teaching in International Business*, 13(1), 55–66.

Doyle, S., Gendall, P., Meyer, L. H., Hoek, J., Tait, C., McKenzie, L., & Loorparg, A. (2010). An investigation of factors associated with student participation in study abroad. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 14(5), 471–490.

Engle, L., & Engle, J. (2003). Study abroad levels: toward a classification of program types. *Frontiers: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad,* 9, 1–20.

European Union. (2013). *Number of Erasmus students tops 3 million* (No. IP/13/657). Brussels: European Union. Retrieved from <a href="http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release IP-13-657">http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release IP-13-657</a> en.htm

European Commission. (2013). European higher education in the world (COM (2013) 499 final). Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. Retrieved from: <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regdoc/rep/1/2013/EN/1-2013-499-EN-F1-1.Pdf">http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regdoc/rep/1/2013/EN/1-2013-499-EN-F1-1.Pdf</a>

Findlay, A., King, R., Stam, A., & Ruiz-Gelices, E. (2006). Ever reluctant Europeans: The changing geographies of UK students studying and working abroad. *European Urban and Regional Studies*, 13(4), 291–318.

Foster, M. (2014). Student destination choices in higher education: Exploring attitudes of Brazilian students to study in the United Kingdom. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 13(2), 149-162.

Hallows, K., Porter Wolf, P, & Marks, M. (2011). Short-term study abroad: a transformational approach to global business education. *Journal of International Education in Business*, 4(2), 88–111.

Ingraham, E., & Peterson, D. L. (2004). Assessing the impact of study abroad on student learning at Michigan State University. *Frontiers: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad,* 10, 83–100.

Jones, W. H. (2003). Over the wall: Experiences with multicultural literacy. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 25(3), 231–240.

Karger, D. R., & Quan, D. (2004). What would it mean to blog on the semantic web? In S.A. McIlraith, D. Plexousakis, & F. van Harmelen (Eds) *The Semantic Web–ISWC 2004* (pp. 214-228). Berlin Heidelberg: Springer.

Kim, H. N. (2008). The phenomenon of blogs and theoretical model of blog use in educational contexts. *Computers & Education*, 51(3), 1342-1352.

Kitsantas, A. (2004). Studying abroad: The role of college students' goals on the development of cross-cultural skills and global understanding. *College Student Journal*, 38(3), 441-452.

Klahr, S. C., & Ratti, U. (2000). Increasing engineering student participation in study abroad: A study of U.S. and European programs. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 4(1), 79–102.

Lawler III, E. E. (1973). *Motivation in work organizations*. Michigan, US: Brooks/Cole Publishing Company.

Lenz, W., & Wister, J. (2008). Short-term study abroad with long-term benefits. International Education, 17(3), 84–87.

Leslie, P. H., & Murphy, E. (2008). Post-secondary students' purposes for blogging. *The International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 9(3), 1-17.

Lillyman, S., & Bennett, C. (2014). Providing a positive learning experience for international students studying at UK universities: A literature review. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 13(1), 63-75.

Lin, W. J., Liu, Y. L., Kakusho, K., Yueh, H. P., Murakami, M., & Minoh, M. (2006). *Blog as a tool to develop e-learning experience in an international distance course*. Sixth IEEE International Conference on Advanced Learning Technologies, Kerkrade, The Netherlands (pp. 290-292).

Luethge, D. (2004). Perceived risk and risk reduction strategies in study abroad programs. *Journal of Teaching in International Business*. 15(4), 23-45

Ma, W., Li, P., & Clark, T. (2006). *Examining the cognitive style effects on the acceptance of online community weblog systems*. Paper presented at the 2006 Proceedings of the 38th Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences.

Maccoby, E. E., & Maccoby, N. (1954). The interview: A tool of social science. In G. Lindzey (Ed.), *Handbook of social psychology: Vol. 1. Theory and method* (pp. 449-487). Reading, MA: Addison Wesley.

Maringe, F. & Carter, S. (2007). International students' motivations for studying in UK HE. *International Journal of Educational Management*, 21(6), 459–475.

Matthews, P. R., Hameister, B. G., & Hosley, N. S. (1998). Attitudes of college students toward study abroad: Implications for disability service providers. *Journal of Postsecondary Education and Disability*, 13(2), 67–77.

McLeod, M., & Wainwright, P. (2009). Researching the study abroad experience. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 13(1), 66–71.

Mor-Barak, M. E. (2011). *Managing diversity: Toward a globally inclusive workplace*. Los Angeles, CA: Sage Publications.

Nilsson, P. A. (2014). Great expectations among outbound Swedish exchange students – A case from Umeå University. Presented at the 2014-2020: A New Challenge for Coordinators of the European Projects, Prague.

Paige, R. M., & Fry, G. W. (2010). Beyond immediate impact: Study abroad for global engagement (Report Submitted to the Title VI: International Research and Studies Program, U.S. Department of Education). Development College of Education and Human Development, University of Minnesota.

Paige, R. M., Fry, G. W., Stallman, E. M., Josic, J., & Jon, J. E. (2009). Study abroad for global engagement: The long-term impact of mobility experiences. *Intercultural Education*, 20, 29-44.

Peacock, J. (2005). Corporate recruiters' perceived value of study abroad and international travel experiences. Retrieved from NCSU Institutional Repository, NC State Theses and Dissertations: <a href="http://www.lib.ncsu.edu/resolver/1840.16/1400">http://www.lib.ncsu.edu/resolver/1840.16/1400</a>

Pena-Shaff, J., Altman, W., & Stephenson, H. (2005). Asynchronous online discussions as a tool for learning: Students' attitudes, expectations, and perceptions. *Journal of Interactive Learning Research*, 16(4), 409-430.

Perna, L. W. (2006). Studying college access and choice: A proposed conceptual model. *Higher Education*. 21, 99-157

Pittman, L., & Richmond, A. (2008). University belonging, friendship quality, and psychological adjustment during the transition to college. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, 76(4), 343-362.

Potts, D. (2015). Understanding the early career benefits of learning abroad programs. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 19(5), 441-459.

Redden, E. (2014). Generation study abroad. *Inside Higher Ed.* Retrieved from: <a href="https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2014/03/03/new-initiative-aims-double-number-americans-studying-abroad">https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2014/03/03/new-initiative-aims-double-number-americans-studying-abroad</a>

Robertson, M., Line, M., Jones, S., & Thomas, S. (2000). International students, learning environments and perceptions: A case study using the Delphi technique. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 19(1), 89–102.

Ruben, B. D., & Kealey, D. J. (1979). Behavioral assessment of communication competency and the prediction of cross-cultural adaptation. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 3(1), 15-47.

Sachau, D., Brasher, N., & Fee, S. (2010). Three models for short-term study abroad. *Journal of Management Education*, 34(5), 645–670.

Salisbury, M. H., Umbach, P. D., Paulsen, M. B., & Pascarella, E. T. (2009). Going global: Understanding the choice process of the intent to study abroad. *Research in higher education*, 50(2), 119-143.

Sawir, E., Marginson, S., Deumert, A., Nyland, C., & Ramia, G. (2008). Loneliness and international Students: An Australian study. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 12(2), 148–180.

Schroeder, A., Minocha, S. & Schneidert, C. (2010). The strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats of using social software in higher and further education teaching and learning. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 26(3), 159-174.

Shaftel, J., Shaftel, T., & Ahluwalia, R. (2007). International educational experience and intercultural competence. *International Journal of Business & Economics*, 6(1), 25–34.

Shao, Y., & Crook, C. (2015). The potential of a mobile group blog to support cultural learning among overseas students. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 19(5), 399-422.

Smith, J. (1995). Semi-structured interviewing and qualitative analysis. In: J. Smith, R. Harre, & Van Langenhove (Eds.), *Rethinking Methods in Psychology* (pp. 9-26). London: Sage.

Sutton, R. C., & Rubin, D. L. (2004). The GLOSSARI Project: Initial findings from a system-wide research initiative on study abroad learning outcomes. *Frontiers: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad*, 10, 65–82.

Tolmie, A., & Boyle, J. (2000). Factors influencing the success of computer mediated communication (CMC) environments in university teaching: A review and case study. *Computers & Education*, 34(2), 119-140.

Tarrant, M. A. (2010). A conceptual framework for exploring the role of studies abroad in nurturing global citizenship. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 14(5), 433–451.

Thirolf, K. Q. (2014). Male college student perceptions of intercultural and study abroad programs. *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice*, 51(3), 246-258.

Tourangeau, R. (1984). Cognitive sciences and survey methods. In T. Jabine, M. Straf, J. Tanur, R. Tourangeau (Eds.) *Cognitive aspects of survey methodology: Building a bridge between disciplines* (pp. 73-100). Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.

Williams, T. R. (2005). Exploring the impact of study abroad on students' intercultural communication skills: Adaptability and sensitivity. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 9(4), 356–371.

Wright, N. D., & Clarke, I. (2010). Preparing marketing students for a global and multicultural work environment: The value of a semester-long study abroad program. *Marketing Education Review*, 20(2), 149–162.

Wright, C., & Schartner, A. (2013). 'I can't ... I won't?' International students at the threshold of social interaction. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 12(2), 113-128.

Yueh, H. P., Lin, W., & Lu, T. (2014). Users' perceptions of blog functions: Educational vs personal use. *Program: Electronic Library and Information Systems*, 48(1), 41-52.

**Developing the Next Generation of Entrepreneurs: Giving Students** 

the Opportunity to Gain Experience and Thrive

Robin Bell (r.bell@worc.ac.uk)

International Journal of Management Education (2015), Vol. 13, No. 1, pp. 37-47.

http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijme.2014.12.002

**Abstract** 

education; however, some researchers have suggested that further research is required to investigate the effectiveness and student reaction to such approaches. The aim of this study is to determine the impact of an experiential learning approach on the perceived development of entrepreneurial traits and to measure the level of both student engagement and satisfaction. The approach was designed and tested during a Higher National Diploma (HND) entrepreneurship

Higher Education Institutions (HEIs) have increasingly utilized experiential approaches in business

module in a British HEI. Traditional taught sessions were blended with applied activities that

required students to utilize the skills they learned to complete steps of the activities, which

increased in length and complexity. Results found both a high level of student satisfaction and

engagement and the belief that the module's experiential approach had, in many instances, helped

to develop entrepreneurial traits. Successful practice and modifications are discussed.

**Keywords** 

Entrepreneurship Education, Experiential Learning, Entrepreneurial Traits

77

## Introduction

Within the last two decades, higher education has seen considerable growth in both the development of entrepreneurship as a subject and in the number of entrepreneurship courses offered. Entrepreneurship courses are mainly found in business schools within higher education institutions (HEIs) (Collins et al., 2006), and are often taught alongside traditional business disciplines, including management, marketing and finance. Entrepreneurship education can be defined as the development of attitudes, behaviours, and capabilities that can be applied during an individual's career as an entrepreneur (Wilson, 2008). However, entrepreneurship is a complex phenomenon that requires decision making across all aspects of business activity in situations where there are high levels of uncertainty in a global and dynamic socio-technical context (Timmons et al., 2011). This has led to considerable debate in the literature regarding the most appropriate teaching methods to develop entrepreneurial knowledge and stimulate learning (Balan and Metcalfe, 2012). Past research has suggested that the success of entrepreneurship education has been mixed, with some research reporting positive outcomes (e.g. Fayolle et al., 2006; Athayde, 2009; Karlsson and Moberg, 2012), and other research reporting less favorable outcomes (e.g. von Graevenitz et al., 2010: Oosterbeek et al., 2010). The lack of consistency in the findings may be due, in part, to methodological weaknesses. It may also be attributed to a general lack of agreement on a conceptual model for the analysis of entrepreneurial education (von Graevenitz et al., 2010).

Academic support has been increasing for the use of non-traditional higher education learning environments in the study of entrepreneurship (Gibb, 2002; Jones and English, 2004). As a result, many entrepreneurship educators have adopted approaches based on Kolb's experiential learning cycle (Kolb, 1984), which draws on earlier works that emphasize the central role experience plays in learning and development (Dewey, 1963; Piaget, 1950) to develop a dynamic, holistic model of an experience-based learning process (Kolb and Kolb, 2009). This approach departs from traditional lecturer-led passive learning, increasing the emphasis on action-orientated or active experiential learning, problem solving, project-based learning and peer evaluation. This has led to a wide range of new active and creative problem solving and learning by doing experiential approaches being adopted. New approaches have included business simulations, meeting and interviewing entrepreneurs, developing business plans, and attending entrepreneurship forums. Piercy (2013) argues however, that while experiential approaches have become an increasingly favoured form of pedagogy for business educators, student reactions to experiential approaches require further investigation.

The qualitative research herein builds on previous research by exploring how experiential learning in an applied setting supports the development of four key entrepreneurial behaviours or characteristics. The teaching approach required participants to be actively involved in planning, developing, and implementing two student-led events. The students then reported via reflective essays on how, and whether, the four key behaviours had been utilised, and how they could have been used and developed further. Additional qualitative feedback was collected through a series of interviews. Finally, students' module evaluations were analysed to discern student satisfaction with these experiential approaches.

### **Literature Review**

#### **Active and Experiential Learning**

The development of students' critical thinking skills is one of the main goals of higher education. This encourages the movement beyond knowledge comprehension and towards the higher order skills of analysis, synthesis and evaluation (Bloom et al., 1956). The core elements of active learning are student activity and student engagement in the learning process, in contrast to traditional lecture formats where content is passively transmitted from the lecturer to the students (Prince, 2004). In this process, active learning should involve the use of the higher order thinking skills of analysis, synthesis and evaluation. In the past, it has been argued that higher education institutions have done little to foster active learning aimed at developing the critical thinking and creativity of business students. As a result, corporations have reported that entry-level graduates have been lacking in these skills (Snyder, 2003).

Business schools have increased their focus on developing the skills required for business, marketing and entrepreneurship, and instructors are exploring new and inventive ways to introduce active and experiential approaches that can help to prepare students for their future careers. Experiential learning can be described as a participatory form of learning that involves participants in using a range of mental processes to synthesize information in an active and immersive environment (Feinstein et al., 2002).

Kolb (1984 p6) described the importance of participants being "able to involve themselves fully, openly, and without bias in new experiences; they must be able to observe and reflect on these experiences from many perspectives; they must be able to create concepts that integrate their

observations into logically sound theories; and they must be able to use these theories to make decisions and solve problems".

Experiential Learning Theory has had a major impact on both the design and delivery of educational programs in management training and development, and formal management education (Kolb and Kolb, 2009). Many business school educators have accordingly adopted approaches based on Kolb's (1984) experiential learning cycle to develop a dynamic, holistic model of an experience-based learning process. It is a process through which knowledge is created through the transformation of experience (Kolb, 1984 p 41), and as such involves an active interpretation of experience. Reflection is an important element in this approach and structured approaches to the reflective stage can enhance this process (Platzer et al., 1997).

As academic literature has increasingly recognized the value of non-traditional higher education learning environments (emphasizing action-orientated experiential learning), new approaches have been introduced within the HEI system to reap the benefits of experiential learning. It has been argued that such active learning approaches address many of traditional teaching approaches' limitations (Ruben, 1999; Lean et al., 2006; Caldwell, 2007; Knight and Wood, 2005; Makienko and Bernard, 2012; Mahajan, 2012), and generally result in improved knowledge retention, increased problem solving skills and increased motivation for future learning (Snyder, 2003; Rhem, 1998; Bonwell and Elson, 1991). Importantly, it has been argued that whilst lectures are a useful vehicle for imparting knowledge, they do not lead to thought or attitude adjustment and the development of behavioural skills or inspire interest in the subject (Grimley et al., 2011). However, active engagement in an activity together with enjoyment of the experience can significantly increase both motivation and learning (Karns, 2005; Elam and Spotts, 2004). It is, perhaps, not surprising that active experiential learning approaches are increasingly being introduced into syllabi to supplement traditional teaching formats (Piercy, 2013; Karns, 2005; Daly, 2001). While studies on student satisfaction with experiential learning are varied, Piercy and Caldwell (2011) found, in a multicultural study, that students reported high levels of satisfaction with experiential learning.

## **Working within Groups**

Working within groups on a project provides a forum for experiential learning, enabling a student-centred focus in the classroom that creates an active learning experience (Patel, 2003). A cooperative learning experience can enhance student success by enabling students to share understanding and support one another. It may increase student motivation, as students may feel a

sense of accountability (Ormrod, 2008). Tsay and Brady (2012) found that involvement in cooperative learning is a positive predictor of academic performance. Johnson and Johnson (1986) found that students involved in cooperative learning retained information for longer and achieved higher levels of thought than their peers who worked alone. Students have also been shown to develop their higher-order critical thinking skills as a result of cooperative learning (Gokhale, 1995).

#### **Entrepreneurial Education**

It is now generally accepted that entrepreneurship, or at least certain facets of it, can be taught and that entrepreneurship is not limited only to those who are born with certain skills, characteristics and attributes (Kuratko, 2005; Robinson et al., 1991; Drucker, 1985). Entrepreneurship is often taught in business schools alongside traditional management disciplines. As a result, educators may use different teaching approaches that are based on the learning objectives and the requirements of students (Van der Sijde, 2008).

Traditional management education can be regarded as being positivistic in nature whilst the entrepreneurial process requires a plethora of skills and is idiosyncratic in its nature (Jack and Anderson, 1999). The entrepreneurial process involves the creation of something, often using new processes or techniques, in order to extract value (Schumpeter, 1942). It is based on opportunity recognition and is necessarily an inductive process, usually involving varying degrees of risk and uncertainty (Jack and Anderson, 1999). This type of education and learning requires exposure to and engagement in the often complex stages of the entrepreneurial process, which requires a different learning environment within the higher education setting (Gibb, 2002; Jones and English, 2004). This involves a departure from traditional lecturer-led passive learning towards an increased emphasis on action-orientated, experiential learning, problem solving, project-based learning and peer evaluation. Zahra and Welter (2008 p.188) have argued, "Entrepreneurial skills are learned in a variety of ways and methods. Some entrepreneurial skills are best learnt by doing and observing others. Whilst lecture based education has its place in the curriculum, the training of future entrepreneurs should also include interactive and action orientated methods."

It has been argued that entrepreneurship education can develop new entrepreneurial skills by including real-life experiences (Arvanites et al., 2006). Jones and Iredale (2010) suggested that entrepreneurship education requires experiential learning styles, creative problem solving and learning by doing in order to engage students. This approach departs from the traditional lecturer-led passive learning, towards a greater emphasis on action-orientated, experiential learning,

problem solving, and project-based learning style of teaching (Jones and English 2004). Support has also been expressed for action-orientated learning by doing activities in group or network contexts (Rasmussen and Sorheim, 2006), and for student led approaches (Fiet, 2001). Some educators have argued for the implementation of experiential approaches such as meeting and interviewing entrepreneurs, developing business plans, and attending entrepreneurship forums (Sherman et al., 2008), computer simulations, business visits, and relevant and realistic class exercises (Soloman, 2008). Other approaches have included social enterprise placements, case study workshops (Bevan and Kipka, 2012), and involvement in business consulting initiatives (Hynes and Richardson, 2007). Bevan and Kipka (2012) suggest that the most commonly adopted experiential learning formats in business schools include team building exercises, simulations, guest speakers and internships.

#### **Key Entrepreneurial Characteristics**

Entrepreneurial education can be viewed broadly in terms of both the skills that can be taught and in the characteristics that can be encouraged and developed in individuals (Jones and English, 2004).

Three of the most widely studied and discussed entrepreneurial behaviours or characteristics in the entrepreneurship literature are those of innovativeness, the willingness to take risks, and proactiveness (e.g. Wiklund, 1999; Lumpkin and Dess, 1996; Covin and Slevin, 1989). Based on Miller's (1983) conceptualisation, these three dimensions have been identified and used consistently as a measure of the 'entrepreneurial orientation' of organisations (Rauch et al., 2009), which has emerged as a major construct within the strategic management and entrepreneurship literature over the last twenty years (Tang et al., 2008). Developed into a measurement instrument by Covin and Slevin (1989), to measure the entrepreneurial orientation of organisations, these behaviours have more recently been used to measure entrepreneurial orientation at an academic level (e.g. Bolton and Lane, 2012: Taatila and Down, 2012). Bolton and Lane (2012) developed a measurement instrument based on these three dimensions to measure the entrepreneurial orientation of individual university students, which was found to correlate with entrepreneurial intention. This research will focus on these three characteristics, together with the degree of selfefficacy/esteem/confidence of individual students. The self- efficacy construct has played an important part in in entrepreneur motivation research (Pruett et al., 2009) and has been widely studied as an entrepreneurial behavioural trait in both professionals and students (e.g. Gibson and Harris 2009; Pruett et al., 2009; Harris et al., 2007; Gelderen et al., 2008; Florin et al., 2007; Louw et al., 2003; Robinson et al., 1991). There is also much empirical evidence of the connection between

perceived self-efficacy and entrepreneurial intentions (Pruett et al., 2009; Sesen, 2013: Zhao et al., 2005). The four characteristics that will be used in this research are now considered briefly.

#### **Innovativeness**

Innovation is a constant theme within entrepreneurship literature (Drucker, 1985; Lumpkin and Dess, 1996; Miller, 1983). Lumpkin and Dess (2001) defined innovation in terms of developing and introducing new products and services, whilst Robinson et al. (1991) considered it in terms of perceiving and acting upon activities in new and unique ways. Innovation often involves creation or creative destruction (Schumpeter, 1942). Drucker (1985) argued that innovation and entrepreneurship go hand in hand. Gundrya, Ofsteinb, and Kickulc (2014) suggested that the development of increased perceived creativity during an entrepreneurship module could result in a transfer of innovative skills to the workplace.

#### **Proactiveness**

The proactive nature of entrepreneurs has been highlighted by many researchers including Covin and Slevin (1989), Lumpkin and Dess (1996), Miller (1983), and Naman and Slevin (1993). Proactiveness can be considered as the opposite of reactiveness and focuses on implementation and on making things happen, using any means necessary (Davis et al., 1991). It may involve opportunity seeking, forward looking and anticipating the future actions of competitors (Lumpkin and Dess, 2001). Crant (2000) defined proactive behaviour as an individual's initiative to improve on or to create entirely new circumstances.

#### Risk Taking

It has been argued that risk is inherently embodied in the practice of entrepreneurship; the creation of new ventures is inherently a risk-laden process (Aldrich and Martinez, 2007). Evidence that entrepreneurs have a more positive attitude towards risk than non-entrepreneurs has been found by many researchers, including Stewart and Roth (2004), Begley and Boyd (1987), Carland et al. (1995), and Stewart et al. (1999). Davis et al. (1991) highlighted that entrepreneurship involves a balance of the associated risks involved and an attempt to manage those risks. Denslow and Giunipero (2003) have argued that entrepreneurs are prepared to take calculated risks and can

make decisions based on limited information, as they possess an on-going desire to set and obtain increasingly challenging goals. In a business setting, entrepreneurs are generally perceived as more open to risk than managers (Masters and Meier, 1988) because entrepreneurs bear the ultimate responsibility for the decision (Gasse, 1982).

# Self-Efficacy

Self-efficacy (also referred to as self-confidence and self-esteem) is a belief in one's ability to successfully complete a task or attain a desired goal, and as such, is a useful construct to predict an entrepreneur's behavioural choice, level of persistence, and overall effectiveness (Chen et al., 1998). It has been argued that differences in work interest and performance can often be linked to differences in self-efficacy, which affects individual persistence, initiative and performance (Krueger, 2000). Entrepreneurial self-efficacy has been widely researched as one of the personality traits that motivates entrepreneurial behaviour (Chen et al., 1998; De Pillis and Reardon, 2007; Karlsson and Moberg, 2012), and enables entrepreneurs to recognize opportunities, manage resources, and juggle the challenges of enterprise management (Kumar, 2007; Shane et al. 2003; Wilson et al., 2007). There is also empirical evidence showing a connection between perceived self-efficacy and entrepreneurial intentions (Zhao et al., 2005).

## **Research Aim**

HEIs have increasingly utilized experiential approaches in business education; however, Piercy (2013) has suggested that further research is required to investigate the effectiveness and student reaction to experiential learning approaches. This paper investigates how experiential learning in an applied setting can aid the development of four key entrepreneurial behaviours identified above. The research identifies successful practice and seeks to explore how the approaches used in the study could be adjusted to improve students learning. Finally, this research seeks to measure the level of both student engagement and satisfaction.

# The Course and Methodology

### The Course/Module

A new entrepreneurship Higher National Diploma (HND) module was set up at a UK HEI to provide applied 'scaffolded' activities that increased in length and complexity. Twenty-nine students registered for the module, which was conducted over the course of one academic year. The module's taught content consisted of twenty weekly sessions. During the first third of each session, the instructor presented the week's topics and discussed how the topic applied to their group activity. After this, the students applied the day's lesson in small groups, which they organized themselves, as they worked towards the module's two applied activities. The information was thus presented in bite-sized pieces, with ample time for students to reflect and apply what they had just learned within peer groups. Guidance was available from the instructor, as needed. As the semester progressed, students were given greater autonomy and less guidance as they developed their entrepreneurial skills. Structured reflection was built into the applied activities to help students question, make sense of, and come to a better understanding of what had taken place (Ross, 2011; Platzer et al., 1997; Mezirow, 1990). In short, the module provided the basic knowledge about entrepreneurial skills via traditional lectures, experiential opportunities to set up and run a venture, and post-activity reflection on the decisions made and actions taken, allowing learners to identify the areas of strength and weakness, as well as developments made through the module.

## **Applied Activity 1: Pop-up Shop**

Students were assigned the task of organizing a pop-up shop in the city's main shopping centre. The instructor gave students the objective of using the shop to promote the University facilities, focusing on its aspects that could be enjoyed by the public, e.g., the library, sports teams, and museum. Students organized themselves in groups of five, planned their event, and set performance objectives. Each group identified the resources they would need for their shop, with the instructor providing suggestions. After the pop-up shops, students reflected on the activity and made presentations to their classmates outlining their successes, changes they made during the event, and what they would have done differently.

## **Applied Activity 2: Social Event**

Students organized and managed a theme-night event for university students. Less structure was provided for this activity, and students groups were challenged to apply their learning to make their event profitable. For example, groups performed market research during the design phase of their enterprise. The groups composed individual business plans that detailed the management, marketing, and financing of the theme night. They then worked with the instructor to procure resources and with the venue manager to coordinate logistics. Groups carried out their events on consecutive Monday nights at the HEI Student Union.

#### **Student Assessment**

Students were assessed at three stages of the module. The first assessment was the group presentation following the pop-up shop. For the second assessment, the instructor evaluated the business plans students developed for the social event for suitability and professionalism, as well as its enactment. Students wrote an essay for the third assessment in which they critically reflected on the module and discussed how the taught content and the applied activities developed their entrepreneurial traits and behaviours. Entrepreneurial behaviours and traits were discussed throughout the module and students were thus prepared to reflect on these by the time they composed their essays. In addition, they were asked what changes could be introduced to make the experiential learning more effective in developing the entrepreneurial traits. Feedback was available throughout the module and after each assessment.

The planned learning and teaching activities and assessments were aligned with the intended learning outcomes, in line with Biggs' (1996) work on constructive alignment. The activities and assessments were thus designed to enable students to construct their own learning. A breakdown of the intended learning outcomes and the module assessments are displayed in table 1.

Table 1: Intended Learning Outcomes & Module Assessments

## **Intended Learning Outcomes**

#### To be able to:

- 1. Understand and apply market research in the formulation of a business venture idea.
- 2. Assess the key resources and capabilities required to launch a new venture.
- 3. Demonstrate effective presentation skills and business plan development.
- 4. Understand and apply entrepreneurial skills to the development and enactment of a new venture.
- 5. Identify and critically analyse the application and development of entrepreneurial skills.

Summative Module Assessment		Intended Learning
		Outcome Assessed
Assignment 1 – Pop-Up Shop	Pop-up shop reflection presentation	2, 3
	Development of a business plan for	
Assignment 2 – Social Event	the proposed event; Enactment of	1, 2, 3, 4
	the proposed event	
Assignment 3 – Critical	Critical reflective analysis of	5
Reflection	entrepreneurial skill development	

## Methodology

The reflective essays students composed at the end of the module were thematically analysed to determine if and how the activities and sessions had helped to support and develop their entrepreneurial outlooks. Thematic analysis offered a flexible approach to identify reoccurring themes. It provided a top-down perspective to identify and explore how the students' key entrepreneurial characteristics were developed through their experience. A total of twenty seven complete reflective essays were used for the thematic analysis. This was supplemented by one-to-one feedback from fourteen of the students, as part of the final semester review process. Additional feedback and comments about the module were also collected via the standard university module evaluation process.

## Results

The data collected was thematically analysed using a top down approach, using the four key entrepreneurial characteristics previously identified and discussed earlier for classification. In addition, the student feedback and perceptions of the module were identified and discussed. Each entrepreneurial characteristic is considered in terms of how successful the experiential learning approach was in developing the individual characteristic, what was successful within the experiential learning tasks, and what adjustments could be made to improve the learning from the students' perspective.

#### **Preference for Innovation**

Almost all students reported that they had a better understanding of the importance of innovation and creativity in the business process as a result of completing the module. Some students reported an increased awareness of the benefits that being open to change could provide.

"For the event night, we did not make a profit; I think if we had spent more time being innovative, we could have done better."

"The activities helped me understand the importance of being innovative and better understand what I can do to keep improving myself to be more innovative."

The data highlighted that the tasks in class, wherein students needed to generate innovative business ideas for their enterprises, had helped students understand and appreciate the basis of innovation and how innovative ideas could be constructed. Also, the first enterprise that the students ran (the pop-up shop) had encouraged innovation and making changes "on their feet." The time-bound nature of the task meant that many of the groups had to make changes to their strategies and approaches during the running of their pop-up shop in order to engage different customers:

"I would have not gone out of my comfort zone this way, if not for the Pop-Up Shop..... I became open to new ways to gain people's attention and became more confident"

Students also reflected that the time-bound pressure of the second enterprise encouraged them to adopt creative and innovative approaches to planning, advertising and running the event:

"Using Facebook to communicate with other group members helped me to be more open to different ways of communicating within a group...... I found I enjoyed it."

"The use of social media to advertise our event was very effective and reduced the loss of time advertising the event."

Students indicated that having to compete with other bars and venues while running their social event forced them to think of innovative ideas in order to offer something different and/or target a different segment in order to make the event a success:

"I felt compelled to come up with ideas that local venues had not already come up with."

"The event night required us to think on our feet and come up with new ideas along the way as we were planning."

Students highlighted that the size of the groups had a limiting impact on innovation; in some cases, students felt embarrassed to present their 'innovative' ideas to the other group members. It was suggested that smaller groups would allow greater involvement of the individual members and would allow for increased participation in the decision making. Although group learning can be beneficial to weaker students by providing peer support to increase their self-esteem and facilitate their learning (Crooks, 1988), certain student groupings may still find it difficult to participate in

active engagement. Smaller groups may be more advantageous (Kerr, 1983), although this would require greater organisation and greater funding.

It was also highlighted that activities allowing students to consider existing products/services and discussions of the innovative changes/developments could be introduced to provide examples of different bases of innovation. Looking at SME case studies was also highlighted as a way students believed their innovation skills could be improved. This could be introduced as part of the course material either before or during the module.

### **Proactive Disposition**

The influence of the module on students' proactive disposition was mixed. Some students felt that they were already proactive and the module did little to develop it further. Other students reported that the module made them aware that they needed to be more proactive to be successful at the applied activities. Students reported that:

"This set back in the event has allowed me to reconsider how proactive I actually am."

"I had the opportunities to be proactive but did not take them."

It was widely reported that the two enterprises made students think and plan ahead in order to make the arrangements, order the materials required, and market the events. For example, one group polled their peers to gauge interest in different event night themes to ensure students would be interested in attending. Students also widely reported that working within groups increased their perceived accountability, which increased their proactiveness, as many of the students did not want to let their group down.

Students reported that increased competition between the groups and incentives would have increased the motivation and further encouraged their proactive. This is an interesting point; the creation of specific goals along with a sense of competition can create student engagement with an activity (Ahamer, 2004). Whilst the students were divided into two groups for the second event,

competition between the two groups was not actively encouraged. This is an element that could be considered for future such modules.

A reoccurring theme emerged that students felt if they had seen business plans previously produced by other students for similar activities, they would have understood the complexity and expectations of the enterprises. Students felt these examples would have helped them act more proactively. However, the goal of the exercise was to allow the students free reign and not restrict or direct them, instead allowing them to find their own way to apply the taught principles. Entrepreneurial learning involves not only avoiding the mistakes of others and repeating what others have successfully done in the past, but an active interpretation of experience by the learner (Man, 2006). It is debateable whether students would learn more with a format to reference or whether this would restrict their ideas and creativity.

## **Self-Efficacy**

Self-efficacy was the most widely reported entrepreneurial behaviour to be developed through the course of the module. Almost all students reported an increase in entrepreneurial confidence after completing the two enterprises, leading to a sense of achievement and worthiness. An increased confidence in self-promotion was also widely reported upon completion of the module. This came from completing several activities throughout the course of the module, including presenting and pitching ideas, overcoming setbacks and challenges, being part of a group, and developing and running an event from scratch. Comments included:

"At the end of the event my self-efficacy had dramatically increased as I did not believe we would be able to pull of an event as big as this one."

"I took more leadership than I ever have before and that gave me the skills needed to be successful and confident for the event night."

"Presenting individually to my peers is good practice for a future career in business."

Suggestions as to how students' self-efficacy could be improved further were largely based on increased individual accountability. It was suggested that this could have drawn out quieter members of the group, who were at the periphery of the activities. One suggestion was that everyone should present their ideas individually and individual tasks could have been delegated not within the group, but by the instructor. Another suggestion to have the instructor assign group members, rather than allowing the students to choose their own groups. Students believed this would have taken students out of their comfort zones and developed individual self-efficacy. All of these suggestions could easily be incorporated in future modules. Indeed, Oakley et al. (2004) stresses the importance of forming effective groups, as it allows for students to gain improved communication skills and the ability to learn at a deeper level. Hansen (2006) argues that instructor organised groups are more effective than randomized group formations.

Interestingly, the feedback seemed to suggest that self-efficacy was a driver for some of the other dimensions. One example was:

"Due to the various activities on the module, my confidence has been enhanced and I now have a stronger belief in my ability to complete tasks, demonstrate my abilities and not be afraid to be innovative."

## **Attitude to Risk Taking**

Many of the students found that their attitude towards risk had changed significantly. It was apparent that many of students had never considered entrepreneurial risk taking and the enterprise activities had helped them to reflect on the benefits of taking calculated risks.

"I am more likely to take risks now..... I now see risk taking as more positive than negative."

"I learnt that risks can bring rewards and they can be calculated to be an asset to an entrepreneur."

"I always thought risk was a bad thing. I am now much more open to take risks as long as I have some base of information that offers less probability of failing."

Organizing and carrying out the events entailed ongoing decision-making, and this was a new experience for many students, particularly those who previously had not been involved in assessing risk and making decisions. A reoccurring theme which came out of the data was that students had an increased realisation that running a business didn't involve taking just one risk, but rather a series of interlinked decisions were required in order to balance risk.

"How to allocate our budget, and what to buy etc. involved a lot of risk but we were able to calculate them so they paid off."

After reflection, students suggested that other activities which might help develop their attitudes and approach to risk included speaking with real life entrepreneurs about the risks they had taken and the risks well-known businesses had taken to get started. It was also suggested that a risk analysis of setting up a business would make students more aware of the practical risks and decisions that would have to be made in the initial set-up of a business post-graduation. Many of these suggestions have previously been discussed in the literature (e.g. Sherman et al., 2008).

## **Student Feedback**

Based on student module evaluation, the module received positive module feedback, with 92.9% of students either strongly agreeing or agreeing that 'they would recommend the module to a friend'. All of the students either strongly agreed or agreed that they 'felt fully engaged with this module'. Positive comments about the experiential learning opportunity that this module provided included:

"I thought having £250 of cash was an excellent idea as we were actually dealing with real money and not just pound figures on paper. It did make the ideas more real, and deciding what to buy with real money rather than paper or imitation money helped with making business decisions and the figures."

Through the student feedback comments, it was clear that many of the students enjoyed the practical 'hands-on' nature of the module and enjoyed the freedom and creativity that it offered. However, it was also evident that whilst some of the students enjoyed and appreciated the independence the module offered, other students would have preferred more structure and guidance on setting up the enterprises. Some students found the module and assignments were unstructured compared to what they were used to.

In a traditional lecture environment, instructors present concepts in a straightforward manner; however, the aim of the module was to encourage students to take control of their learning (Freeman, 2012), their decisions, and to create a need for them to be proactive while completing tasks. Based on the student reflections, many were happy with the arrangements and felt they rose to the occasion. However, some students found this more challenging, and some suggested they had deliberately sought to benefit from others' work (so-called freeloading). This led some students to suggest that more individual accountability would be useful through individual assessments. Other cited problems included lack of attendance to student arranged meetings, which resulted in delayed decision-making that affected their timelines.

Many of these concerns can be addressed by reducing the size of the groups, although this may involve more organization and have cost implications and may require more of the instructors' resources. Latane's social impact theory (1973), suggests that as group size increases, pressure on the individual diminishes, and the effect of individual non-contribution on the group decreases. Kerr (1983) argued that group size has a direct effect on the motivation of individual group members, with increasing group size contributing to episodes of social loafing, decreasing individual motivation. Simon and Hamilton (1994) suggest that a four-member group is optimal, as it will increase an individual's accountability while allowing for adequate division of responsibilities. Davies (2009) mirrored this contention, finding that forming groups of three to four students allowed for better delegation of work and better results. In practice, resources, time, and practicalities may determine the group sizes used.

## Conclusion

Experiential approaches to business and entrepreneurship education have become increasingly popular in recent years and now are often seen alongside more traditional approaches. Approaches

are increasingly action-orientated, emphasizing a learning by doing approach (Rasmussen and Sorheim 2006) that can encourage experiential learning by allowing students to actively participate in the entrepreneurial process (Jones and English, 2004). Research suggests that active participation in knowledge creation through group activity or simulation can result in better learning (Frontczak and Kelly, 2000) and furthermore, the challenge of active involvement together with enjoyment of the activity can significantly increase the motivation and learning of students (Elam and Spotts, 2004; Karns, 2005). Entrepreneurship education can thus benefit from experiential learning styles, creative problem solving, and learning by doing in order to engage students (Jones and Iredale, 2010). However, it has been argued that further investigation into the effectiveness and student reactions to experiential approaches is required (Piercy, 2013).

The approach adopted in this project involved a combination of traditional lectures and active participation in group settings to aid learning and develop basic entrepreneurial skills. The aim of this research was to investigate how experiential learning in this applied setting could help in the development of four key entrepreneurial behaviours identified from the literature. The research also sought to identify successful practice and explore how such approaches could be adjusted to improve student learning. Finally, this research sought to measure the level of both student engagement and satisfaction.

Based on the student reflections and student feedback, the experiential learning approach adopted in this research provided an opportunity to develop each of the four entrepreneurial skills. However, the development of self-efficacy was particularly noticeable. The module's requirement to pitch ideas, present findings and reflections, and liaise with members of the wider community seemed to encourage the development of self-efficacy. Overall, as the students developed and enacted their venture ideas, they also developed self-efficacy. It was also interesting to note that the perceptions of attitude to risk and innovation had also positively changed in some cases, as in an understanding of the concept of calculated risks and the use of social media as a communication platform. Interestingly, this approach gave students the opportunity to be creative and innovative, for example, through the advertising and promotion of their events. In contrast, the development of a proactive disposition was met with mixed results, with some students believing they were already proactive, and the module had done little to develop it further, whilst for others the module had highlighted that they needed to be more proactive to be successful.

Student feedback indicated a high level of engagement and a high level of student satisfaction. Student suggestions on how to refine the experiential tasks and thus further support the student learning have been considered and discussed in the text. This project has raised several issues that

include the consideration of factors such as group size, group formation and the setting of penalties and incentives to make sure all group members are accountable and actively participate. It is worth noting that since some students or cohorts may find the lack of formal structure in this type of approach unsettling, the introduction of some periodic formal deadlines and periodic feedback may be advantageous.

### **Limitations and Future Research**

In common with other research, this study has limitations. It was based on one group of HND students undertaking one module consisting of two active experiential projects. The experiences of different cohorts undertaking different projects may vary. Although some of the data was collected from critical reflective essays, they were submitted and marked anonymously, which should reduce social desirability bias. Post-course feedback was also collected anonymously.

Future research can investigate different academic levels of cohorts and more complex active experiential projects. New innovative projects can be developed to provide new entrepreneurial insights and challenges to different levels of cohorts.

# References

Ahamer G (2004) Negotiate your Future: Web-based role play. Campus-Wide Information Systems, 21(1), 35–58.

Aldrich HE and Martinez MA (2007) Many are Called, but Few are Chosen: An Evolutionary Perspective for the Study of Entrepreneurship. In: Cuervo PÁ, Ribeiro PD, and Roig PS (eds), Entrepreneurship, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, pp. 293–311.

Arvanites DA, Glasgow JM, Klingler JW, et al. (2006) Innovation in Entrepreneurship Education. Journal of Entrepreneurship Education, 9, 29–44.

Athayde R (2009) Measuring Enterprise Potential in Young People. Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice, 33(2), 481–500.

Balan P and Metcalfe M (2012) Identifying Teaching Methods that Engage Entrepreneurship Students. Education + Training, 54(5), 368–384.

Begley T and Boyd D (1987) A Comparision of Entrepreneurs and Managers of Small Business Firms. Journal of Management, 13(1), 99–108.

Bevan D and Kipka C (2012) Experiential Learning and Management Education. Journal of Management Development, 31(3), 193–197.

Biggs J (1996) Enhancing teaching through constructive alignment. Higher Education, 32(3), 347–364.

Bloom BS, Engelhart MD, Furst EJ, et al. (1956) Taxonomy of educational objectives: The Classification of Educational Goals. New York: David McKay Company.

Bolton DL and Lane MD (2012) Individual Entrepreneurial Orientation: Development of a Measurement Instrument. Education + Training, 54(2/3), 219–233.

Bonwell CC and Eison JA (1991) Active Learning: Creating Excitement in the Classroom. Washington, D.C.: Jossey-Bass.

Caldwell JE (2007) Clickers in the Large Classroom: Current Research and Best-Practice Tips. CBE-Life Sciences Education, 6(1), 9–20.

Carland J, Carland J, Carland J, et al. (1995) Risk Taking Propensity Among Entrepreneurs, Small Business Owners, and Managers. Journal of Business and Entrepreneurship, 7(1), 15–23.

Chen C, Green R and Crick A (1998) Does Entrepreneurial Self-Efficacy Distinguish Entrepreneurs from Managers. Journal of Business Venturing, 13(4), 295–316.

Collins LA, Smith AJ and Hannon PD (2006) Applying a Synergistic Learning Approach in Entrepreneurship Education. Management Learning, 37(3), 335–354.

Covin JG and Slevin DP (1989) Strategic Management of Small Firms in Hostile and Benign Environments. Strategic Management Journal, 10(1), 75–87.

Crant JM (2000) Proactive Behavior in Organizations. Journal of Management, 26(3), 435–462.

Crooks TJ (1988) The Impact of Classroom Evaluation Practices on Students. Review of Educational Research, 58(4), 438–481.

Daly SP (2001) Student-Operated Internet Businesses: True Experiential Learning in Entrepreneurship and Retail Management. Journal of Marketing Education, 23(3), 204–215.

Davies WM (2009) Groupwork as a Form of Assessment: Common Problems and Recommended Solutions. Higher Education, 58(4), 563–584.

Davis D, Morris M and Allen J (1991) Perceived Environmental Turbulence and Its Effect on Selected Entrepreneurship, Marketing, and Organizational Characteristics in Industrial Firms. Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 19(1), 43–51.

Denslow DL and Giunipero LC (2003) Improving Purchasing Success through Entrepreneurial Behaviour. International Supply Management, Nashville, TN: May 18th-21th.

Dewey J (1963) Experience and Education. New York, NY: Collier Books.

Drucker PF (1985) Innovation and Entrepreneurship. New York: Harper & Row.

Elam ELR and Spotts HE (2004) Achieving Marketing Curriculum Integration: A Live Case Study Approach. Journal of Marketing Education, 26(1), 50–65.

Fayolle A, Gailly B and Lassas-Clerc N (2006) Assessing the Impact of Entrepreneurship Education Programmes: A New Methodology. Journal of European Industrial Training, 30, 701–720.

Feinstein AH, Mann S and Corsun DL (2002) Charting the Experiential Territory: Clarifying Definitions and uses of Computer Simulation, Games, and Role Play. Journal of Management Development, 21(10), 732–744.

Fiet JO (2001) The Pedagogical Side of Entrepreneurship Theory. Journal of Business Venturing, 16(2), 101–117.

Florin J, Karri R and Rossiter N (2007) Fostering Entrepreneurial Drive in Business Education: An Attitudinal Approach. Journal of Management Education, 31(1), 17–42.

Freeman M (2012) To Adopt or not to Adopt Innovation: A Case Study of Team-Based Learning. The International Journal of Management Education, 10(3), 155–168.

Gasse Y (1982) Elaborations on the Psychology of the entrepreneur. In: Sexton D and Kasarda J (eds), The state of the art of entrepreneurship, Boston: PWS-Kent, pp. 57–71.

Gelderen M van, Brand M, Praag M van, et al. (2008) Explaining Entrepreneurial Intentions by Means of the Theory of Planned Behaviour. Career Development International, 13(6), 538–559.

Gibb A (2002) In Pursuit of a New 'Enterprise' and 'Entrepreneurship' Paradigm for Learning: Creative Destruction, New Values, New Ways of Doing Things and New Combinations of Knowledge. International Journal of Management Reviews, 4(3), 233–269.

Gokhale A (1995) Collaborative Learning Enhances Critical Thinking. Journal of Technology Education, 7(1), 22–30.

Grimley M, Green R, Nilsen T, et al. (2011) Using Computer Games for Instruction: The Student Experience. Active Learning in Higher Education, 12(1), 45–56.

Gundry LK, Ofstein LF and Kickul JR (2014) Seeing Around Corners: How Creativity Skills in Entrepreneurship Education Influence Innovation in Business. The International Journal of Management Education, 12(3), 529-538.

Hansen RS (2006) Benefits and Problems With Student Teams: Suggestions for Improving Team Projects. Journal of Education for Business, 82(1), 11–19.

Harris M, Gibson S and Taylor S (2007) Examining the Impact of Small Business Institute Participation on Entrepreneurial Attitudes. Journal of Small Business Strategy, 18(2), 57–75.

Harris ML and Gibson SG (2008) Examining the Entrepreneurial Attitude of US Business Students. Education + Training, 50(7), 568–581.

Hynes B and Richardson I (2007) Entrepreneurship Education: A Mechanism for Engaging and Exchanging with the Small Business Sector. Education + Training, 49(8/9), 732–744.

Jack SL and Anderson AR (1999) Entrepreneurship Education within the Enterprise Culture: Producing Reflective Practitioners. International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour & Research, 5(3), 110–125.

Johnson RT and Johnson DW (1986) Action Research: Cooperative Learning in the Science Classroom. Science and Children, 24(2), 31–32.

Jones B and Iredale N (2010) Enterprise Education as Pedagogy. Education + Training, 52(1), 7–19.

Jones C and English J (2004) A Contemporary Approach to Entrepreneurship Education. Education + Training, 46(8/9), 416–423.

Karlsson T and Moberg K (2013) Improving Perceived Entrepreneurial Abilities through Education: Exploratory Testing of an Entrepreneurial Self Efficacy Scale in a Pre-post Setting. The International Journal of Management Education, 11(1), 1–11.

Karns GL (2005) An Update of Marketing Student Perceptions of Learning Activities: Structure, Preferences, and Effectiveness. Journal of Marketing Education, 27(2), 163–171.

Kelley CA (2000) The Editor's Corner. Journal of Marketing Education, 22(2), 83–83.

Kerr NL (1983) Motivation Losses in Small Groups: A Social Dilemma Analysis. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 45(4), 819–828.

Knight JK and Wood WB (2005) Teaching More by Lecturing Less. Cell Biology Education, 4(4), 298–310.

Knight PT and Yorke M (2003) Employability and Good Learning in Higher Education. Teaching in Higher Education, 8(1), 3–16.

Kolb A and Kolb D (2009) Experiential Learning Theory: A Dynamic Holistic Approach to Management Learning, Education and Development. In: Armstrong SJ and Fukami C (eds), Handbook of Management Learning, Education and Development, London: Sage Publications, pp. 42–68.

Kolb D (1984) Experiential Learning. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.

Krueger Jr. NF (2000) The Cognitive Infrastructure of Opportunity Emergence. Entrepreneurship Theory & Practice, 24(3), 9–27.

Kumar M (2007) Explaining Entrepreneurial Success: A Conceptual Model. Academy of Entrepreneurship Journal, 15(1), 57–77.

Kuratko DF (2005) The Emergence of Entrepreneurship Education: Development, Trends, and Challenges. Entrepreneurship Theory & Practice, 29(5), 577–597.

Latane B (1973) A Theory of Social Impact. St, Louis, Mo.: Psychonomic Society.

Lean J, Moizer J, Towler M, et al. (2006) Simulations and Games Use and Barriers in Higher Education. Active Learning in Higher Education, 7(3), 227–242.

Louw L, Eeden SM van, Bosch JK, et al. (2003) Entrepreneurial Traits of Undergraduate Students at Selected South African Tertiary Institutions. International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour & Research, 9(1), 5–26.

Lumpkin GT and Dess GG (1996) Clarifying the Entrepreneurial Orientation Construct and Linking It To Performance. Academy of Management Review, 21(1), 135–172.

Lumpkin GT and Dess GG (2001) Linking Two Dimensions of Entrepreneurial Orientation to Firm Performance: The Moderating Role of the Environment and Industry Life Cycle. Journal of Business Venturing, 16(5), 429–451.

Mahajan A (2012) An Experiential Approach to Developing a Pay Structure: Insights from Teaching Compensation Management. The International Journal of Management Education, 10(1), 2–11.

Makienko I and Bernard EK (2012) Teaching Applied Value of Marketing Research: A Questionnaire Design Project. The International Journal of Management Education, 10(2), 139–145.

Man TWY (2006) Exploring the Behavioural Patterns of Entrepreneurial Learning: A Competency Approach. Education + Training, 48(5), 309–321.

Masters R and Meier R (1988) Sex Differences and Risk-taking Propensity of Entrepreneurs. Journal of Small Business Management, 26(1), 31–35.

Mezirow J (1990) Fostering Critical Reflection in Adulthood. San Francisco: CA: Jossey-Bass. Miller D (1983) The Correlates of Entrepreneurship in Three Types of Firms. Management Science, 29(7), 770–791.

Naman JL and Slevin DP (1993) Entrepreneurship and the Concept of Fit: A Model and Empirical Tests. Strategic Management Journal, 14(2), 137–153.

Oakley B, Brent R, Felder RM, et al. (2004) Turning Student Groups into Effective Teams. Journal of Student Centered Learning, 2(1), 9–34.

Oosterbeek H, van Praag M and Ijsselstein A (2010) The Impact of Entrepreneurship Education on Entrepreneurship Skills and Motivation. European Economic Review, 54(3), 442–454.

Ormrod JE (2008) Human Learning. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson.

Patel NV (2003) A Holistic Approach to Learning and Teaching Interaction: Factors in the Development of Critical Learners. The International Journal of Educational Management, 17(6), 272–284.

Piaget J (1950) The Psychology of Intelligence. London: Routledge.

Piercy N (2013) Evaluating Experiential Learning in the Business Context: Contributions to Group-based and Cross-functional Working. Innovations in Education and Teaching International, 50(2), 202–213.

Piercy N and Caldwell N (2011) Experiential Learning in the International Classroom: Supporting Learning Effectiveness and Integration. The International Journal of Management Education, 9(2), 25–35.

de Pillis E and Reardon KK (2007) The Influence of Personality Traits and Persuasive Messages on Entrepreneurial Intention: A Cross-cultural Comparison. Career Development International, 12(4), 382–396.

Platzer H, Snelling J and Blake D (1997) Promoting Reflective Practitioners in Nursing: A Review of Theoretical Models and Research into the Use of Diaries and Journals to Facilitate Reflection. Teaching in Higher Education, 2(2), 103–121.

Prince M (2004) Does Active Learning Work? A Review of the Research. Journal of Engineering Education, 93(3), 223–231.

Pruett M, Shinnar R, Toney B, et al. (2009) Explaining Entrepreneurial Intentions of University Students: A Cross-cultural Study. International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour & Research, 15(6), 571–594.

Rasmussen EA and Sørheim R (2006) Action-based Entrepreneurship Education. Technovation, 26(2), 185–194.

Rauch A, Wiklund J, Lumpkin G t., et al. (2009) Entrepreneurial Orientation and Business Performance: An Assessment of Past Research and Suggestions for the Future. Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice, 33(3), 761–787.

Rhem J (1998) Problem-Based Learning: An Introduction. The National Teaching & Learning Forum, 8(1), 1–4.

Robinson PB, Stimpson DV, Huefner JC, et al. (1991) An Attitude Approach to the Prediction of Entrepreneurship. Entrepreneurship Theory & Practice, 15(4), 13–30.

Ross S (2011) Focused Active Learning to Improve Organizational Performance. International Journal of Management Education, 9(4), 39–49.

Ruben BD (1999) Simulations, Games, and Experience-Based Learning: The Quest for a New Paradigm for Teaching and Learning. Simulation & Gaming, 30(4), 498–505.

Schumpeter JA (1942) Capitalism Socialism and Democracy. London: Allen & Unwin.

Sesen H (2013) Personality or environment? A comprehensive study on the entrepreneurial intentions of university students. Education + Training, 55(7), 624–640.

Shane S, Locke EA and Collins CJ (2003) Entrepreneurial Motivation. Human Resource Management Review, 13(2), 257–279.

Sherman PS, Sebora T and Digman LA (2008) Experiential Entrepreneurship in the Classroom: Effects of Teaching Methods on Entrepreneurial Career Choice Intentions. Journal of Entrepreneurship Education, 11, 29–42.

Simon B and Hamilton DL (1994) Self-stereotyping and Social Context: The Effects of Relative Ingroup Size and In-group Status. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 66(4), 699–711.

Snyder KD (2003) Ropes, Poles, and Space Active Learning in Business Education. Active Learning in Higher Education, 4(2), 159–167.

Solomon G (2008) Entrepreneurship Education in the United States. In: Potter J (ed.), Entrepreneurship and Higher Education, Paris: OECD and LEED, pp. 95–118.

Stewart WH and Roth PL (2004) Data Quality Affects Meta-analytic Conclusions: A Response to Miner and Raju (2004) Concerning Entrepreneurial Risk Propensity. The Journal of Applied Psychology, 89(1), 14–21.

Stewart WH, Watson WE, Carland JC, Carland JW (1999) A Proclivity for Entrepreneurship: A Comparison of Entrepreneurs, Small Business Owners, and Corporate Managers. Journal of Business Venturing, 14(2), 189–214.

Taatila V and Down S (2012) Measuring entrepreneurial orientation of university students. Education + Training, 54(8/9), 744–760.

Tang JT, Tang Z, Marino LD, et al. (2008) Exploring an inverted U-shape relationship between entrepreneurial orientation and performance in Chinese ventures. Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice, 32(1), 219–239.

Timmons J., Gillin LM, Burshtein SL, et al. (2011) New Venture Creation: Entrepreneurship for the 21st Century: A Pacific Rim Perspective. Sydney: McGraw-Hill.

Tsay M and Brady M (2012) A Case Study of Cooperative Learning and Communication Pedagogy: Does Working in Teams Make a Difference? Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning, 10(2), 78–89.

Van der Sijde P, Ridder A, Blaauw G, et al. (2008) Teaching Entrepreneurship: Cases for Education and Training. Heidelberg: Physica-Verlag.

Von Graevenitz G, Harhoff D and Weber R (2010) The Effects of Entrepreneurship Education. Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization, Special Issue: Experimental Methods in Entrepreneurship Research, 76(1), 90–112.

Wiklund J (1999) The Sustainability of the Entrepreneurial Orientation Performance Relationship. Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice, 24, 37–48.

Wilson K (2008) Entrepreneurship Education in Europe. In: Potter J (ed.), Entrepreneurship and Higher Education, Paris: OECD and LEED, pp. 119–138.

Zahra SA and Welter F (2008) Entrepreneurship Education for Central, Eastern and Southeastern Europe. In: Potter J (ed.), Entrepreneurship and Higher Education, Paris: OECD and LEED, pp. 165–192.

Zhao H, Seibert SE and Hills GE (2005) The Mediating Role of Self-Efficacy in the Development of Entrepreneurial Intentions. Journal of Applied Psychology, 90(6), 1265–1272.

An Enterprise Opportunity for Entrepreneurial Students: Student Enterprise Development and Experience Assessed through the Student Voice

Robin Bell & Heather Bell

(<u>r.bell@worc.ac.uk</u>)

**Education + Training, Vol. 58, No. 7/8, pp. 751-765.** 

http://doi.org/10.1108/ET-12-2014-0150

### **Abstract**

# **Purpose**

This research investigates the effectiveness of an experiential learning approach, available to students in all disciplines that combined a hands-on entrepreneurial and enterprise experience with professional consultant mentoring by using a competition to win business start-up funding.

## Design/methodology/approach

Students at a UK university had the chance to enter a competition in which they developed an entrepreneurial idea and then designed and presented a business plan to win business start-up capital. Students who were entrepreneurially motivated, but who lacked capital to start up their business, were targeted, as these students have been argued to benefit the most from a combination of business plan training and entrepreneurial development. Feedback and data was obtained from the students at each stage of the process and was thematically analysed to assess the development of students' entrepreneurial skills and knowledge through the experience.

## **Findings**

The research found that the benefits gained from this approach included both enterprising and entrepreneurial skills, with the greatest impact being on student confidence and belief in their ability to start a business. The practical skills had a 'demystifying' effect on students that made them feel like entrepreneurship and enterprise start-up were attainable.

**Research limitations/implications** 

The research focused on students at one UK University and centered on entrepreneurship in

a retail business. The competition thus appealed mainly to students who were interested in

retail start-up, thus leaving out some enterprising students whose feedback may have been

different. In addition, while entrepreneurial skills are assessed in the data, the students who

would be interested in the competition would be assumed to be proactive, and this skill was

not able to be analyzed. This research is a single case, and thus could be enhanced by more

cases and looking at other enterprise start-up means beyond retail.

Originality/value

This research makes a case that, in light of literature critical of the use of business plan

training in entrepreneurship education, certain students are appropriate candidates for this

approach. Specific skills and knowledge can be developed in university students using a live

enterprise experience, supported by entrepreneurial mentoring. By making the event

extracurricular, the study sought to capture the feedback of students who self-selected into

the program, who can benefit most from combined entrepreneurial and business-plan

development experience.

**Keywords** 

Entrepreneurship; Enterprise; Mentoring; Active Learning; Experiential Learning

106

## Introduction

There has been a marked global interest in developing business and entrepreneurial education, in part because entrepreneurship has been seen as a generator of national prosperity and competitiveness (Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development [CIPD], 2015; European Commission [EC], 2013; Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education [QAA], 2012; Martinez et al. 2010), Indeed, entrepreneurship and innovation are considered to be crucial to sustainable economic development and competitive advantage (EC, 2013; Sine and Lee, 2009). Entrepreneurship and business development have thus become an important focus in education systems as a means to stimulate social, economic, and organizational development (CIPD, 2015; EC, 2013; QAA, 2012; Matlay, 2006). This has led to a considerable growth over the last two decades both in the development of entrepreneurship as an academic subject (Martin et al., 2013; Fayolle, 2013).

Learning about entrepreneurship requires exposure to and engagement with the complex stages of its process. Academic support has been steadily increasing for the use of non-traditional and experiential higher education learning environments to aid the development of entrepreneurship skills and behaviours (Gibb, 2002; Jones and English, 2004; Zahra and Welter, 2008). This research explores the benefits to students of an experiential approach using mentoring, idea development, business plan design, and product 'pitches' in an extracurricular competition available to all interested university students.

# **Active and experiential learning**

Experiential learning can be described as a participatory form of learning which involves learners in a range of mental processes to synthesize information in an active and immersive environment (Feinstein et al., 2002). It is a process through which knowledge is created by transforming experiences (Kolb, 1984), and reflection is the means by which the experience is interpreted and transformed. As such, structured approaches to the reflective stage can enhance this process (Platzer et al., 1997). This approach departs from the traditional lecturer-led passive learning, towards a greater emphasis on action-orientated, experiential learning, problem solving, and project-based style of teaching (Jones and English 2004). Many approaches to entrepreneurship education have been influenced by Kolb's experiential learning cycle (Kolb, 1984), which draws on earlier works that emphasize

the central role experience plays in learning and development (Dewey, 1963; Piaget, 1950). The model is a dynamic, holistic experience-based learning process (Kolb and Kolb, 2009). Importantly, it has been argued that whilst lectures are a useful vehicle for imparting knowledge, they do not lead to thought or attitude adjustment and the development of behavioural skills, or inspire interest in the subject (Grimley et al., 2011). However, active engagement in an activity together with enjoyment of the experience can significantly increase both motivation and learning (Karns, 2005; Elam and Spotts, 2004). In addition, it has been argued that the creation of specific goals along with a sense of competition can create student engagement with an activity (Ahamer, 2004). It is, perhaps, not surprising that a wide range of active experiential learning approaches are now increasingly being introduced into syllabi to supplement traditional teaching formats (Piercy, 2013; Bell, 2015; Karns, 2005).

Many active and experiential teaching approaches have thus been enacted and discussed in the literature, including computer simulations, visits to businesses (Solomon, 2008), interviewing entrepreneurs, composing business plans (Sherman et al., 2008), mentoring experiences, involvement in business consulting initiatives, case studies, and social enterprise placements (Chang et al., 2014). It has been argued that these active-learning approaches address many of the limitations of traditional teaching approaches (Lean et al., 2006; Caldwell, 2007; Makienko and Bernard, 2012; Mahajan, 2012), and generally result in improved knowledge retention, increased problem solving skills and increased motivation for future learning (Snyder, 2003; Rhem, 1998; Bonwell and Eison, 1991).

## **Business Plans in Entrepreneurship Education**

The use of business plans has been a subject of debate not only in entrepreneurship education literature (Jones and Penaluna, 2013), but also in general entrepreneurship literature. Burns (2011, p. 376) argues that a business plan is vital, as it is "the first and often the best chance that an entrepreneur has to impress prospective investors with the quality of their investment proposal." It is also a means to put forth guidelines and a path forward for the successful management of a business (Zimmerer and Scarborough, 1996). The use of a business plan has been credited with encouraging rapid business growth (Kinsella et al., 1993); however, the number of entrepreneurs who create and utilize business plans has not been well defined (Bewayo, 2010).

An argument against focusing on business plans has been put forth by Sarasvathy (2001), who argued that entrepreneurs differ from managers because they prefer 'effective' rather than 'causal' reasoning when beginning a venture. Thus, entrepreneurs strengths can be better realized by not forcing them to identify an ultimate end goal (or set of goals), but rather by allowing goals to develop during the enterprise start-up process. Effective reasoning implies that entrepreneurs do not begin with a specific goal, but rather they start with means, allowing goals to emerge as the entrepreneur engages in risks while exploiting contingencies. Furthermore, negative outcomes from business plan submissions have been argued to discourage otherwise able entrepreneurs from launching their enterprises (Bewayo, 2010). Other paths to business start-up have been put forth advocating exploratory approaches that are more natural and logical than composing business plans (Bridge and Hegarty, 2012).

In line with different approaches to entrepreneurism, many alternative paths to entrepreneurship education have been advocated in the literature that take focus away from the business plan (e.g. Neck and Greene, 2011; Kuehn et al., 2009; Honig, 2004). Honig argues that using conventional business plan development in entrepreneurship education puts forth a linear path towards entrepreneurism, providing analytical skills at the expense of tolerance of risk and the cognitive skills that allow for the many adaptations and changes necessary during the process of enterprise start-up. Neck and Greene's (2011) cognitive approach focuses on helping students think entrepreneurially, addressing both skill development and increased confidence and creativity. In addition, many active and experiential approaches, referred to earlier in this review of the literature, compliment this approach, focusing on practice and learning by doing, rather than learning to do something. A greater focus on the cultivation and identification of opportunity is argued to have a better impact on student learning (Neck and Greene, 2011).

However, when focusing on the needed skills in entrepreneurship education, the need for business plans for some entrepreneurs remains. Entrepreneurs requiring business start-up loans from most large banks will need to create a business plan, regardless of their utilization of said plan in their enterprise, as a requirement of the bank. Nevertheless, not all enterprising or entrepreneurial students will need a business plan to start their venture, and it is thus it becomes difficult in a classroom setting to single out the "ten percent of

students" who will benefit from business plan development (Jones and Penaluna, 2013, p. 808).

#### **Venture Creation Programs**

Venture creation programs have existed as an experiential learning technique, and have been discussed in the literature (Lackéus and Williams Middleton, 2015; Ollila and Williams Middleton, 2011; Berggren, 2011). They are an avenue to create ventures from universitylevel research and have thus been argued to foster budding student entrepreneurs (Berggren, 2011). Venture creation at the university level is often carried out via technology transfer offices, incubators, and science parks (Lackéus and Williams Middleton, 2015). The university spin-off is a firm created at the university level whose purpose is to exploit knowledge/technology/research developed at the university (Pirnay and Surlemont, 2003). The framework proposed by van Burg et al. (2008) to create university spin-offs was used as a basis for this research. The first step is to create awareness of the entrepreneurial opportunities. This is followed by supporting entrepreneurial teams by providing access to mentoring, advice, and training and assisting in the development of social capital by creating network opportunities (investors, advisors, managers). The final aspects are to set clear and supportive rules that ensure fair treatment of all parties, and to reinforce academic entrepreneurship on campus to create a university culture that supports enterprise development.

## Mentoring

The mentor adds to the learning experience by providing useful insight based on his/her own experiences. The role of a mentor was argued by Kram (1985) to include psychological functions (reflection, reassurance, motivation), and career-related functions (integration, information support, confrontation, guidance). St-Jean (2011) statistically validated these functions and added an additional role model function.

Mentoring can take many forms, including peer mentoring (Evans et al., 2013), mentoring in the same field, such as pairing successful entrepreneurs with entrepreneurial learners (Lefebvre and Redien-Collot, 2013; Sullivan, 2000), making the learners themselves mentor others as part of the learning process (Gimmon, 2014), or mentoring by experts in another area, such as business or banking (Bisk, 2002). Stead and Wiggins (2004) argued that

mentors to budding entrepreneurs can add value through a more generic (rather than specifically entrepreneurial) process in which skills and learning support is given in different contexts, thus exposing the mentee to different networks and specific skills that may be a part of the entrepreneurial process. This 'consultant mentor' may help in the development of a budding entrepreneur by facilitating reflection and learning from prior experiences and helping a learner to use those reflections to modify future actions (Sullivan, 2000). Bisk (2002) supported this stance, finding that entrepreneurial mentors can add value whether or not they are themselves entrepreneurs or in the same field as the mentee.

#### **Research Aim**

This research investigated the impact on students of an experiential learning approach that combined a hands-on entrepreneurial experience with professional consultant mentoring by using a competition to win business start-up funding. It provided volunteer groups of students with the knowledge, tools, and professional guidance to identify enterprise opportunities and develop them with the help of consultant mentors and university faculty in an extracurricular setting, but with full access to university resources.

The goal of the project was to impart students with a realistic knowledge and expectation of entrepreneurship and enterprise start-up that they could utilize going forward. Feedback was obtained at each stage of the process to measure the student reaction and engagement with the project. It was hoped that the approach would provide the opportunity for active engagement and learning through involvement with the project and reflecting on the outcomes. In addition, this approach aimed to motivate and inspire interest in entrepreneurship and that the competitive element would increase both enjoyment and engagement with the project, in line with findings by Ahamer (2004).

While an ideal educational means towards fostering entrepreneurship in students may be to focus on the creative process rather than the business plan, the reality facing many students interested in venture start-up (some of whom would not study entrepreneurship during their university career (Moreland, 2006) is that their success may be dependent on a solid business plan in order to secure start-up funding from a financial institution. Thus, the project aimed to foster the creative and innovative process crucial to entrepreneurs while

imparting the enterprising skills necessary to develop a business plan necessary to secure start-up capital and to begin a business.

## The Project and Methodology

### The Project

Moreland (2006) highlighted that graduate entrepreneurs come from many disciplines, indicating that entrepreneurial interest may reach beyond business students. Jones, et al. (2012, p. 821) argued that "enterprise/entrepreneurship education should be shared across the university and not owned by any school or faculty." Accordingly, the project described in this research was open to students from all university departments, while being overseen by faculty from the business school. This allowed a greater cross-fertilization of ideas and the potential for a wide group of students to engage in the learning opportunity. Indeed, some groups came from a mixture of academic backgrounds.

All undergraduate students at the university were informed, via posters, video screens, and word of mouth about an extracurricular competition that promised hands-on experience at developing a business. Within the competition, students worked either individually or with a team to develop their idea and then design and present a business plan for the chance to win £2000 of business start-up funding and the use of a retail unit in the city centre for six weeks to enact their business. The process was carried out under the guidance of business school faculty, with mentoring opportunities from business and banking experts.

The process was designed to give students practical skills and experience in developing their ideas and then turning these ideas into an effective business plan and a presentation or 'pitch' for prospective investors. The design allowed the winning students the chance to be familiarised with the steps involved in starting a new enterprise. While other studies have looked at business plan competitions, (e.g., Jones and Jones, 2011; Brooks et al., 2008; Der Foo et al., 2005), by making the event extracurricular and providing mentorship, the study sought to begin at the idea inception stage and foster the creative input argued to be a crucial step towards entrepreneurial development.

The competition was conducted in three stages. All applicants would complete the first stage in which students worked with business school faculty and under the mentorship of business and banking experts to design a business plan. The completed business plans were entered into the competition and the five best plans were brought forward for the second

stage in which the students pitched their ideas to a panel of experts who would pick the top idea to move on to the third stage: the implementation of the business plan. The project was designed to give the students the experience of entering and competing in a competitive market to receive business funding. The three stages are described in greater detail below.

### Stage One: Development and Submission of a Business Plan

This first stage of the project attracted thirty two candidates, who developed their ideas and then their business plans while participating in training and mentoring sessions delivered by a mixture of academics and industry experts from the project funding partners. Mentoring was provided by banking experts, who shared insight on the key elements banks seek when considering a business plan, and the managers of a shopping centre, who gave insight into retail operation. Students also worked with business school faculty, who also act as university business consultants, and whose role was to show students the steps needed to turn ideas into sound and holistic business plans. Additional guidance was available on request; however, the process was largely completed by students' in their own time, and it provided an opportunity for students to develop their self-determination.

Within this process, the role of the faculty mentors was to foster idea development, and the consultant mentors grounded students' plans in the reality they observe with business start-ups. Students were encouraged, but also challenged, when presenting their ideas. Mentors focused on guiding students towards realistic approaches to short and long term financial and business goals, market research (customers, competition, etc.), financial forecasting (pricing, profit), promotion, and vendor interaction. Students were encouraged to think of their existing connections when thinking of how to begin their business, and to call vendors they may use in order to get a realistic idea of how to put their ideas into place.

Students submitted their business plans, which were appraised by a panel of business school faculty and the mentors. The five best submissions were progressed to the competition's next stage. All candidates received feedback on their proposals and all candidates were requested to provide feedback on the impact that the experience had had on them, following a period of critical reflection.

### Stage Two: Pitching and Selling to the Industry Experts

The winning applicants were invited to further develop their business ideas and present their proposed venture to a panel of experts. The requirements of these product pitches were reviewed with the applicants, and included detailed costings, profit margins, and sales forecasts. The students were advised and mentored by the same faculty and business experts that they worked with in the first stage. Regular meetings took place in which students could share ideas with the mentors, work together in their teams, and practice their pitch delivery.

The students were judged by the merit of their project, its impact on the community, its sustainability and by their presentational skills. The winning group was awarded the grand prize and progressed to the next stage of launching their business. The second and third place groups received £250 each to invest in any prospective business opportunities. Feedback was obtained through interviews with the students in order to identify the personal impact that this stage had made on them. All students received detailed feedback from the judging panel regarding their business plans and presentations after the event. Details of the five entries selected for Stage Two, along with the students' discipline of study, are displayed in Table 1.

**Table 1**: Shortlisted Business Concepts and Team Composition

Business Concept	Number of	Subject
	Students	Discipline of
		Students
A contemporary sweet treats bar, consisting of milkshakes,	1	Education
chocolates and other guilty pleasures		
Salad bar, where customers will be able to create their own	2	Business
unique salad by mixing healthy ingredients.		Business
An independent clothing company which sells a wide range	1	Business
of products with a modern/vintage look with a personal		
touch.		
A shop that sells juices, smoothies, caffeine free teas, salads,	1	Sport &
fruit salads, soups and other healthy products. Health is a		Exercise
lifestyle. Eat fresh. Drink natural. Purify your body.		
Independent company that produces high quality t shirt	3	Business
designs and prints, by linking artists and future artists to the		Psychology
market.		Creative Arts

#### **Stage Three: Launch of a New Venture**

The winning group received £2000 and a six-week lease for a city-centre retail unit to launch their business venture. In addition, the winners were provided with marketing, public relations, and retail consultancy support by the retail management company in order to develop store design, effective branding and promotion of the business. The winners were further supported with ongoing mentoring from local business experts in the run-up to the business launch and throughout its operation. Interviews were carried out with the winners shortly before and after the six-week period.

# Methodology

The researchers decided to attract the 'small percentage' of students argued by Jones and Penaluna (2013) to both want to start a small business and require start-up capital from an external source, thus needing to focus both on fostering ideas and business plan design. By making the project extracurricular, the researchers sought to attract students who were already at least somewhat entrepreneurial, as the students would have to have been already thinking about their innovative or creative idea and be proactive enough to engage in the project, with innovativeness and a proactive disposition being two hallmark traits of entrepreneurs (see Bolton and Lane, 2012). While the competition was open to all university students, the researchers acknowledge that not all entrepreneurial students would be attracted to a retail enterprise opportunity. The goal was to use the enterprise development opportunity, inclusive of business plan development, for students who would most benefit from it to gain insight on the impacts of the experience for these students.

The data was collected by the faculty member who was directly involved in the project setup. The faculty member was part of the mentoring process and aided students throughout the process but had no known role as an assessor of the projects. Thus, the researcher was able to speak comfortably and easily with the students, having established a rapport throughout the process. The participants were assured that their participation was voluntary, their anonymity would be maintained, that their answers would have no impact on future stages of the competition. They also had the option to have their responses omitted from the research at any time.

Data was collected via interviews focusing on educational and skills-based benefits students believed they had obtained as a result of their participation in the project. The interviews

were semi-structured, but largely allowed the students to speak about their experience and its impact on them, without asking direct questions about specific learning goals or entrepreneurial traits. Interviews occurred at the end of the first stage (before any students knew if they had made it to the second stage), and at the end of the second stage (after the winner was announced). The winning group was then interviewed before and after their retail business experience. Data was collected from twenty nine of thirty-two participants in Stage One (with the three non-participating students citing pre-existing appointments in conflict with the interview time), all eight participants at Stage Two, and all three group members involved in Stage Three.

The data collected in all stages were thematically analysed by a researcher who was not directly involved in the design of the project or the data collection, as to reduce potential bias by the project designer, to identify the impact that the experience had made on students' learning and development. The data was analysed for themes (Braun and Clarke, 2006) related to entrepreneurial attitudes and traits, enterprising skills, and observed learning.

#### **Results and Discussion**

### The Impact of Stage One

Analysis of the feedback following the end of Stage One indicated that students perceived the impact to be in two major areas: demystification of the enterprise start-up process and an increase in confidence.

Confidence was reported across all data as net outcome of the project for the participants. The word confidence was widely used in conjunction with a number of phenomenon. For these students, knowledge and demystification of the beginning stages of enterprise start-up was often used in the same context as confidence. The data suggested that their perception of a locus of control had shifted from external, and somewhat mysterious, to internal. Understanding where to start and the steps required was often associated with confidence in the data.

Furthermore, the completion of a business plan itself, while reported as useful, was not as important to students as the fact that the students felt they had completed a *real* business plan in that their business plan reflected the templates used by brick and mortar banks. Students used phrased like "real banks" and "actual business plan" in describing how they

believed they were more confident. The use of the mentors was also viewed as a means to demystify the process, and also made students feel like they were given real experience, which they also equated with confidence, for example, "Speaking to the appropriate people involved in helping business start-ups gave me more confidence."

Students reported confidence, and indicated feelings of affirmation in conjunction with type of interaction with professionals in the field. The language indicated they felt a sense of self efficacy and affirmation that came from the respect they felt in working with mentors, for example, "They listened and took me seriously." Supporting this, the data contained language indicating that students trusted their ideas because they had been vetted by experts. The perceived barriers to *real* experts had been lifted, and future assessors of their start-up ideas became more of a perceivable concept.

There was thus a perception that enterprise start-up was attainable to them. "Knowing what a business plan looks like, and what is expected from a bank, makes me realise how achievable it is." These responses also indicate that students benefitted from an experiential learning experience with greater knowledge of the business-plan route to enterprise start-up. However, the learning spoken of by students was spoken of as a means towards the confidence that was strongly indicated in the data set.

## The Impact of Stage Two

Entrepreneurial intent is often examined (especially in students, who may be early in their enterprising journey) by looking for factors relating to the future intent, plans, aspirations, or perceived likelihood that individuals will start a new venture (e.g. Packham et al., 2010; Levenburg and Schwarz 2008). The data collected from students who had participated in the product pitches contained strong, action-oriented language towards future plans for enterprise start-up. Students' confidence, observed after Stage One, had grown into a more grounded self-efficacy and belief that, according to one student, "this isn't over..." The students now went beyond just saying that they had confidence in their ability to develop ideas and business plans (although these were also present at this stage), and displayed a more resolute attitude towards enacting entrepreneurial ventures. One student remarked that "now I just want to work and do it, put my idea together," and another, "we want to try to start another business; we know what we have to do now."

The self-efficacy, paired with entrepreneurial intention, may also have come from the feeling of legitimacy following making it to the second stage of the competition, for example, "Getting this far has given me the determination to carry it on and see it through." While the use of competition to stimulate learning in entrepreneurialism has been put forth, the impact of winning a completion stage has not been thoroughly investigated and warrants further research. The fact that they had presented in front of an expert panel also added to this sense of achievement and legitimacy.

Some data indicated that students were thinking in terms of Sarasvathy's (2001) effective reasoning. Students spoke of future plans in terms of understanding how to connect people and resources to begin an entrepreneurial process, rather than of making business plans in the future. For example, one student said that he "Learnt so much about the overall process and the steps you have to take - once you know how to do it and who to speak to, all that is left is putting it into action." Another student remarked that obtaining an email address for future contact with one of the mentors was the most valued outcome of the project. The researchers believe this shows development in an entrepreneurial mind-set that was likely already present in the students. What was missing before were the resources and experts who could help the nascent entrepreneurs take their first steps.

The students in the study are assumed to be proactive from their efforts and participation in the extracurricular event, thus, while some of these statements may also appear to suggest a proactive disposition, it is not possible from the data collected to assess whether there was a shift in proactiveness as a result of the project.

Students reported how they had developed interpersonal skills by working together as a group, and communication skills by interacting with external stakeholders. The concept of working in a group was clearly well known to the students, but they had a newfound appreciate for the roles that their teammates played in the group, for example, "We delegated different tasks. We became more organized." As Belbin (1981) highlighted the need for roles in group work, the students appeared to become more cognizant of its role in their enterprise venture.

#### The Impact of Stage Three

In Stage Three, the winning group (one business student, one creative arts student, and one psychology student) launched and operated a bespoke printing company in a city centre

retail unit for a six-week period. The interviews were conducted at the beginning and end of the award period, with the first interviews taking place after the group had taken the necessary procurement, marketing, and setup steps necessary to open their store. The second interview took place one week after the store's closure.

The skills that the team brought up in both interviews were less entrepreneurial and more enterprising. The first theme found concerned time management and planning. The students highlighted that the experience had required them to hone their scheduling and time management skills, as well as their problem-solving skills when their planned schedules fell through. They felt the need to develop schedules to organize their work with group members, suppliers, and project partners. The group found that ensuring there was enough available staff to manage a reliable delivery of goods a challenge. In addition, trying to plan and manage the project required constant adjustments and complex problem solving, under time constraints, for example, "Managing delays and shortcomings, the expected duration of having everything in place was very different to reality; everything took much longer than expected," and "Confusion and lack of information with regards to funding and delivery time from suppliers were two challenges that were not only unexpected, but costly for the project."

The theme was addressed not as a skill they felt they had acquired, but rather one that they now knew they would face if doing this again in the future. As the importance of time management and planning was reflected upon, all the group members suggested that the advice they would offer anyone about to set up a retail venture would be to "have an organised approach."

The group observed that they often needed to be reactive as situations developed and problems arose. The students learned quickly that they had not accounted for demographic changes in the city during the summer months. The target audience for this venture was students, whose numbers dropped in the city over the summer vacation. The reduction in footfall (and artists for the project), meant the group needed to think on their feet to develop an adjusted strategy. Both the reactivity theme and the time-management themes contained evidence that students were aware of the enterprising challenges facing new start-ups, while not confirming they were yet felt confident about taking them on in the future. The self-efficacy at this stage in light of these themes could be argued to be somewhat stymied.

The final theme that emerged from the interviews was the requirement and development of communication and negotiation skills. The team needed to communicate with one another and with their external stakeholders, including suppliers and the funding partners. The pressure of time constraints emphasised the importance of effective communication. For example, one student said he learned the importance of "empathising with others and becoming more understanding of time constraints and other peoples problems, working and communicating under pressure." These aspects imply that students gained not only entrepreneurial knowledge and skills, but also social capital (Bridge and Porter, 2010). While social entrepreneurs may differ from traditional entrepreneurs (Smith et al., 2014), social capital has been argued to be a necessary but often neglected aspect of overall entrepreneurial education (Bridge, 2013).

The communication theme was one with which students appeared more comfortable, and felt they had gained as a skill. The students reported that they felt more confident after process of setting up, launching, and running a venture, supported by business experts and mentors.

Overall, analysis showed that students felt had developed key transferrable skills and an enterprising mind-set through this experience. After the experience, the group reflected pragmatically that starting their business was a very costly affair, both from a time and personal perspective. However, they strongly felt that the experience had been worthwhile. While confidence did not exude in the same way as the first two stages, the business set up by the students continues to trade, although in a different format, trading both online and at selected festivals.

#### **Conclusions**

This project was designed to provide an active experiential learning opportunity by enabling students to develop an idea for a business with the help of university academics and industry experts and produce a business plan. The project's openness to all disciplines gave students the potential to cross-fertilise ideas and work with and learn from peers from other disciplines; however, it may have excluded entrepreneurial students without retail inclinations. The competitive nature of the process offered a 'hook' to engage students, and further experiential skill development like competitive pitching. The project also offered the winning team experiential enterprise learning by launching a new venture. Training and

mentoring was provided to students at each step of the process and the process provided all the information required, enabling students with little or no entrepreneurial experience to complete each stage.

This research was undertaken in line with findings from the literature that action-oriented, experiential learning approaches can encourage learning and help students to participate and engage more fully in the entrepreneurial process than they would by only studying it in the classroom (Jones and English 2004; Jones and Iredale, 2010). It has also been argued that entrepreneurship education should be linked to life practice and should appear to the learners to be useful, and as such will encourage the development of new entrepreneurial skills (Arvanites et al., 2006). While the use of business plans is often questioned in entrepreneurship literature, this project sought to target the use of business plans to students who would most benefit from understanding how to compose them, while also emphasizing the entrepreneurial idea development aspect of the process.

The student interviews were undertaken to assess and understand the impact of the project on students, highlighting that students enjoyed and felt they learned from the experience in different ways at different stages. The first stage of the process demystified the entrepreneurial process and helped students understand how an idea can become an enterprise. It helped students feel like they could someday be an entrepreneur, and gave them the affirmation that comes from feeling respected by mentors. In addition, it imparted the enterprising skills needed to complete a business plan. The second stage took students from feeling they could someday be an entrepreneur to feeling like it was a tangible action they would undertake. The role of working in a group and taking on a specific role to facilitate an overall outcome was also observed. The third stage imparted students with enterprising skills that students, in developing their entrepreneurial ideas, may have minimized.

These findings support the premise that entrepreneurship linked to experiential practice can encourage the development of entrepreneurial skills (e.g. Arvanites et al., 2006). The project, by combining enterprising skills like business plan development and business launches with entrepreneurial development, has had the intended impact of being able to impart both skill sets on students. In the debate about business plans in entrepreneurial education, one area that may warrant further research is the combination of business plans with entrepreneurial mentoring and development training for the students who are intent

on starting a business but who lack the necessary capital. For many other students for whom entrepreneurship skills are not inherent, this approach may not be the best option, and thus, the use of the approach in an extra-curricular fashion is especially appropriate for the former and warrants further research.

# References

Ahamer, G. (2004), "Negotiate your future: Web-based role play", *Campus-Wide Information Systems*, Vol. 21 No. 1, pp. 35–58.

Arvanites, D. A., Glasgow, J. M., Klingler, J. W., and Stumpf, S. A. (2006), "Innovation in entrepreneurship education", *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, Vol. 9, pp. 29–44.

Bell, R. (2015), "Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs: Giving students the opportunity to gain experience and thrive", *International Journal of Management Education*, Vol. 13 No. 1, pp. 37-47.

Belbin, M. (1981), Management Teams: Why They Succeed or Fail, Butterworth-Heinemann, London, UK.

Berggren, E. (2011), "The entrepreneurial university's influence on commercialisation of academic research - The illustrative case of Chalmers University of Technology", *International Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small Business*, Vol. 12 No. 4, pp. 429-444.

Bewayo, E. D. (2010), "Pre-start-up preparations: Why the business plan isn't always written", *The Entrepreneurial Executive*, Vol.15, pp. 9-23.

Bisk, L. (2002), "Formal entrepreneurial mentoring: the efficacy of third party managed programs", *Career Development International*, Vol. 7 No. 5, pp. 262-270.

Bolton, D.L. and Lane, M.D. (2012), "Individual entrepreneurial orientation: development of ameasurement instrument", *Education + Training*, Vol. 54 No. 2/3, pp. 219-233.

Bonwell, C. C. and Eison, J. A. (1991), *Active Learning: Creating excitement in the class room*", Jossey-Bass, Washington, D.C.

Braun, V. and Clarke, V. (2006), Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, Vol. 3 No. 2, pp. 77-101.

Bridge, S. (2013), "Reflections on the omission of social capital from enterprise education and business start training", *Education + Training*, Vol. 55 Iss. 8/9, pp. 899-910.

Bridge, S. and Hegarty, C. (2012), "An alternative to business plan based advice for start-ups?", *Industry and Higher Education*, Vol. 26 No. 6, pp. 443-452.

Bridge, S. and Porter, S. (2010), "Social capital: Protein or vitamins in the enterprise mix?", paper presented at the 33rd ISBE National Small Firms Policy and Research Conference, London, 2-4 November.

Brooks, R., Atchison, M. and Russell, R. (2008), "Business plan competitions in tertiary institutions: encouraging entrepreneurship education", *Journal of Higher Education Policy and Management*, Vol. 30, No. 2, pp. 123-138.

Burns, P. (2011), Entrepreneurship and Small Business: Start-up, Growth and Maturity (3rd ed.), Palgrave Macmillan, Basingstoke, UK.

Caldwell, J. E. (2007), "Clickers in the large classroom: Current research and best-practice tips", CBE-Life Sciences Education, Vol. 6 No. 1, pp. 9–20.

CIPD (2015), "EU Briefing: Encouraging enterprise in education", available at: http://www.cipd.co.uk/binaries/encouraging-enterprise-in-education\_January-2015.pdf (accessed September 1, 2015).

Chang, J., Benamraoui, A., and Rieple, A. (2014), "Learning-by-doing as an approach to teaching social entrepreneurship", *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, Vol. 51 No. 5, pp. 459–471.

Der Foo, M., Kam Wong, P. and Ong, A. (2005), "Do others think you have a viable business idea? Team diversity and judges' evaluation of ideas in a business plan competition", *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol. 20, No. 3, pp. 385-402.

Dewey, J. (1963), *Experience and Education*, Collier Books, New York, NY.

Elam, E. L. R., and Spotts, H. E. (2004), "Achieving Marketing Curriculum Integration: A Live Case Study Approach", *Journal of Marketing Education*, Vol. 26 No. 1, pp. 50–65.

Feinstein, A. H., Mann, S., and Corsun, D. L. (2002), "Charting the experiential territory: Clarifying definitions and uses of computer simulation, games, and role play", *Journal of Management Development*, Vol. 21 No.10, pp. 732–744.

European Commission (2013), "Entrepreneurship Education at School in Europe National Strategies, Curricula and Learning Outcomes", available at: <a href="http://eacea.ec.europa.eu/education/eurydice/documents/thematic reports/135en.pdf">http://eacea.ec.europa.eu/education/eurydice/documents/thematic reports/135en.pdf</a> (accessed 26 August, 2015).

Evans, C., Maxfield, T. and Painter, R. (2013), "Challenging the perceived value of alumni by developing a peer mentoring scheme to support student learning", *Educational Developments*, Vol. 14 No. 3, pp. 19-22.

Fayolle, A. (2013), "Personal views on the future of entrepreneurship education", *Entrepreneurship & Regional Development*, Vol. 25 No. 7-8, pp. 692-701.

Gibb, A. (2002), "In pursuit of a new "enterprise" and "entrepreneurship" paradigm for learning: Creative destruction, new values, new ways of doing things and new combinations of knowledge", *International Journal of Management Reviews*, Vol. 4 No. 3, pp. 233–269.

Gimmon, E. (2014), "Mentoring as a practical training in higher education of entrepreneurship", *Education +Training*, Vol. 56 No. 8/9, pp. 814 - 825

Grimley, M., Green, R., Nilsen, T., Thompson, D., and Tomes, R. (2011), "Using computer games for instruction: The student experience", *Active Learning in Higher Education*, Vol. 12 No. 1, pp. 45–56.

Honig, B. (2004), "Entrepreneurship education: Toward a model of contingency-based business planning", *Academy of Management Learning & Education*, Vol. 12 No. 3, pp. 258-273.

Jones, B. and Iredale, N. (2010), "Enterprise education as pedagogy", *Education + Training*, Vol. 52 No. 1, pp. 7–19.

Jones, C., and English, J. (2004), "A contemporary approach to entrepreneurship education", *Education + Training*, Vol. 46 No. 8/9, pp. 416–423. doi:10.1108/00400910410569533

Jones, A. and Jones, P. (2011), "Making an impact: A profile of a business planning competition in a university", *Education + Training*, Vol. 53 No. 8/9 pp. 704 – 721.

Jones, C., Matlay, H., and Maritz, A (2012), "Enterprise education: for all, or just some?", *Education + Training*, Vol. 54 No. 8/9, pp. 813 – 824.

Jones, C., and Penaluna, A. (2013), "Moving beyond the business plan in enterprise education." *Education + Training*, Vol. 55 No. 8/9, pp. 804 – 814.

Karns, G. L. (2005), "An update of marketing student perceptions of learning activities: Structure, preferences, and effectiveness", *Journal of Marketing Education*, Vol. 27 No. 2, pp. 163–171.

Kinsella, R. P., Clarke, W., Coyne, D., Mulvenna, D., and Storey, D. J. (1993), Fast Growth Firms and Selectivity, Irish Management Institute, Dublin, UK.

Kolb, A. and Kolb, D. (2009), "Experiential learning theory: A dynamic holistic approach to management learning, education and development". In S. J. Armstrong and C. Fukami (Eds.), *Handbook of Management Learning, Education and Development,* Sage Publications, London, UK, pp. 42-68.

Kolb, D. (1984), Experiential Learning, Prentice Hall, Englewood Cliffs, NJ.

Kram, K. E. (1985), Mentoring at Work: Developmental Relationships in Organizational Life, Scott Foresman, Glenview, II.

Kuehn, K.W., Grider, D. and Sell, R. (2009), "New venture assessment: Moving beyond business plans in introductory entrepreneurship courses", *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, Vol. 12, pp. 67-78.

Lackéus, M. and Williams Middleton, K. (2015), "Venture creation programs: Bridging entrepreneurship education and technology transfer", *Education + Training*, Vol. 57 No. 1, pp. 48–73.

Lean, J., Moizer, J., Towler, M., and Abbey, C. (2006), "Simulations and games: Use and barriers in higher education", *Active Learning in Higher Education*, Vol. 7 No. 3, pp. 227–242.

Lefebvre, M. R. and Redien-Collot, R. (2013), "How to do things with words: The discursive dimension of experiential learning in entrepreneurial mentoring dyads", *Journal of Small Business Management*, Vol. 51 No. 3, pp. 370-393.

Levenburg, N. and Schwarz, T (2008), "Entrepreneurial orientation among the youth of India: The impact of culture, education and environment", *Journal of Entrepreneurship*, Vol. 17 No. 1, pp. 15-35.

Mahajan, A. (2012), "An experiential approach to developing a pay structure: Insights from teaching compensation management", *The International Journal of Management Education*, Vol. 10 No. 1, pp. 2–11.

Makienko, I., and Bernard, E. K. (2012), "Teaching applied value of marketing research: A questionnaire design project", *The International Journal of Management Education*, Vol. 10 No. 2, pp. 139–145.

Martin, B. C., McNally, J. J., and Kay, M. J. (2013), "Examining the formation of human capital in entrepreneurship: A meta-analysis of entrepreneurship education outcomes", *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol. 28 No. 2, pp. 211-224.

Martinez, A. C., Levie, J., Kelley, D. J., Saemundsson, R. J., and Schott, T. (2010), *Global entrepreneurship monitor special report: A global perspective on entrepreneurship and training*, Babson College, Babson Park, MA.

Matlay, H. (2006), "Researching entrepreneurship and education. Part 2: What is entrepreneurship education and does it matter?", *Education + Training*, Vol. 48 Iss. 8/9, pp. 704–718.

Moreland, N. (2006), *Entrepreneurship and Higher Education: An Employability Perspective*, The Higher Education Academy, York, UK.

Neck, H.M. and Greene, P.G. (2011), "Entrepreneurship education: Known worlds and new frontiers", *Journal of Small Business Management*, Vol. 49, No. 1, pp. 55-70.

Ollila, S. and Williams Middleton, K. (2011), "The venture creation approach: Integrating entrepreneurial education and incubation at the university", *International Journal of Entrepreneurship and Innovation Management*, Vol. 13 No. 2, pp. 161-178.

Packham, G., Jones, P., Miller, C., Pickernell, D., and Thomas, B. (2010), "Attitudes towards entrepreneurship education: A comparative analysis", *Education + Training*, Vol. 52 No. 8/9, pp. 568–586.

Piaget, J. (1950), The Psychology of Intelligence, Routledge, London, UK.

Piercy, N. (2013), "Evaluating experiential learning in the business context: Contributions to group-based and cross-functional working", *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, Vol. 50 No. 2, pp. 202–213.

Pirnay, F. and Surlemont, B. (2003), "Toward a typology of university spin-offs" *Small Business Economics*, Vol. 21 No. 4, pp. 355-369.

Platzer, H., Snelling, J., and Blake, D. (1997), "Promoting reflective practitioners in nursing: A review of theoretical models and research into the use of diaries and journals to facilitate reflection", *Teaching in Higher Education*, Vol. 2 No. 2, pp. 103–121.

Rhem, J. (1998), "Problem-based learning: An introduction", *The National Teaching and Learning Forum*, Vol. 8 No. 1, pp. 1–4.

Sarasvathy, S. D. (2001), "Causation and effectuation: Toward a theoretical shift from economic inevitability to entrepreneurial contingency", *Academy of Management Review*, Vol. 26 No. 2, pp. 243-263.

Sherman, P. S., Sebora, T., and Digman, L. A. (2008) "Experiential entrepreneurship in the classroom: Effects of teaching methods on entrepreneurial career choice intentions", *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, Vol. 11, pp. 29–42.

Sine, W. D. and Lee, B. H. (2009), "Tilting at windmills? The environmental movement and the emergence of the U.S. wind energy sector", *Administrative Science Quarterly*, Vol. 54 No. 1, pp. 123–155.

Smith, R., Bell, R., and Watts, H. (2014), "Personality trait differences between traditional and social entrepreneurs", *Social Enterprise Journal*, Vol. 10 No. 3, pp. 200 – 221.

Snyder, K. D. (2003), "Ropes, poles, and space active learning in business education", *Active Learning in Higher Education*, Vol. 4 No. 2, pp. 159–167.

Solomon, G. (2008), "Entrepreneurship education in the United States", In J. Potter (Ed.), *Entrepreneurship and Higher Education*, OECD and LEED, Paris, pp. 95–118.

St-Jean, E. (2011), "Mentor functions for novice entrepreneurs", *Academy of Entrepreneurship Journal*, Vol. 17 No. 1, pp. 65-84.

Stead, R. and Wiggins, J. (2004), "Mentoring generic verses context specific", paper presented at the Supporting Learning in the Workplace Conference, Leads.

Sullivan, R. (2000), "Entrepreneurial learning and mentoring", *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour and Research*, Vol. 6 No. 3, pp. 160 – 175.

The Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education (2012), *Enterprise and entrepreneurship education:* Guidance for UK higher education providers, available at: <a href="http://www.qaa.ac.uk/en/Publications/Documents/enterprise-entrepreneurship-guidance.pdf">http://www.qaa.ac.uk/en/Publications/Documents/enterprise-entrepreneurship-guidance.pdf</a> (accessed 26 August, 2015).

van Burg, E., Romme, A. G. L., Gilsing, V. A., and Reymen, I. M. (2008), "Creating university spin-offs: A science-based design perspective" *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, Vol. 25 No. 2, pp. 114-128.

Zahra, S. A. and Welter, F. (2008), "Entrepreneurship education for Central, Eastern and Southeastern Europe". In J. Potter (Ed.), *Entrepreneurship and Higher Education*, OECD and LEED, Paris, pp. 165–192.

Zimmerer, T. and N. Scarborough (1996), *Entrepreneurship and New Venture Formation*, Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ.

Replicating the networking, mentoring and venture creation benefits of entrepreneurship centres on a shoestring: A student-centred approach to entrepreneurship education and venture creation

Robin Bell & Heather Bell

(r.bell@worc.ac.uk)

Industry and Higher Education, Vol. 30, No. 5, pp. 334-343.

http://doi.org/10.1177/0950422216660921

## **Abstract**

As support for both university-level entrepreneurial education and the use of experiential learning methods to foster student entrepreneurs increases, so too have the number of university-established or affiliated entrepreneurship centers. The activity at the center of this study aimed to combine experiential learning methods with assets associated with entrepreneurship centers, including venture creation, networking, and mentoring. Students were invited to participate in a competition wherein they were guided through the business creation process and pitched their ideas to investor judges who chose the winner and provided capital start-up funding and consulting. This research puts forth that university faculty at institutions without entrepreneurship centers can organize experiences to provide the benefits of entrepreneurship centers. The study used interviews to find that many of the benefits of entrepreneurship centers were able to be replicated using this method. The project is outlined, outcomes are analyzed, and the results and lessons learned are discussed.

## **Keywords**

Entrepreneurial Mentoring, Entrepreneurial Education, Entrepreneurship Education, Entrepreneurial Support, Entrepreneurship Support

#### Introduction

Recent literature shows support for experiential university learning environments for the development of learning and entrepreneurial attitudes and traits (Bell, 2015). It is, perhaps, not surprising that a wide range of experiential learning approaches are now increasingly being introduced into syllabi to supplement traditional teaching formats (Piercy, 2013; Karns, 2005). In addition, universities are increasingly establishing entrepreneurship centers to facilitate the growth of entrepreneurship. Entrepreneurship centers are typically university-affiliated institutions that seek the dual goal of supporting entrepreneurs and economic development while acting as business incubators. While the literature provides support for business incubators and campuses globally are increasingly establishing their own incubators (Finkle, et al, 2013; Lackéus and Williams Middleton, 2015; Sandberg and Gatewood, 1991), it is also the case that not all universities have the resources to establish these institutions. A recent study by Finkle et al (2013) reported that universities typically spend over half a million dollars to operate an entrepreneurship center, and this total is enhanced by multi-million dollar endowments. This study contributes to the literature by exploring the benefits of an alternative pathway, one in which entrepreneurship educators are themselves encouraged to be entrepreneurial and find a way to recreate the best aspects of entrepreneurial centers, that is, experience, venture creation, mentoring and support, on a smaller scale without the need for multi-million dollar endowments or sixfigure budget requests. One such approach was undertaken at a UK university in which students from all departments were encouraged to take part in a business launching competition. Faculty from the university's business school arranged the competition, which included the same support and mentoring elements that entrepreneurship centers utilize. While many universities have implemented experiential entrepreneurship and venture creation opportunities (see Mandel and Noyes, 2016), this study specifically examined the way in which the benefits of entrepreneurship centers can be realized outside of the entrepreneurship center infrastructure.

The competition was extracurricular and fully supported by university faculty, external consultant mentors, financial institutions, and other supporting organizations. The scheme was collaboratively set up by the university faculty and external stakeholders. It guided students through the entrepreneurial process (not just the business plan design phase), including creative development, business pitches, and business setup. In addition, the

sponsoring organizations benefitted with increased publicity. Overall, improved linkages between external businesses and the university were created, enabling recurrences of the process in future years and creating networks between the the businesses and both the university and the students. The university was able to encourage entrepreneurship across the campus, beyond students studying business, and furthermore was able to provide the resources necessary to support local business creation without the assistance of an institutionalized entrepreneurship center. The process and outcomes are highlighted, and implications for universities and educators are discussed.

#### **Review of the literature**

### Entrepreneurship education in schools of business

The study of entrepreneurship education is often carried out in schools of business, but with its focus deviating from that of traditional business management education. It refers to developing entrepreneurial characteristics and traits, as well as entrepreneurial skills and competencies (Jones and English, 2004). While management education is often seen as positivistic and management as rules-oriented, entrepreneurship education can be an idiosyncratic process and entrepreneurship results-oriented (Jack and Anderson, 1999; Turnbull and Eickhoff, 2011). The approach to both teaching and evaluating the effectiveness of entrepreneurship education has thus been discussed widely in recent literature, and it has seen its share of support and criticism.

The debate about the ability to 'teach' or 'develop' entrepreneurs is highlighted in the literature, along with the efficacy of entrepreneurship education, with some sources reporting positive results (e.g. Fayolle et al, 2006; Athayde, 2009; Karlsson and Moberg, 2012) and others reporting less positive outcomes (e.g., von Graevenitz et al, 2010; Oosterbeek et al, 2010). In addition, there are many views in the literature as to the most appropriate teaching methods (Balan and Metcalfe, 2012). The inconsistencies in these findings may due to the field lacking a conceptual model to analyse entrepreneurship education, resulting in overall methodological weakness (von Graveintz et al, 2010).

Despite the debate in the literature, the continued emphasis by policymakers, think tanks, and universities on fostering entrepreneurs at the university level indicates support for the field of thought that entrepreneurs can be developed, or at least encouraged, during the higher education experience. At a government level, policymakers call for increased

emphasis on producing entrepreneurial graduates as part of a strategy to encourage recovery from recession (Rae et al, 2014). In addition, students with certain entrepreneurial attitudes have been shown to have greater success in securing employment in a professional or managerial field six months after completing undergraduate education (Bell, 2016). Entrepreneurship has thus grown as an academic subject at the university level (O'Connor, 2013). Universities are increasing institutionalization in the field by increasing the number of dedicated entrepreneur faculty and seeking more senior candidates (Finkle, 2013). Despite this support, it must be acknowledged that the majority of entrepreneurship modules are taught in conjunction with business curricula and within business schools, which may leave out key candidates for entrepreneurial development.

In line with this documented difference between management education and entrepreneurship education, it has been found that entrepreneurs come from many disciplines, and entrepreneurial interest may be present in students from many university departments (Moreland, 2006). The European Commission (2008) has brought into question the appropriateness of business schools as the main source of entrepreneurship education and cites that, given entrepreneurs' tendency to be creative and innovative, universities may be missing potential entrepreneurs enrolled in more technical and creative courses of study.

Furthermore, Jones et al (2012) have put forth that entrepreneurship education should be university-wide, and not limited to business schools. Katz (2003) argued that growth in entrepreneurship education should be in academic areas other than business. In addition, social entrepreneurs—those whose development of new processes or techniques seeks to increase social value or social capital—have been shown to have different attitudes and traits than traditional entrepreneurs (Smith et al, 2014). This wide range of potentially entrepreneurial individuals with different drivers and goals make the development of entrepreneurial students at the university level a challenge.

#### Fostering student entrepreneurs

In response to this challenge, the literature has increasingly examined non-traditional, active, and experiential learning approaches to teaching entrepreneurship, in line with Kolb's (1984) experiential learning model. Some of these approaches include meeting with

and interviewing entrepreneurs (Cornell et al, 2013), real-world enterprise placements (Refai and Thompson, 2015) composing mock business plans (Sherman et al, 2008), simulation exercises (Reid et al, 2012), incorporating realistic class exercises into courses (Solomon, 2008), case study workshops (Bevan and Kipka, 2012), and business consulting initiatives (Hynes and Richardson, 2007). The most commonly adopted experiential learning formats in business schools include team-building exercises, simulations, guest speakers and internships (Bevan and Kipka, 2012).

When evaluating entrepreneurship programs of study, an attitudinal approach is often adopted, which lies on the basis that attitudes and traits confirm intention to act. Since studies are often conducted on students with little or no entrepreneurial experience, measuring entrepreneurial attitudes and traits is often argued to be an effective proxy for and predictor of entrepreneurial intention, if not action (Hatten and Ruhland, 1995). In line with Ajzen's (1991) theory of planned behavior, many entrepreneurship studies have created intention models used to measure intention or attitudes towards entrepreneurial behaviour (Fayolle and Gailly, 2015).

### Benefits to students from entrepreneurship centers

Entrepreneurship centers are one of many forms of venture creation programs utilized by higher education institutions to foster student entrepreneurs and economic development. Finkle et al (2006) attribute, at least in part, the growth of entrepreneurship education to the existence of entrepreneurship centers at universities.

The services offered by entrepreneurship centers and their foci vary, but overall they offer students opportunities to engage in both for-credit and non-credit entrepreneurial courses and training. They also emphasize research. The ultimate goal is to foster venture creation via knowledge and technology transfer (Lackéus and Williams Middleton, 2015; Sandberg and Gatewood, 1991). One perceived function of entrepreneurship centers is to act as a connecting link between the university and businesses, where meaningful exchange may be mutually beneficial (Katz, 1991). Jones et al (2014) found that just as universities benefit from collaboration with enterprises, so to do micro-sized enterprises benefit from a university's resources. Unlike traditional classroom settings, entrepreneurship centers offer intrinsic opportunity for mentoring and networking through their association with the local

business community. Other benefits include hands-on entrepreneurial experience in venture creation, and the development of entrepreneurial skills and traits.

The ability to network and the mentoring experience have been shown to aid nascent entrepreneurs. Adler and Kwon (2002) and Blundel (2002) have argued that networking provides the key link between an entrepreneur's ideas and their successful business creation. Entrepreneurship centers can link student entrepreneurs with many relevant parties and thus facilitate networking activities (Katz 1991). In line with these external links, mentoring programs are also a key to students' business success (Ragins et al, 2000)

Mentors provide value and insight based on their own experiences and effective mentoring is often identified as an influence on business success (Ragins et al, 2000). Entrepreneurial mentoring has been defined as "a means of supporting new-start entrepreneurs through the provision of 'expert help' and assistance in overcoming problems" (Sullivan, 2000, p.163). Mentoring of nascent entrepreneurs by successful entrepreneurs is an important aspect, and may introduce students to skills and ideas, as well as networks (Sullivan, 2000). However, mentors can take many forms, including faculty, entrepreneurs, and other outside experts, also known as consultant mentors.

The consultant mentor provides support in different and crucial aspects of the venture creation process. Given the many 'nuts and bolts' in the venture creation process and early business management process (see Churchill and Lewis's The Five Stages of Small Business Growth, 1985), experts who are not necessarily entrepreneurs provide access to different networks and skills, which include financial, marketing, management, and legal experts (Bisk, 2002). Indeed, a recent survey of U.S. entrepreneurs indicated that preparation, understanding the more minute details of the process, and having a wide range of knowledge and networks wwere the most crucial elements of success (Alstete, 2008).

Entrepreneurship literature has supported developing entrepreneurs through active experiences in enterprise development (e.g. Higgins and Galloway, 2014) with the establishment of entrepreneurship centers. However, many universities do not have these centers. With limited resources, government budget cutbacks in the United States and European Union, competition for funding in many schools or departments may limit the ability of universities to establish entrepreneurship centers (Martin et al, 2013). Although entrepreneurship centers are widely seen as a way to bring money to the university and add value to research, both startup funding and often external grants or endowments are

necessary to get entrepreneurship centers off the ground. In fact, these centers are often aided by multimillion dollar endowments, with universities spending, on average, over half a million dollars a year to run the centers (Finkle et al, 2013).

The success of programs fostering venture creation has been found in multiple studies to be linked to the support of university faculty. Osiri et al (2013) argued that universities must encourage and develop a strong "entrepreneurial culture" ("a shared set of attitudes, values, goals and practices which encourages and rewards entrepreneurship" [p. 9]) throughout the institution, to include educators and administrators. Another study found that individuals involved in running entrepreneurship centers believe that faculty and administrative support was the key factor influencing an entrepreneurship centers' success (Bowers et al, 2006).

In addition, while some faculty may support establishing these centers, difficulties may exist because of the lack of long term outcomes. Research in entrepreneurship centers began to increase in the 1980s (Sandberg and Gatewood, 1991), and Finkle et al (2013) found in 2013 that the average age of an entrepreneurship center is just over ten years, with U.S. centers averaging a few years older than others. Similar to much of the entrepreneur education literature, the effectiveness of entrepreneurship centers in creating entrepreneurial students who will continue in the path of venture creation is unclear.

Whether because of limited resources, competition for funding, or simply because some universities lack a large business school infrastructure, other avenues to achieve the same returns to student learning and entrepreneurial development could be explored with a focus on replicating the benefits of an entrepreneurship center. The increase in active and experiential approaches (and studies thereto) to entrepreneurship education speak to the perceived need to find ways to involve students more directly in the entrepreneurial process to make the impact last beyond graduation and translate into venture creation. The study outlined in the following sections will look at an approached used to combine active and experiential learning with the benefits offered to students at entrepreneurship centers in order to better understand the effect on the organizers and student participants.

#### Research aim

The focus on developing students' entrepreneurialism during the university experience has been widely studied, with entrepreneurship centers emerging as one way to provide opportunities for networking, mentoring, skill development, and hands-on experience for students. This research aims to investigate the benefits to students and external stakeholders, and the associated impact on the faculty, from an extracurricular entrepreneurial learning teaching approach that focuses on networking, mentoring, and venture creation as a substitute to activities taking place within an entrepreneurship center infrastructure. This research furthers the literature by looking at a grass-roots approach led by university faculty to provide similar benefits and opportunities to students without the entrepreneurship center infrastructure. In order to replicate some of the benefits offered by entrepreneurship centers, a venture creation program was developed by the university faculty, who operated without a dedicated budget, and external stakeholders, who provided the essential capital and mentoring. The project is described, benefits to students are examined and the outcomes discussed.

## The study

A competition was conducted at a university in the United Kingdom wherein students created a business idea and underwent consultant and faculty mentoring, after which they composed a business plan to be judged by an expert panel of entrepreneurs, elected officials, finance managers, and university faculty. Guidance and mentoring was given to students in a scheduled fashion to ensure all students had the opportunity to learn about the entrepreneurial process. The top five entrants were then invited to present their idea in person to the same expert panel at a dedicated event. The three top winners of the competition each received a cash reward to be used as start-up capital, with the top team receiving a larger sum of start-up capital, as well as a summer lease to set up their business in a local shopping center and guidance on marketing and retail set-up to help start their business.

### Methodology

The competition participants and university faculty were interviewed for the perceived benefits and areas for improvement. All of the competition participants agreed to be interviewed voluntarily and their anonymity was assured. The interviews were semi-structured, giving participants the opportunity to speak in detail about the aspects that impacted them most. In addition, the competition winners were interviewed both before

and after they had run their summer enterprise and the participants who did not win were also interviewed after the competition. Two faculty members were interviewed as well to understand their perspective of the benefits and challenges of the competition. The results were thematically analyzed, coded to identify areas of success and struggle. In addition, press releases were analyzed for potential benefits to the external stakeholders.

### **Background**

Thirty two students participated in the competition, and entrants came from the fields of education, business, sport and exercise, psychology, and creative arts. Students could enter the competition alone or as part of a team. The mentoring and business plan creation process took place over a six-week period, with mentoring sessions held weekly. Students were also encouraged to network with their mentors and speak to them outside of these scheduled sessions. Five teams were chosen to advance to the second round, which involved business 'pitches' to a panel that included a faculty member from the business school, a member of parliament, a member of the city council, a representative from a retail trade organization, a representative from a property management company, and a member of a retail management company. Further mentoring was provided over a three-week process to the five teams as they prepared to pitch their ideas to the expert panel. The winning team then had approximately six weeks to prepare to run their business and then another six weeks to operate their retail shop.

### Setting up the project

The activity was wholly extracurricular. The intention behind this was to extend the opportunity for the support of entrepreneurial venture creation to all university students, including those who had not considered entrepreneurial education to fit into their course of study, but who may have ideas or ambitions for venture creation. In line with the findings by Moreland (2006) and Jones et al (2012), this entrepreneurship development opportunity was open to all undergraduate students enrolled at the university.

To create this program, faculty from the university's business school reached out to local enterprises, both locally-based businesses and national/international businesses with branches in the local area. The project came together after multiple meetings with the would-be stakeholders and discussions on financial and in-kind contributions. The process

was not dissimilar to fund-raising for charitable events, and the donations consisted of both in-kind donations, for example time for consultant mentoring, judging the competition, and for guiding winners through the business set-up process and monetary and capital donations, including of start-up funds and rent space to carry out the business.

The contributions were made on the basis of a verbal agreement. Being that formal and signed agreements would have required major action by the university, the less formal route allowed the process to take place with verbal and email approval from the university leadership, and aspects could be informally reviewed with the relevant department. The informal agreement avenue also allowed the faculty arranging the event to maintain the educational integrity of the event.

The major partners for the project were a retail and property management company, which provided a unit in their retail shop for the summer and marketing support for the winners, and an international financial institution, which provided start-up capital for the winners and runners up. Some smaller local businesses contributed funding to cover the administrative costs associated with the competition, and these contributions were solicited by a crowdfunding website. Each sponsoring organization was given tacit approval to publicize the event and their contribution using any means of media. The sponsoring organizations agreed among themselves to review one another's press releases, and the business school faculty offered to arrange meetings with the university's press office to aid the smaller businesses whose press consisted largely of social media exposure.

It was after these details were outlined that students were informed of the competition. Students were invited from across the university to participate. Students were informed that five entrants would advance to the second stage of the competition, where they would pitch their ideas to an expert panel for a chance to win a cash prize of 2000 pounds and well as use of a retail unit in a shopping center for six weeks, with extra support for marketing, as needed. Two runners up would receive 250 pounds of business start-up funding. The competition was advertised on social media, via posters on campus, and by word of mouth. While innovation and creativity are well known to be essential for the entrepreneurial process (Bolton and Lane, 2012; Lumpkin and Dess, 1996), Alstete (2008, p. 591) observed that "extreme dedication, hard work, and many long working hours are required for individual success of owning and running small businesses." This is in line with literature highlighting entrepreneurial traits, which typically include being proactive and having drive

and determination (Bolton and Lane, 2012; Lumpkin and Dess, 1996; Caird, 1991). Accordingly, the competition was extra-curricular to attract students who already possessed some drive and proactive tendency. Since the project was in a pilot run, it was essential to ensure the students were already interested in the process to make a positive first impression on its sponsors and the university administrators. The innovative and creative process, as well as the nuts-and-bolts business plan development and marketing processes, would be fostered and guided through the competition, but students needed to first show the initiative to enter the competition.

During the first period of the competition, students worked with university faculty and consultant mentors from the retail management company and the financial institution to develop ideas and create business plans. All students entrants were offered the opportunity to have mentoring on multiple dates during the competition at scheduled periods. The faculty guidance focused on the creative process, and how to turn a creative idea into a business plan, as well as ideas for business pitches. The retail and property management mentoring focused on the needs to establish, market, and run a retail shop. The financial institution's mentoring focused on the aspects of the business plan that their institution expects to be in order when applying for a business loan.

A breakdown of the stages of the competition can be seen Table 1.

**Table 1**: Stages of the Competition

Stage	Stage 1A: Initial consultant mentoring	Stage 1B: Plan review	Stage 2A: Consultant mentoring for pitches	Stage 2B: Pitches presented	Stage 3A: Mentoring to set up business	Stage 3B: Winner runs business
Duration	Six weeks	One week	Three weeks	One day	Six weeks	Six weeks
Action	Mentoring on: Ideas into businesses, business plan composition	Judges evaluate business plans; five plans chosen	Mentoring on business pitches, market research	Judges evaluate live business pitches; winner chosen	Students order supplies, meet with marketing firm, set up shop	Students run business
Groups Involved	Nine student groups	Three judges	Five student groups	Five groups Eight judges	One group	One group

Data	Interviews	Interviews	Follow-up	Interviews	Pre-startup	Exit
Collected	with 32	with two	interviews	with five	interviews	interviews
	students	faculty	with two	groups, ten	with three	with three
		members	faculty	students	group	group
			members	total	members	members

## **Findings**

#### The faculty experience

The faculty involved in the planning and the running of the competition felt the process had met their expectations. When asked if they believed that this is a sustainable way to foster nascent entrepreneurs, the faculty answered positively. They reported the biggest change they saw in the process for students was the increase in the student's confidence in themselves as entrepreneurs. While initially students were hesitant to speak about their questions with the consultant mentors and only spoke quietly to the faculty mentors, by the end of the first stage, the students were speaking openly with all of their mentors. While the students proved overall proactive, the educators began to see that they also were more willing to take risks. Students were initially embarrassed by their mistakes and hesitant to take risks, but by the end were clearly beginning to understand the value in working through their mistakes and learning from them, as well as how better to calculate a risk such that it could be positive to take well-researched chances.

The faculty reported that they needed to dedicate a lot of their own time to the initial set up of the competition. Working with the external stakeholders to determine the process and the contribution of each external party required many meetings and reporting back to university administrators. In addition, designing the promotional materials and answering many questions from students and university staff before the competition began also required additional hours each week. In the future, faculty would ask to have the time for the activity factored into their scheduled work hours for the academic year. However, the faculty acknowledged that subsequent repeating of the project would see fewer hours necessary on the front end of the process. Faculty also acknowledged that, like all innovative processes, there was a degree of risk in not having a formal, signed agreement with the external stakeholders.

Nevertheless, the faculty indicated that, after seeing the positive results, they were excited to repeat the competition in future years. This planned continuation highlights the enhanced link between the university and the surrounding businesses, a key attribute of entrepreneurship centers (Katz, 1991). The university had established key contacts and created networks, and faculty indicated that increased communication would enhance future iterations of the experience, to which the business contacts had already agreed.

#### The student experience

Entrants came from across the university, but regardless of their course of study, had similarly positive reactions to the experience. The interviews both during and after the competition indicated that the major benefits to students could be divided into two categories: greater knowledge and 'demystification' of the venture creation process, and increased confidence and drive to take on entrepreneurial ventures.

Students reported first that their knowledge of the venture start-up process had increased greatly. They highlighted that they felt it was a 'real' or 'serious' process, as they were completing an identical paperwork process to those who would be applying to the financial institution for a business loan. The process showed them the level of detail "that I would not have thought of before" and that the students needed to be "quite specific and look in depth at things." Many students observed that they felt they had learned many aspects of designing a business plan that they had not previously known would be important to investors. In addition, the mentoring process was reported to be key in developing the students' knowledge. The mentors, "helped me understand what they are looking for" and "made me aware of what is required." In addition, students reported that their communication skills improved from working with the mentors, as they "learned how to talk to people and how to get the right information out of people." The ability to communicate and interact with the appropriate contacts who are able to help students with start-up is a clear indication that students learned how to network during the competition.

In addition, the students reported throughout the process that they felt they would be capable and willing to repeat the process on their own. The increase in confidence was reported by students who only made it to the first round, as well as students that made it to the second round and pitched their business plans to the expert panel. During the first round, students attributed their confidence overwhelmingly to the mentoring experience,

particularly the respect they felt from the mentors, who "listened and took me seriously" and one student shared that her mentor shared her email address so she could get help outside of the normal mentoring hours. Students suddenly felt like their ideas were taking shape, and that they had worthwhile contributions.

During the second stage, the sense of accomplishment from preparing for and presenting to the expert panel showed one student "by getting this far, I have the determination to carry it on and see it through." Students, regardless of where they placed in the competition, also felt that they had more options after they graduated, for example "I feel like I can have the option to start my own business if I want because this gave me a chance to test it out and get feedback" and "I understand the opportunities now." One student reported "I do plan to start my own business in the future. It's given me a head start in knowing how to go about it, what to say, what to include."

When asked what challenges they felt would lay ahead if they decided to start a business, student answers indicated that they were aware of the initial challenges associated with starting a new business and understood the early hurdles they would face. Students remarked that they would need to be aware of how to best acquire stock, what costs were involved in the overall operation, and how to handle low initial returns on investment. In addition, many responses concerned marketing, "getting ourselves known on the market and creating a customer base" and "getting the shop setup right to get people in the shop." In line with the benefits that entrepreneurship centers offer, students received the 'hands on' experience of turning ideas into ventures, as well as guidance throughout the process. The guidance and mentoring by both university and outside experts mirrored the support available at entrepreneurship centers. Students reported that they were more comfortable communicating with outside experts and had the confidence and capability to initiate communication with these contacts, an indication of networking benefits. As students reported that they felt able to repeat the process on their own, there was a clear linkage in the ability to do so and understanding how to reach out to the right people as they went through the less opaque process on their own.

#### The external stakeholder experience

The external stakeholders described their experience as wholly positive. Their comments centered on the altruistic portions of the project, like helping students learn and

encouraging nascent entrepreneurs. Both of the main contributors, the retail management company and the financial institution, reported similarly.

Retail management company: "By holding events like [this], we hope to foster the next generation of entrepreneurial talent."

Financial institution: "Working closely with local universities to generate spin out businesses is a great way to identify entrepreneurs of the future."

The businesses indicated interest in repeating the competition, and the process had been restarted during the following academic year. Both businesses also indicated the benefits of finding potential future employees, as well as appreciating the opportunity to forge better connections with a local university, whereby future internships may be created and more opportunities to cooperate may arise. Small and medium enterprises increasingly value graduates with known employment experience (Evans et al, 2015).

### Discussion

In a competition open to all students, an interdisciplinary group of participants entered. Assured of guidance and mentoring, even students who were unsure of their own entrepreneurial prowess but with ideas and a proactive drive to offer entered the competition and developed a keen insight into the venture creation process. This finding is in line with works advocating that entrepreneurship education be disseminated beyond the limits of business schools (Moreland, 2006; European Commission, 2008; Jones et al, 2012; Katz, 2003). Interestingly, the most successful team had a robust combination of interdisciplinary members from the schools of business, psychology, and fine arts.

The study showed that educators and faculty are able to recreate a venture creation experience similar to that of an entrepreneurship center for students. The faculty was able to provide a process by which students received guidance, networking, mentoring, and experience in venture creation while having the opportunity to make mistakes and learn from them, in line with the resources available to students in an entrepreneurship center.

The interviews indicated that, regardless of the students' area of study, the benefits students reported were aided in large part by the mentoring experience. In line with the literature on the benefits of mentoring, students reported that the mentors helped them understand the business start-up process, as well as the process by which one takes a creative idea and creates a sustainable business idea. The mentoring added to students'

confidence with interacting with professionals and in their ability to start a business, both by demystifying the process, and by listening to them and giving constructive feedback. The students overall responded positively to the prospect to engaging in the entrepreneurial process in the future and largely attributed this to having been guided through the process by professionals, as well as taking part in real-life activities that were not simulations. They placed great importance on taking part in the actual process that an individual goes through when creating a business plan, including defending the plan in front of an audience of potential investors.

The external stakeholders benefitted from the process; however the overall benefit may be beyond what was gathered from the interviews. While the donating organizations focused in their feedback on the benefits to the community at large and to future leaders, students, and business creators, there were other benefits to the organizations to their corporate philanthropy, which were seen by the faculty and are supported by the literature. For the purpose of this work, corporate philanthropy is considered as part of overall corporate social responsibility, that is, the phenomenon of corporations paying attention and reacting to the impact their work has on society (Barthorpe, 2010).

While individual philanthropy tends to be rooted in altruism, the literature on corporate philanthropy tends to agree that businesses expect a return on their contributions, often reputation and prestige, using the contributions to generate goodwill and improve their image. (Gautier and Pache, 2015; Shaw and Post, 1993; Stendardi, 1992). Corporate philanthropy is sometimes referred to as strategic philanthropy, defined by Thorne et al (2003, p. 360) as being the "synergistic use of a firm's resources to achieve both organisational and social benefits." Both sponsoring organizations had good reason to contribute beyond the altruistic benefit to the community. The retail shopping center had weathered the financial crisis but had a number of empty shop units, despite its central location. The competition gave the management company of the shopping center the chance to fill one of its units, while marketing the desirability of the shop spaces and showcasing their contribution to the community.

The financial institution's show of goodwill, while benefiting the community and helping many students, also benefitted the financial institution itself. Since the financial crisis, many financial institutions have been viewed negatively by society. Their perceived lack of consideration for individuals or the greater good is seen by many as a driver of the financial

crisis (Jamali et al, 2008). The literature has suggested that engaging in corporate philanthropy can impact both the public's and stakeholders' perceptions of financial institutions' performance positively, which can trickle down to positive impacts on share prices (Lourenco et al, 2012; Cormier et al, 2011; Jamali et al, 2008).

Regardless of intention and benefit, it was clear from the willingness to repeat the competition in the following year that the businesses found value in their participation. Overall, the competition appeared to be an effective way to introduce students to entrepreneurialism in a guided and nurturing environment, while offering a real-life opportunity for venture creation and business plan development.

#### Conclusion

Calls to develop entrepreneurs during the university experience have come from governmental bodies, think tanks, academics, and universities. Some of the answers to this call have come in the form of increasingly creative teaching methods to give students realistic business creation experiences, while the establishment of entrepreneurship centers has put a means to create the entrepreneurial process holistically within reach for universities with the means to establish them. By using a creative and innovative process, undertaken at the faculty level, to give university students the opportunity to participate in the entrepreneurial venture creation process, a university without a dedicated entrepreneurship center was able to give students the mentoring, networking opportunities, and guidance, as well as business startup funding, to develop their entrepreneurial traits. The study shows that the benefits for students of entrepreneurship centers can be offered by other means. While the global economic crisis has strained university resources and possibly inhibited some institutions from investing in entrepreneurship center, it has also increased the need for certain businesses, especially financial institutions, to be seen positively by the community. This has translated into willingness for businesses to engage in corporate philanthropy, to the benefit of university faculty seeking monetary and in-kind donations towards enabling hands-on, holistic entrepreneurial venture start up experiences.

#### Limitations and future research

Like many studies involving innovative experiential learning techniques, this study would benefit from being replicated in other environments. In addition, because the activity was wholly extracurricular, no formal module feedback was collected such that students' perceptions could be compared with perceptions of entrepreneurial modules. In addition, the competition was limited to retail venture, meaning that the opportunity may have left out entrepreneurial students in other avenues, thus future research could examine the benefits of this approach in another business area.

# References

Adler, P.S., and Seok-Woo, K. (2002), 'Social capital: Prospects for a new concept', *Academy of Management Review*, Vol 27, No 1, pp 17-40.

Alstete, J.W. (2008), 'Aspects of entrepreneurial success', *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, Vol 15, No 3, pp 584-594.

Athayde, R. (2009), 'Measuring Enterprise Potential in Young People', *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, Vol 33, No 2, pp 481–500.

Ajzen, I. (1991), 'The theory of planned behavior', *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, Vol 50, No 2, pp 179-211.

Balan P., and Metcalfe, M. (2012), 'Identifying teaching methods that engage entrepreneurship students', *Education + Training*, Vol 54, No 5, pp 368–384.

Barthorpe, S. (2010), 'Implementing corporate social responsibility in the UK construction industry', *Property Management*, Vol 28, No 1, pp 4-17.

Bell, R. (2015), 'Developing the next generation of entrepreneurs: Giving students the opportunity to gain experience and thrive', *International Journal of Management Education*, Vol 13, No 1, pp 37-47.

Bell, R. (2016), 'Unpacking the link between entrepreneurialism and employability: An assessment of the relationship between entrepreneurial attitudes and likelihood of graduate employment in a professional field', *Education + Training*, Vol 58, No 1, pp 1-18.

Bevan, D., and Kipka, C. (2012), 'Experiential learning and management education', *Journal of Management Development*, Vol 31, No 3, pp 193-197.

Bisk, L. (2002), 'Formal entrepreneurial mentoring: The efficacy of third party managed programs', *Career Development International*, Vol 7, No 5, pp 262-270.

Blundel, R. (2002), 'Network evolution and the growth of artisanal firms: A tale of two regional cheese makers', *Entrepreneurship & Regional Development*, Vol 14, No, pp 1-30.

Bolton, W.K., and Thompson. J.L. eds (2004), *Entrepreneurs: Talent, Temperament, Technique*, Oxford, Butterworth Heinemann.

Bolton, D.L., and Lane. M.D. (2012), 'Individual entrepreneurial orientation: Development of a measurement instrument', *Education + Training*, Vol 54, No 2/3, pp 219–233.

Bowers, M.R., Bowers, C.M., and Ivan, G. (2006), 'Academically based entrepreneurship centers: An exploration of structure and function' *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, Vol 9, pp 1-14.

Caird, S. (1991), 'The enterprising tendency of occupational groups', *International Small Business Journal*, Vol 19, No 4, pp 75-81.

Benamraoui, C.J., and Rieple, A. (2014), 'Learning-by-doing as an approach to teaching social entrepreneurship', *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, Vol 51, No 5, 459-471.

Churchill, N., and Lewis, V. (1985), 'The five stages of small business growth', *Harvard Business Review*, Vol 53, pp 43-54.

Cormier D., Ledoux, M. and Magnan. M (2011), 'The informational contribution of social and environmental disclosures for investors', *Management Decision*, Vol 49, No 8, 1276-1304.

Cornell, R. M., Johnson, C.B., and Schwartz W.C. (2013), 'Enhancing student experiential learning with structured interviews', *Journal of Education for Business*, Vol 88, No, 3, pp 136-146.

Dewey, J. (1963), Experience and Education, New York, NY, Collier Books.

European Commission (2008), Entrepreneurship in Higher Education, Especially Within Non-Business Studies: Final Report of the Expert Group, Brussels, Belgium.

Evans, C., Maxfield, T., and Gbadamosi, G. (2015), 'Using part-time working to support graduate employment: Needs and perceptions of employers', *Industry and Higher Education*, Vol 29, No4, pp 305-314.

Fayolle A., Gailly, B., and Lassas-Clerc, N. (2006), 'Assessing the impact of entrepreneurship education programmes: A new methodology', *Journal of European Industrial Training*, Vol 30, No 9, pp 701–720.

Fayolle, A., and Gailly, B. (2015), 'The impact of entrepreneurship education on entrepreneurial attitudes and intention: Hysteresis and persistence, *Journal of Small Business Management*, Vol 53, No 1, pp 75-93.

Finkle, T.A. (2013), 'Trends in the market for entrepreneurship faculty from 1989-2011', *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, Vol 16, pp 59-76.

Finkle, T. A., Kuratko, D.F., and Goldsby, M.G. (2006), 'An examination of entrepreneurship centers in the United States: A national survey', *Journal of Small Business Management*, Vol 44, No 2, pp 184-206.

Finkle, T. A., Menzies, T.V., Kuratko, D.F., and Goldsby, M.G. (2013), 'An examination of the financial challenges of entrepreneurship centers throughout the world', *Journal of Small Business & Entrepreneurship*, Vol 26, No 1, pp 67-85.

Gautier, A., and Pache, A.C. (2015), 'Research on corporate philanthropy: A Review and assessment', *Journal of Business Ethics*, Vol 126, No 3, pp 343-369.

Gibb, A. (2002), 'In pursuit of a new "enterprise" and "entrepreneurship" paradigm for learning: Creative destruction, new values, new ways of doing things and new combinations of knowledge', *International Journal of Management Reviews*, Vol 4, No 3, pp 233–269.

Hatten, T.S., and Ruhland, S.K. (1995), 'Student attitude toward entrepreneurship as predicted by participation in an SBI program', *Journal of Education for Business*, Vol 70, No 4, pp 224-228.

Higgins, D., and Galloway, L. (2014), 'Refocusing-building a future for entrepreneurial education and learning', *Industry and Higher Education*, Vol 28, No 6, pp 449-457.

Hynes, B., and Richardson, I (2007), 'Entrepreneurship education: A mechanism for engaging and exchanging with the small business sector', *Education + Training*, Vol 49, No 8/9, pp 732–744.

Jack, S.L., and Anderson. A.R. (1999), 'Entrepreneurship education within the enterprise culture: Producing reflective practitioners', *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour and Research*, Vol 5, No 3, pp 110–125.

Jamali, D., Safieddine, M., and Rabbath, M (2008), 'Corporate governance and corporate social responsibility synergies and interrelationships', *Corporate Governance: An International Review* Vol 16, No 5, pp 443-459.

Jones, C., and English, J. (2004), 'A Contemporary approach to entrepreneurship education', *Education + Training*, Vol 46, No 8/9, pp 416–423.

Jones, C., Matlay, H., and Maritz, A. (2012), 'Enterprise education: For all, or just some?', *Education + Training*, Vol 54, No 8/9, pp 813-824.

Jones, P., Patz, R., Thomas, B., and McCarthy, S. (2014), 'Micro-sized enterprises, innovation and universities: A Welsh perspective', *Industry and Higher Education*, Vol 28, No 1, pp 39-49.

Karlsson, T., and Moberg, K. (2013), 'Improving perceived entrepreneurial abilities through education: Exploratory testing of an entrepreneurial self-efficacy scale in a pre-post setting', *The International Journal of Management Education*, Vol 11, No 1, pp 1–11.

Karns, G.L. (2005), 'An update of marketing student perceptions of learning activities: Structure, preferences, and effectiveness', *Journal of Marketing Education*, Vol 27, No 2, pp 163–171.

Katz, J.A. (1991), 'The institution and infrastructure of entrepreneurship', *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, Vol 15, No 3, pp 85–102.

Katz, J. (2003), 'The chronology and intellectual trajectory of American entrepreneurship education: 1876–1999', *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol 18, No 2, pp 283–300.

Kolb, D. (1984), Experiential Learning, Englewood Cliffs, NJ, Prentice Hall.

Lackéus, M., and Williams Middleton, K. (2015), 'Venture creation programs: Bridging entrepreneurship education and technology transfer', *Education + Training*, Vol *57*, No 1, pp 48-73.

Lourenço, I.C., Fernandes, S., and Curto, J.D. (2012), 'How does the market view interests in jointly controlled entities?', Spanish Journal of Finance and Accounting/Revista Española de Financiación y Contabilidad, Vol 41, No 153, pp 119-142.

Lumpkin G. and Dess G. (1996), 'Clarifying the entrepreneurial orientation construct and linking it to performance', *Academy of Management Review*, Vol 2, No 1, pp 135-172.

Lumpkin, G., and Dess, G. (2001), 'Linking two dimensions of entrepreneurial orientation to firm performance: The moderating role of the environment and industry life cycle', *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol 16, No 5, pp 429–451.

Mandel, R., and Noyes, E. (2016), 'Survey of experiential entrepreneurship education offerings among top undergraduate entrepreneurship programs', *Education + Training*, Vol 58, No 2, pp 164-178.

Martin B.C., McNally J.J. and Kay M.J. (2013), 'Examining the formation of human capital in entrepreneurship: A meta-analysis of entrepreneurship education outcomes', *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol 28, No2, pp 211-224.

Martinez, A.C., Levie, J., Kelley, D.J., Saemundsson, R.J., and Schott, T. (2010), 'Global Entrepreneurship Monitor Special Report: A Global Perspective on Entrepreneurship and Training', Babson College, Babson Park, MA.

Moreland, N. (2006), 'Entrepreneurship and Higher Education: An Employability Perspective', The Higher Education Academy, York.

O'Connor, A. (2013), 'A conceptual framework for entrepreneurship education policy: Meeting government and economic purposes', *Journal of Business Venturing*, Vol 28, No 4, pp 546-563.

Oosterbeek H., van Praag, M., and Ijsselstein, A. (2010), 'The impact of entrepreneurship education on entrepreneurship skills and motivation', *European Economic Review*, Vol 54, No 3, pp 442–454.

Osiri, J.K., McCarty, M.M., and Jessup, L. (2013), 'Entrepreneurial culture in institutions of higher education: Impact on academic entrepreneurship', *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, Vol 16, pp 1-11.

Piaget, J. (1950), The Psychology of Intelligence, Routledge, London.

Piercy, N. (2013), 'Evaluating experiential learning in the business context: Contributions to group-based and cross-functional working', *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, Vol 50, No 2, pp 202–213.

Rae, D., Matlay, H., McGowan, P., and Penaluna, A. (2014), 'Freedom or prescription: The case for curriculum guidance in enterprise and entrepreneurship education', *Industry and Higher Education*, Vol 28, No 6, pp. 387-398.

Ragins, B.R., Cotton, J.L., and Miller, J.S. (2000), 'Marginal mentoring: The effects of type of mentor, quality of relationship, and program design on work and career attitudes', *Academy of Management Journal*, Vol 43, No 6, pp 1177–1194.

Rasmussen, E.A., and Sørheim, R. (2006), 'Action-based entrepreneurship education', *Technovation*, Vol 26, No 2, pp 185–194.

Refai, D., and Thompson, J. L. (2015), 'Where do graduates develop their enterprise skills? The value of the contribution of higher education institutions' context', *Industry and Higher Education*, Vol 29, No 6, pp 435-444.

Reid, M., Brown, S., and Tabibzadeh, K. (2012), 'Capstone teaching models: Combining simulation, analytical intuitive learning processes, history and effectiveness', *Journal of Education for Business*, Vol 87, No 3, 178-184.

Sandberg, W.R., and Gatewood, E.J. (1991), 'A profile of entrepreneurship research centers: Orientations, interests, activities, and resources', *Entrepreneurship: Theory and Practice*, Vol 15, No 3, pp 11-23.

Shaw, B., and Post, F.R. (1993), 'A moral basis for corporate philanthropy', *Journal of Business Ethics*, Vol 12, No 10, pp 745-751.

Sherman, P.S., Sebora, T., and Digman, L.A. (2008), 'Experiential entrepreneurship in the classroom: Effects of teaching methods on entrepreneurial career choice intentions', *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education*, Vol 11, No, pp 29-42

Smith, R., Bell, R., and Watts, H. (2014), 'Personality trait differences between traditional and social entrepreneurs', *Social Enterprise Journal*, Vol 10, No 3, pp 200-221.

Solomon, G. (2008), 'Entrepreneurship Education in the United States', In *Entrepreneurship* and *Higher Education*, edited by Potter J., pp. 95-118. OECD and LEED: Paris.

Stendardi, E.J. (1992), 'Corporate philanthropy: The redefinition of enlightened self-interest', *The Social Science Journal*, Vol 29, No 1, pp 21-30.

Sullivan, R. (2000), 'Entrepreneurial learning and mentoring', *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour & Research*, Vol 6, No 3, pp 160 – 175

Thorne, D., Ferrell, O.C. and Ferrell, L. (2003), Business and society: A strategic approach to

corporate citizenship. Boston, MA: Houghton Mifflin.

Turnbull, A. and Eickhoff, M. (2011), 'Business Creativity—Innovating European Entrepreneurship Education', *Journal of Small Business & Entrepreneurship*, Vol 24 No 1, pp 139-149.

Von Graevenitz G., Harhoff, D., and Weber, R. (2010), 'The effects of entrepreneurship education', *Journal of Economic Behavior &* Organization, Vol 76, No 1, pp 90–112.